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UNITED STATES COMMISSION ON CIVIL
RIGHTS

Wednesday, March 16, 1977

The public hearing was convened, pursuant to notice, at 9:00 a.m.
Commissioners present: Arthur S. Flemming, Chairman; Frankie M.
Freeman.

PROCEEDINGS

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Let’s go on the record. 1 will ask the reporter
and clerks that are going to function in connection with this hearing
to raise your right hands.

[The reporter and clerk were sworn.]

CHaIRMAN FrEMMING. The California Advisory Committee to the
U.S. Commission on Civil Rights conducted some open meetings rela-
tive to employment opportunities in motion picture production. During
the course of those hearings, they requested certain persons to appear
and present testimony. Those persons declined the invitation. As a
result, the California Advisory Committee requested the U.S, Commis-
sion on Civil Rights to hold a hearing for the purpose of subpenaing
the witnesses in question and listening to their testimony under oath.

Under the law under which the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights
operates, we have authority to conduct a public hearing under the
auspices of a subcommittee of the Commission. The law specifies that
when we set up a subcommittee for this purpose each political party
must be represented.

In response to the request of the California Advisory Committee, the
full Commission decided to authorize a public hearing to be conducted
under the auspices of a subcommittee. Commissioner Frankie
Freeman, who has been a member of this Commission for over a
period of 12 years is participating with me, as Chairman of the Com-
mission, in the conduct of this hearing. We were very happy to
respond to the request of cur Advisory Committee, and at this time
we want to commend the Advisory Committee for involving itself in
the issues that we will be considering during the course of the day.

Members of our staff from Washington have worked with the staff
of the regional office and, in addition to that, have worked with the
members of the Advisory Committee in conducting interviews prepara-
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tory to the hearing. On the basis of those interviews, as Chairman, |
have authorized certain persons to be subpenaed as witnesses, and they
will be here during the course of the day.

We always, when we hold a public hearing, reserve some time at the
end of the hearing to listen to persons who have not been subpenaed
as witnesses, but who have viewpoints that they would like to present
to us. If there are any persons who desire to take advantage of that
opportunity, they should contact members of our staff. Testimony
given at the end of the day by persons who have not been subpenaed
as witnesses s given under a 5-minute rule, which we find it necessary
to enforce strictly.

At this time, 1 would like to recognize my colleague, Commissioner
Freeman. who will discuss the rules under which this hearing will be
conducted today. Commissioner Freeman.

CommMmissioNER FREeMaN. Thank you, Dr. Flemming.

At the outset, | should emphasize that the observations 1 am about
to make on the Commission’s rules constitute nothing more than brief
summaries of the significant provisions. The rules themselves should be
consulted for a fuller understanding. Staff members will be available
to answer questions which arise during the course of the hearing.

In outlining procedures which will govern the hearing, I think it is
important to explain briefly a special Commission procedure for
testimony or evidence which may tend to defame, degrade, or in-
criminate any person. Section [02(e) of our statute provides, and 1
quote:

If the Commission determines that evidence or testimony at any
hearing may tend to defame, degrade, or incriminate any person,
it shall receive such evidence or testimony in executive session.
The Commission shall afford any person defamed, degraded, or in-
criminated by such evidence or testimony an opportunity to ap-
pear and be heard in executive session, with a reasonable number
of additional witnesses requested by him, before deciding to use
such evidence or testimony.

.

When we use the term ‘“‘executive session,”” we mean a session in
which only the Commissioners are present, in contrast to a session
such as this one in which the public is invited and present. In providing
for an executive or closed session for testimony which may tend to
defame, degrade, or incriminate any person, Congress clearly intended
to give the fullest protection to individuals by affording them an op-
portunity to show why any testimony which might be damaging to
them should not be presented in public. Congress also wished to
minimize damage to reputations as much as possible and provide per-
sons an opportunity to rebut unfounded charges before they were well
publicized.

Therefore, the Commission, when appropriate, convenes an execu-
tive session prior to the receipt of anticipated defamatory testimony.
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Following the presentation of the testimony in executive session, and
any statement in opposition to it, the Commissioners review the sig-
nificance of the testimony, and the merit of the opposition to it. In the
event we find the testimony to be of insufficient credibility. or the op-
position to it to be of sufficient merit, we may refuse to hear said wit-
nesses, even though those witnesses have been subpenaed to testify in
the public session.

An executive session is the only portion of any heaning during which
testimony is taken and the public is not allowed to be present. The
hearing which begins now is open to all, and the public is invited and
urged to attend all of the open sessions.

All persons who are scheduled to appear who live or work in Los
Angeles or within 50 miles of the hearing site have been subpenaed
by the Commission. All testimony at the public sessions will be under
oath and will be transcribed verbatim by the official reporter. Every-
one who testifies or submits data or evidence is entitled to obtain a
copy of the transcript on payment of cost. In addition, within 60 days
after the close of the hearing, a person may ask to correct errors in
the transcript of the hearing of his or her testimony. Such requests will
be granted only to make the transcript conform to testimony as
presented at the hearing.

All witnesses are entitled to be accompanied and advised by counsel.
After the witness has been questioned by the Commission, counsel
may subject his or her client to reasonable examination, within the
scope of the questions asked by the Commission. He or she also may
make objections on the record and argue briefly the basis for such ob-
jections.

Should any witness fail or refuse to follow any order made by the
Chairman or the Commissioner presiding in his absence, his or her
behavior will be considered disorderly, and the matter will be referred
to the U.S. Attorney for enforcement, pursuant to the Commission’s
statutory powers.

If the Commission determines that any witness’ testimony appears to
defame, degrade, or incriminate any person, that person, or his or her
counsel, may submit written questions, which, in the discretion of the
Commission, may be put to the witness. Such person also has the right
to request that witnesses be subpenaed on his or her behalf. Al wit-
nesses have the right to submit statements prepared by themselves or
others for inclusion in the record, provided they are submitted within
the time required by the rules.

Any person who has not been subpenaed may be permitted, in the
discretion of the Commission, to submit a written statement at this
public hearing. Such statement will be reviewed by the members of the
Commission and made a part of the record.

Witnesses at Commission hearings are protected by the provision of
Title 18, U.S. Code, section 1505, which makes it a ¢crime to threaten,
intimidate, or injure witnesses on account of their attendance at
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Government proceedings. The Commission should be immediately in-
formed of any allegations relating to possible intimidation of witnesses.
Let me emphasize that we consider this to be a very serious matter,
and we will do all in our power to protect witnesses who appear at
the hearing.

Copies of the rules which govern this hearing may be secured from
a member of the Commission staff. Persons who have been subpenaed
have already been given their copies. 1 should point out that these
rules were drafted with the intent of ensuring that Commission
hearings be conducted in a fair and impartial manner. In many cases,
the Commission has gone significantly beyond congressional require-
ments in providing safeguards for witnesses and other persons. We
have done that in the belief that useful facts can be developed best
in an atmosphere of calm and objectivity. We hope that such an at-
mosphere will prevail at this hearing.

Finally, there is one other set of rules that I would like to bring to
your attention. The recently-enacted Sunshine Act requires that
Federal agencies such as the Commission on Civil Rights conduct
nearly all of their official business before the public. The principle an-
nounced by the Government in the Sunshine Act, and adopted by this
Commission, is that the public is entitled to the fullest practicable in-
formation regarding the decisionmaking processes of the Commission.
Therefore, all deliberations of official Commission business during this
hearing, except for those deliberations specifically exempted by the
Sunshine Act, will occur right here, not behind closed doors. The one
exception will be discussion of matters related to the issuance or en-
forcement of Commission subpenas, which, should the public interest
so require, will occur in closed session.

With respect to the conduct of persons in this hearing room, the
Commission wants to make clear that all orders by the Chairman must
be obeyed. Failure by any person to obey an order by Dr. Flemming
or the Commissioner presiding in his absence will result in the exclu-
sion of the individual from this hearing room and criminal prosecution
by the U.S. Attorney when required. The Federal marshals stationed
in and around this hearing room have been thoroughly instructed by
the Commission on hearing procedure, and their orders are also to be
obeyed.

This hearing will be in public session | day. It began at 9 a.m. and
will continue until 6 p.m., with a lunch break from 1 p.m. to 2 p.m.
The time between 5:15 p.m. and 6 p.m. has been set aside for
testimony from persons who have not been subpenaed and wish to tes-
tify. As noted by Chairman Flemming, persons wishing to appear at
the open session should be in contact with members of the Commis-
sion staff in the staff room, number 53, adjacent to room 8544 in this
building, between the hours of 9:00 am. and 4:45 p.m. today. This
hearing will conclude at 6 p.m. this evening. Thank you.

CHalRMAN FLEMMING. Thank you very much, Commissioner
Freeman.
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As indicated in my opening comments, we are here at the request
of the California Advisory Commitiee to the U.S. Commission on Civil
Rights, and we do want 1o express our appreciation to that committee
for many of the activities in which it has been engaged. But, we are
particularly appreciative of their coming to grips with the issues that
we will be discussing in connection with this hearing. And we are
delighted that our distingished Chairperson of the Advisery Commit-
tee, Mr. Herman Sillas, is here with us and that he, at this time, is
going to make an opening statement. We are delighted to welcome
you.

STATEMENT OF HERMAN SILLAS, CHAIRPERSON, CALIFORNIA ADVISORY
COMMITTEE TO THE U.S. COMMISSION ON CIVIL RIGHTS

MR. SiLLas. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman and Commissioner
Freeman. I wish to welcome you to Los Angeles, and 1 hope that your
presence here and bringing the rain is an omen that we can look for-
ward to for the balance of the hearing.

On October 21 and 22 of last year, the media subcommittee of the
California Advisory Committee to the Commission held an open meet-
ing on the issue of equal employment opportunities for minorities and
women in the motion picture and television industries in Los Angeles.
The Advisory Committee undertock this study as part of its responsi-
bility to advise the Commission on Civil Rights about concerns in this
State. The open meeting was conducted in accordance with all applica-
ble Commission statutes, rules, and regulations as promulgated in sec-
tions 101 through 106 of the Civil Rights Act of 1957 and subsequent
amendments.

During its 2-day open meeting, the Advisory Committee heard
testimony from 30 witnesses representing various points of view about
the film and television industries, as well as representatives from
Federal agencies with responsibilities for enforcing equal employment
opportunity. Concerns about equal employment and programming
were raised by spokespersons from the State legislature; the minorities
committee and women’'s committee of the Screen Actors Guild; First
American Media Experience, an organization concerned about Native
American opportunities in media; the Coalition of Black Stuntmen and
Women; NOSOTROS, a nonprofit organization of Latino actors and
actresses, California Association of Latins in Broadcasting; National
Latino Media Coalition; The East Los Angeles Community Union
[TELACU]; Los Angeles Women's Coalition for Better Broadcasting;
and the National Association for the Advancement of Colored People.
In addition, spokespersons for Walt Disney Productions, Universal Stu-
dios, KNBC and KABC television, and the Association of Motion Pic-
ture and Television Producers provided information on their equal em-
ployment efforts.
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Three major motion picture studios, Paramount, Twentieth Century
Fox, and Warner Brothers, declined to appear before the Advisory
Committee. Representatives of the International Alhance of Theatrical
Stage Employees declined to appear. Station KNXT sent written
materials, but declined to appear to answer questions.

The Advisory Committee was troubled by the apparent lack of com-
mitment to equal opportunities evidenced by the refusal of these com-
panies to meet with the Commitiee. Therefore, we asked for your
assistance, and we wish to thank you very much for your support.

The evidence received at the Advisory Committee’s open meeting
strongly suggests that opportunities for minorities and women are not
equitable. The Advisory Committee received testimony that between
1970 and 1975 the percentage of women in the industry, based on em-
ployer reports submitted to the Equal Employment Opportunity Com-
mission, dropped from 36.7 percent to 31.4 percent. For the same
period, 1970 to 1975, total black employment dropped from 9.3 per-
cent to 6.6. The percentage for Asian Americans, Mexican Americans,
and Native Americans rose slightly and to insignificant levels of 1.7,
5.8 percent, and 0.5 percent, respectively, Thus, in 1975, the motion
picture industry reported a total minority employment of 14.6 percent.
These figures are very discouraging when we realize that the minority
work force in greater Los Angeles is 30 percent and women's work
force is 39 percent.

1 would like at this time to share with you some of the allegations
discussed at the Advisory Committee’s open meeting. First, there were
witnesses alleging that minority actors are not afforded the opportunity
to compete for roles that don’t have a specific racial origin. Minority
and women spokespersons alleged that they are typecast and victims
of sterotype casting for roles they do receive. Spokespersons alleged
a conspicuous absence of minorities and women in off-camera jobs,
such as writers, producers, directors, film crews, production assistants,
production coordinators, casting directors, and makeup people.

Witnesses alleged that the seniority roster system excludes minorities
and women from full participation. Minorities allege that portrayals of
many ethnic groups are often inaccurate and that film and television
should refiect the reality of soctety.

Minorities and women allege that individuals who raised equal op-
portunity issues were often victims of blacklisting. Federal enforcement
efforts have been infrequent and ineffective for correcting past dis-
criminatory practices.

An overriding problem noted by a few witnesses was the industry’s
indifference to the plight of minorities and women. It was alleged that
industry decisionmakers do not have minorities in their consciousness.
This lack of awareness leads to insensitive programming and unequal
employment opportunities. In response, studios and station representa-
tives who participated in the open meeting stated that steady progress
was made to employ minorities and women. But they acknowledged
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that much still needs to be done to achieve equal employment oppor-
tunity.

1 would like to insert at this time that, sitting and listening to the
testimony and recognizing the impact that the motion picture and elec-
tronic media have on our society today, as evidenced by the recent se-
ries of “Roots,” and what that can do to our present society, I could
not help but be reminded of the story that Buddy Hackett tells: as a
young boy visiting and seeing movies he noted that, in all the movies
that he observed, there was never a bathroom in the house. No matter
what movie he saw, no one visited the bathroom; and, if you just
watched the American movies in those days, there didn’t appear to be
one; and it was so obvious to him that he began to question the ex-
istence of his own bathroom in his house because it was such an im-
portant room. Discussions were always had about it, fights were had
over it, who was going to get into it next, and yet, if you watched the
American movies, it appeared that none existed. And it appears to me
that, if you are Chicano, if you are an Asian, black, or woman
watching motion pictures or the electronic media today, you are
placed in the same role that Buddy Hackett was as a young boy. You
almost don’t appear to exist.

And [ think that with that in mind, it is very important, and I greatly
appreciate the fact that you have responded to our request. We, the
Committee, know the failure on the part of the industry to bring
minorities and women into all levels of its operations. This observation
requires that all industry representatives be heard. Your effort today
seems to me will ensure a thorough review of the motion picture in-
dustry and greatly assists the Advisory Committee in preparing a com-
prehensive report for your evaluation. Thank you.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Thank you very much. Are some of the mem-
bers of the Advisory Committee in attendance, and, if so, would you
be willing to introduce them to us?

MR, SicLas. Certainly 1 would.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. We will ask them to stand and they can in-
troduce themselves.

MR. SiLras. All right.

CHARMAN FLEMMING. Any members of the State Advisory Commit-
tee who are in attendance, we would appreciate very much having you
stand and introducing yourselves for the record.

MRg. SicLas. All right, Karen, we will start with you from the left
here.

Ms. HiLsoRN. My name is Karen Hilborn.

Mkr. SiLLas. Karen Hilborn.

MR. YosHioka. Vernon Yoshioka, from San Diego.

Ms. GILLETTE. Frankie Jacobs Gillette, San Francisco.

Ms. RoprIGUEZ. Marta Rodriguez, San Francisco.

Ms. FiLuipint. Patricia Fillipini, Santa Barbara.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Thank you all very much.

MR. SiLLas. Thank you very, very much; it is a pleasure.
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CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. | would like to make clear how this hearing
relates to the job that has been undertaken by the State Advisory
Committee. A record of the hearing that is taking place today will be
turned over to the Advisory Committee. The members of the Advisory
Committee will then use this record in writing their report, which will
include findings and recommendations. The State Advisory Committee
report will then come to the U.S. Commission on Civil Rights. Un-
doubtedly, the report will contain some recommendations for action
on the part of Federal departments or agencies. We will consider those
recommendations, and if we concur in them we will then take action
to call those recommendations to the attention of the approporiate de-
partments and agencies. Furthermore, having called those recommen-
dations to their attention, we will follow up on them to determine what
action [the Federal agencies] take.

Counsel will call the first witnesses.

MR. Baca. Stanley Rubin, Don Parker.

CHalRMAN FLEMMING. You will remain standing, please, and raise
your right hand.

[Mr. Stanley Rubin and Mr. Don Parker were sworn.]

TESTIMONY OF STANLEY RUBIN, PRODUCER, AND DON PARKER, WESTERN
EXECUTIVE SECRETARY, DIRECTORS GUILD OF AMERICA

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Thank you, and we are very happy to have
you with us.

MR. Baca. Mr. Rubin and Mr. Parker, first Mr. Rubin, please state
your name, occupation, and position with your respective guilds.

Mr. RUBIN. My name is Stanley Rubin. I am a writer/producer,
member of the Writers Guild, member of the Producers Guild, pre-
sident of the Producers Guild of America.

MR. Baca. For how long, sir?

MR. RusIN. For the past 2 years.

MR. Baca. Thank you. Mr. Parker?

MR. Parker. [ am the western executive secretary of the Directors
Guild of America. | have been employed about 11 years with them.

Mg. Baca. Thank you. Could you please describe the functions and
the size of the guild?

MR. ParxER. The Directors Guild of America is a California labor
organization representing directors and their assistants throughout the
United States.

Mrg. Baca. Okay. And Mr. Rubin?

MR. RuBIN. The Producers Guild has a membership of approximate-
ly 500. It represents producers, executive producers, and associate
producers. However, at the present moment, it has no contract with
either major or independent production companies in this town and,
therefore, is at this instant in limbo. 1 was given to understand that I
was here as an individual to speak about a producer’s input into hiring
and not as the president of the Producers Guild.
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MR. Baca. That is true, that is correct. And, in regard to that sub-
ject, could you discuss, generally, how a relationship between a
producer and a motion picture company is established and what in-
fluence thereafter the producer has on the hiring process?

MRr. RuBIN. The question is not quite as simple as it sounds in that
a producer’s relationship with a production company can be one of
several kinds. He may be under contract to that production company
on a regular or an annual basis. He may be on what is called a fiat
deal, to produce, make one particular project, film, either for theatri-
cal release or television release. He may be under a contract to
produce a weekly series for television. So, there are many kinds of
relationships with production companies.

Mg. Baca. Would the amount of influence that the producer has
vary with each of those relationships, or would it be the same?

Mgr. RUBIN. 1 would say that, if there were any variance, it would
be very slight. It would vary with his particular power at the moment,
that power being tied to the success of his previous projects.

MR. Baca. Is that a term of negotiation? Can a producer ask or do
producers ask to be permitted to hire everyone that works on the
production?

MR. RuBgIN."No, the producer doesn’t have to ask for that. Essen-
tially, that is the producer’s function. The producer is the boss of the
preject. He is—you might, if you were to find an analogy in another
occupation, you might say the producer was the general contractor
who hires, roughly, hires everyone connected with that project.

However, 1 think it is very important to set up, right at the beginning
here, that in the motion picture and television industry we are dealing
with an enormously collaborative effort; and, while a producer
presumably has the right to hire and fire anyone working on his film,
it doesn't really happen that way. May [ break it down?

MR. Baca. Please.

Mgr. Rusin. All right, in casting, for example, the producer and
director will work in very close collaboration. A producer will never
hire anyone to act in a particular project whom the director doesn't
want, for a very simple reason: The director is the man on the stage
who has to put that actor through his paces in the project, and the
producer is not going to force onto that director somebody he doesn’t
feel he can handle.

Mgr. Baca. But, let me ask you this, then, do studios, in particular
those studios that may have an affirmative action plan, ever negotiate
with the producer to impose those kinds of similar conditions?

MRr. RuBin. I am not sure that [ fully understand that.

MR. Baca. Should I ask it again?

MR. RusIN. Yes, please.

Mrg. Baca. Okay. In your experience, has it ever been a part of a
contract between a producer and a studio that a producer will practice
some sort of affirmative action policy in hiring?
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MRr. Rusin. [ have never seen that part of a contract. but I have
been in meetings at studios where we were asked to follow such affir-
mative action.

Mr. Baca. Why wasn’t it made a part of the contract?

Mk. RuBiN. Why wasn't it?

Mr. Baca. Yes.

Mr. Rusin. It just didn't seem to be necessary. 1 mean, the
producer’s relationship with the company is one of constant meetings
and interchange of ideas. And [ have been in at least, 1 would say, over
the past few years, I have been in at least three meetings at various
studios that were addressed to the subject you just mentioned; that is,
affirmative action in hiring minorities. That is both for—that was par-
ticularly true in casting.

A producer also hires crew. There again, he will collaborate with the
director on many things, for instance, the hiring of the cameraman,
who works very closely with the director; the hiring of various techni-
cal occupations on the crew, the prop man, the art director, set
decorator. However, that hiring that the producer is essentially in con-
trol of frequently filters through the production department of the stu-
dio because they are there all of the time, they are permanent. Produ-
cers come and go, particularly today, on individual projects. So that
the production department will really tend to staff the crew of a
production, with the producer having the right to make certain
requests, which then may be found to be impractical, or he is told they
are impractical, or the producer may have—always has a veto power.

MRr. Baca. Mr. Parker, could you tell us, first, the size, again, of the
guild, and its functions, primarily? I know you have said that it is, in
effect, a labor organization.

Mr. ParkEr. That is correct. It represents about 4,800 members,
those members being directors of motion picture and videotape —

MRgr. Baca. Excuse me, could you move the microphone a little
closer to you?

MR. PARKER. Sure.

Mg. Baca. Thank you.

MR. PARKER. We represent about 4,800 members in the motion pic-
ture and videotape industry, directors and their assistants. And our
representation for those members goes directly to contract conditions
and negotiating terms and working conditions for them throughout the
industry.

Me. Baca. And in regard to the effect a director might have on hir-
ing, we have heard Mr. Rubin say that it is a collaborative effort
between the producer and his director; is that accurate?

MR. ParkER. That is correct. Mr. Rubin is correct in that it is a col-
laborative effort, and there are so many variables involved and so
much of a lack of continuity of the employment, both amongst
directors and producers, that no one individual in that creative area
can be construed as being responsible for or having the final authority
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in issuing a decision as to who shall be employed. Most employment
decisions are a collaborative effort, and the final decisionmaking is al-
ways done by what we know in the industry as the “money™; that is,
those people who are in the continuity of employing producers,
directors, and other production people.

MR. Baca. The one thing, and either of you could answer this for
me. you said that the producer or the producer and his director, or
perhaps other people as well, participate in the decision to hire. Are
there certain key individuals that will be part of the production that
that always refers to, or are there some that are hired in other ways,
or what?

MR. PARkER. It will vary, | would think, from show to show, picture
to picture. Stanley touched on one point that sometimes has a lot of
bearing on it, that can be either the stature of the individual producer
or individual director who may be on the picture, who may make cer-
tain demands in creative areas for people that he feels fit his needs
and the ultimate concept of the visual image of his own on the screen.
It may be a small collaborative effort, but whoever has the most sta-
ture is the one that makes the final decision in who will be employed
in those key areas.

When we talk about key areas, you are generally discussing, from
the director’s point of view and the producer’s point of view, a cast,
which is done prior, much prior to any principal photography; and you
are also discussing, probably, the director of cinematography and the
lighting cameramen, the key lighting director. You may be discussing
art directors and costume designers, but you are simply talking about
key personnel in the creative areas for that input, and it is that col-
laborative effort that takes place and the pattern changes from one
particular skill to another.

MR. Baca. Is that to say that the Directors Guild or the Producers
Guild offer no guidelines as to how these prior decisions are to be
made?

MR. Parker. They do not. The ultimate approval, the director of a
great deal of stature or a producer with a great deal of stature, the
ultimate decision still rests with the money, and the final approval
comes from the money.

MRr. Baca. Mr. Chairman, [ have no further questions at this time.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Commissioner Freeman?

ComMMmissioNER FREEMaN. Mr. Rubin, I would like to pursue the
statement that you made that you have never seen any part of a con-
tract with an equal opportunity clause. First of all, 1 would like to
know if you will state the dollar amount, or the range of the dollar
amounts, of the contracts you have, and with whom do you have this
contract? Not identifying the individual, but with what kind of entity
do you have the contract?

MR. RuUBIN. I have a—are you speaking about me, personally?

CoOMMISSIONER FREEMAN. You, personaily.

MR. RuBIN. |—
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ComMmissiONER FREEMaN. You are the one who said that the
producer is the boss, and the producer has the contract, so 1 would
like you to describe that contract.

Mer. RuBinN. All right. [ have a contract at the present moment with
Metro-Goldwyn-Mayer, television department, to produce a single, 2-
hour picture for television on a particular subject, which 1 brought in
and have developed with my partner. As a matter of fact, that con-
tract, which I just named, does not exist. All that exists at the present
moment, and this is usuvally true, is a very brief letter of agreement,
or a deal memo that runs perhaps—this seems a little—is this too
close?

CoMMIsSIONER FREEMAN. We hear you.

Mkr. RuUBIN. It seems normal procedure that when a deal is
made—this is particularly true between studios and producers, though
it may exist in other departments, other areas, too—that a deal memo
is drawn up of perhaps two, three, or four pages in length, and that
the contract, the full contract expressing all the details of that deal
memo never comes out, never comes to completion until the project
has been finished, and this has happened to me again and again for
many, many—all of my years in this business. So [ have personally
never seen a contract between myself and the studio in which there
was any mention of kinds of hiring, affirmative action, or anything
else.

CommIsSIONER FREEMAN. The Metro-Goldwyn-Mayer has never ever
included this in any contract that you have seen; is that correct?

Mk. RuBIN. Well, [ have only seen my own contract.

CoMMIsSIONER FREEMAN. Well, what is the dollar amount of that
contract?

Mgr. RuBIN. The dollar amount of the contract 1 have just mentioned
calls for a producer's fee on this project of $50,000, to be shared
between my partner and myself.

ComMmiss1ONER FREEMAN. Do you contemplate hiring any persons in
connection with this show?

MgR. RuBiN. We contemplate hiring a great many persons.

Commiss1oNER FREEMAN. How many people?

Mr. RuBIN. | have to answer that in stages, Commissioner,
because—

CoMMIsSIONER FREEMAN. All right.

Mr. RusIN. —all of these things happen in stages. At the present
moment, we are developing a story. If the story is approved by the net-
work, we will then go on and develop a screenplay. Now, up to this
point, the only people engaged on the project are my partner and
myself and a writer; the three of us are working on the project.

If after screenplay we have approval of the network, we will then
start to do, to prepare for physical production. At that point, we will
hire a director. We will also start the casting procedure that Mr.
Parker referred to; and, as we get into the physical preparation for the
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production, we will begin to hire the various technicians, crew mem-
bers, that have been talked about, I guess, no need to repeat them,
just quickly—

CoMMISSIONER FREEMaN. Well, just about how many? Will there be
more than 157

Mr. RuBiN. Did you say 15?

CommissioNER FREEMaN. Fifteen.

MR. RugIN. Oh, yes, yes. The final crew will amount to probably
somewhere around 50 or 60 people, and the cast depends entirely
upon the nature of the story matter.

ComMIssiONER FREEMAN. Fifty or 60 people. Then the cost of the
full production would be about how much?

Mg. RuBIN. Approximately $800,000 to $850,000 in this particular
instance. Now, as [ am sure you know, that varies, of course, by the
project.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. Now, Mr. Rubin, have you ever had a con-
tract with any agency of the Federal Government to produce any show
of any kind?

Mg. RuBIN. No, I have not.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. Do you know if the Metro-Goldwyn-Mayer
has ever had a contract with any agency of the Federal Government
to produce any show of any kind?

MRr. RuBiIN. | have no knowledge of that.

ComMIssiONER FREEMAN. Well, let me ask you this. Take this show
that you are working on now, you are starting with three people. How
many of them are female?

MR. RuUBIN. One is female, that is the writer, and the two producers
are male.

CommissiONER FREEMAN. How many of them are minorities?

MRr. RuBIN. All three of us are white, and non-Chicano, non-Asian,
so 1 would assume that none of us qualifies as a member of a minority,
except possibly for the woman writer. On the other hand, two of the
three are Jewish, if you want to qualify that as a minority.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. Among the shows that you have produced,
and the number of people that you have hired, what has been the
number of minorities that you have hired as cameramen?

Mr. RusiN. I have yet to see a cameraman who was a member of
a minority, as being discussed here today. However, I personally have
seen an enormous—

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. You mean you have never seen one?

MR. RuBIN. I have never seen a black, Asian, or Chicano first
cameraman. | have never seen one on a set. I am giving you my honest
answer to what | have seen in production, and I have been in produc-
tion a long time. May I go on?

COMMISSIONER FREEMAN. Yes.

Mgr. Ruein. 1 have, however, seen an enormous growth—this is
firsthand, not hearsay—I personally have seen a enormous growth in
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the entrance of minorities into the makeup of production crews on stu-
dio lots. 1 have seen black and/or Chicano and/or Asian members of
the camera crews, not first cameramen, but members of the crew, who
will now obviously start the—] hope—the procedure of working their
way up to becoming first cameramen. | have seen the various minori-
ties now entering into other occupations among the crew. For exam-
ple, electricians. I am trying to think of other areas in which I have
seen minorities. There are many—assistant directors.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. What about art directors?

MRk. RuUBIN. I cannot recall a member of a minority in that category.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. Prop men?

Mgk. RuUBIN. I believe | have seen some in the property division, but
I will not swear to that fact; I am not certain.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. Have you yourself ever hired a person as
a member of a cast to play a part that was designated other than the
race of that person?

MR. RuBIN. Oh, yes. As a matter of fact, very recently. | was doing
a series for MGM and CBS. the title of the series was “Executive
Suite.” The script called for a judge. There was no description of race
or sex, as a matter of fact, and in the end we decided to hire a black
actress to portray that judge.

ComMIssloNER FREEMAN. That is the only time?

MRr. RuBIN. Oh, no, there have been many other instances. I gave
you the latest because that happened just a few months ago.

COMMISSIONER FREEMAN. I have no further questions.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. | was very much interested, Mr. Rubin, in
your response to counsel’s question relative to whether or not, in the
conferences that were referred to, any emphasis was placed on the fact
that some consideration should be given to affirmative action. Now, as
1 recall your response, you said you did not recall any agreement, any
formal agreement, that referred to any responsibility for conducting
hiring in connection with affirmative action concepts, am I correct on
that?

MRgr. RusIN. | meant no formal agreement in my own contract, yes,
right, okay.

CHalrRMaN FLEMMING. | understand that you are testifying as to your
personal experiences in this particular area.

Now, | was interested in your response to Commissioner Freeman’s
questions refative to first cameramen, art directors. In both of those
instances you said that you did not recall the utilization of any member
of a minority group as a first cameraman or as an art director; I'll just
take those two categories.

Mr. RuBIN. All right.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Where should the responsibility be placed for
failure to open up opportunities in those two categories for members
of minority groups?
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Mr. Rugin. | have to give vou a subjective, very personal answer.
In my opinion, the responsibility must be placed on the production
company— that is, the studio—whether the major or independent, and
upon the unions representing those categories. In the case of
cameramen, that is lA; in the case of art directors, also IA.

CuHalrmaN FLEMMING. [A7

Mgr. RusIN. International Alliance of Theatrical Stage Employees,
1A, also known as IATSE.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Okay, fine. All right, could 1, Mr. Parker, ad-
dress the same question to you?

MR. PARKER. Yes.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. You have heard this testimony, if you agree
with jt factually, then where do you feel that the responsibility should
be placed for failing to open up opportunities for members of minority
groups in the two categories?

MR. PARKER. | say it rests with the money. Stanley and I do not—

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. When you say the money, now—

MR. PARKER. The money flows from the studio or the production
company making the film. One thing 1 must add, particularly in the
area of television film, which Stanley should substantiate, is that deci-
sions on employment, approval of cast and key personnel, including
actors and directors and writers, are made by the network. They are
made by the network; it is an indisputable fact of life. So, if we are
talking about those areas of —in the creative areas in the failure to hire
minorities, in the abstract way in which they make determinations for
employment, they have specific lists which they utilize to reject or
select people that any producer or producing company should wish to
employ on a producing company.

CuarManN FLEMMING. Has your organization, which you represent,
taken the initiative at any time in making recommendations which in
your judgment would open up opportunities for members of minority
groups, say as first cameramen, art directors, or in any of the other
of the categories? In other words, has your organization assumed an
affirmative attitude toward this particular issue at any point, and, if so,
could you identify the actions taken?

MR. PARKER. No, to my knowledge we have not taken any position
with any one of the IATSE crafts in regards to how they shouid con-
duct their business in respect to opening up for minorities. We have
no affiliation with any guilds or craft unions within Los Angeles Coun-
ty or the United States. We are a guild that functions only within itself
for itself.

CHatrmMAN FLEMMING. You fix the responsibility, as you call it, with
the money, meaning the studios, the producers. Can you think of any
of the procedures that are followed by the Directors Guild that would
make it possible for the money, or for a studio or producer, to say,
“We would like to do it, but the Directors Guild stands in our way?”’

MR. Parker. That would be a complete falsehocod. The Directors
Guild would not stand in their way.
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CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Assume that they approached you and asked
you as a guild to work with them on an affirmative program designed
to open up opportunities; would you be responsive to a request of that
kind, I mean, your organization?

MR. Parker. | think our organization would. We, as a creative or-
ganization, creative people, have no objection to minority employment.
Directors and their assistants do not look at individuals as minorities;
they look at individuals as people who are capable of doing a particu-
lar job to lend their input to the creative aspect that they want to put
visually on the screen, and that is their entire motivation in selecting
any individual and going to bat for them, as the expression goes, for
employment on their particular crew, whether he be a key personnel
that lends a great deal of support to their creative input or one of the
technical craftsmen.

CHaIRMAN FLEMMING. In other words, as an organization, you find
yourself in agreement with the objectives of Title VII of the Civil
Rights Act, which is the equal employment opportunity title of the
Civil Rights Act?

MR. ParkEr. | would say, yes, we do.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Have you at your meetings at any time given
any consideration to, in effect, kind of putting the heat on the studios
and the producers to get going on an affirmative action plan?

M=&. PARKER. As a guild, no, we have not.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. All right. Counsel has two other questions he
would like to address.

MR. Baca. Mr. Chairman, you have already asked one of them. The
other one is, if you describe yourselves as labor organizations, do you
then report as labor organizations to the Equal Employment Opportu-
nity Commission?

MR. ParkeRr. | believe so,

MgR. Baca. Do you submit, then, the document known as EEO-1?

M=®=. PARKER. | couldn’t answer that; [ don’t know.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Could you obtain the answer to that question
and submit it to us so that we can make it a part of the record at this
point? Just the factual question, do you submit EEO-1s.

MRr. ParRkER. [ don't know.

MRr. Baca. Who would be the person in your organization responsi-
ble if it were submitted?

Mgr. Baca. I think our auditing firm, Mr. Paul Kuperstein, would be
the individual who would have that information as to whether or not
we remit that form to you.

MR. Baca. Could you supply us with that information?

MR. PARKER. I could.

MR. Baca. Thank you.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Thank you both very, very much. We ap-
preciate your being here, appreciate the information you have given
us,

Counsel will call the next witnesses.
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Okay, we are running just a little bit ahead of time, so we will recess
for 10 minutes.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. The hearing will come to order. Counsel will
call the next witnesses.

Mgr. Baca. Michael Eisner, Robert Proctor, Leon Johnson.

Mr. Chairman?

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Yes.

MRr. Baca. The attorney for Paramount Pictures is here, and 1 think
he would like to address the Chairman.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Mr. Eisner?

MR. JaNOFsKY. Mr. Chairman, my name is Leonard Janofsky.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Oh, I am sorry.

MR. Janofsky. And [ am with the firm of Paul, Hastings, Janofsky
& Walker, and we represent Paramount Pictures Corporation.

VoICE. Speak’up.

VoICE. Could you speak into the mike please.

MRg. JaNOFsKY. It is our understanding that the witnesses for
Paramount were to appear here at 10:15, and I am hopeful that they
will be here in a few moments.

CHalgman FLEMMING. All right, fine. We recognize that it is now
about 10:10 or [0:11, so—

MR. Janofrsky. This is one occasion, at least, where the attorney is
on time.

CHaIlrRMAN FLEMMING. Off the record.

[Brief recess.]

CHalrmMaN FLEMMING. The hearing will be in order. Counsel will call
the next witnesses.

MRr. Baca. Michael Eisner, Robert Proctor, Leon Johnson, would
you please take the stand?

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Please remain standing and raise your right
hands so that [ can administer the oath.

[Messrs. Michael Eisner, Robert L. Proctor, and Leon johnson were
sworn. ]

TESTIMONY OF MICHAEL EISNER, ROBERT L. PROCTOR, AND LEON
JOHNSON, PARAMOUNT PICTURES CORPORATION

CHaIRMAN FLEMMING. Thank you.

Mg. Grick. Mr. Eisner?

Mr. EisNER. Yes?

MR. Guick. Before the General Counsel begins questioning, 1 would
like to ask you if you brought with you the materiais subpenaed, par-
ticularly the contracts between the company and the Affiliated Proper-
ty Craftsmen, Local 447
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MR. JaNOFSKY. Yes, we have that contract, Mr. Glick.

MR. GLICK. And the contract with the Motion Pictures Studio Grips,
Local 807

MRr. JanorFsky, We have all of the contracts which were listed in the
subpenas.

MR. GLick. Mr. Chairman, I would request that these be admitied
into the record at this time.

CHaIRMAN FLEMMING. Without objection, it will be done.

[The documents referred to were received into evidence.]

MR. Grick. Thank you.

MR. JanoFsky. Let the record show that I am handing Mr. Glick ali
of the collective-bargaining agreements that were listed in the subpena.

MR. Grick. Thank you, counsel.

MR. Baca. Mr. Eisner.

MRr. EisNER. Yes?

MRg. Baca. Could you tell us if your company has a policy on equal
employment opportunity and, if so, what it is?

Mr. Eisner. The answer is, yes, we have a policy. I might say at this
time that it would probably be best to direct most of your questions
to Bob Proctor, and that I have recently joined Paramount and,
although | am reasonably well versed in the areas that are of concern
to this meeting, that in the 3 months | have been at Paramount, I have
in this area made sure that the pecple on the line responsible in the
personnel department for equal employment opportunity are qualified
and that I endorse the plan. 1 think direct questions that relate to the
plan, the past performance of Paramount, and the future plans are
probably best directed to Bob—not because | don’t want to answer
them, but because of my short term at Paramount, I am probably not,
at this time, qualified.

MR. Baca. Could we do this, then, could 1 address my gquestions to
you and if you feel that someone else who is with you could answer
them better than you, you could defer to that person at that time?

Mr. EisNER. That would be fine.

MR. Baca. Thank you. Do you know, then, what the policy is?

MR. Eisngr. Yes, we have a plan, and 1 have read the plan. I am
acquainted with the plan. I think questions directed about the plan
should be directed to Bob.

MRr. Baca. Well, can you tell us, then, when the plan was imple-
mented, or when the plan was designed?

MRr. EisNER. Well, | believe the plan is an evolving plan. There was
a plan last year, and 1 could be corrected, but | assume that there was
a plan previous to that. There is a plan that | have ascribed my signa-
ture to recently, which is an update and a reaffirmation of the plan,
which, again, Bob can give you details about.

Mrg. Baca. Mr. Proctor, could you elaborate?

MR. ProcTOR. Yes. Basically, there was a plan in 1976, which was
our first plan which set out goals and timetables.

MR. Baca. Prior to 1976 you had no plan?
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Mgr. ProcTOR. Prior to 1976 there was no formal plan. There was
a policy. which would not constitute a complete affirmative action
plan.

Mr. Baca. And where did the idea for the plan come from? Was
it imposed upon the corporation? Did the corporation do it voluntari-
ly? If so, was it done at the board level? Was it the chief operating
officer at that time? Can you tell us?

MR. ProcToOR. It is my understanding it was basically a management
commitment in this area to comply with the Federal obligations.

MR. Baca. Were you with the corporation at the time the plan was
developed?

MEk. ProcToRr. I was not at Paramount in 1976, no, at that time.

MR. Baca. So, you can tell us nothing of the process by which the
plan was developed?

MRr. ProcTOR. Perhaps Leon could give you a little bit of the basis
on that first one. The process by which the plan was developed really
unfolded at that time.

MR. Baca. Mr. Johnson?

MR. Jounson. Yes. The process was that it was developed in con-
junction with our corporate office in New York, at which time we met
with various executives, department heads, and we set goals and
timetables with them.

MR. Baca. What was the basis for the decision about geals and
timetables? What were they tied to?

MR. Jounson. Well, basically, they were tied to SMSA [Standard
Metropolitan Statistical Area] data, using that as a guideline, basically,
because we didn't have any other guidelines as far as goals, ultimate
goals, were concerned.

MR. Baca. Is this then the ultimate goal of the corporation, anyone
who could answer this, please? Is it the ultimate goal of the corpora-
tion to achieve parity with the population of—the SMSA population
work force?

Mr. EisNER. What may be a good idea here, in companies like
Paramount where a consistency of management has not been demon-
strated—1 mean, Paramount has had, in 10 years, quite a few different
top managements, and now I believe—I would have to believe—that
we do have consistency of management in this area and in other areas.
If not, next year, you will have somebody else testify here. Going on
the proposition that we will all be here for a while, we have developed
a statement which maybe Bob should read at the top of this to give
you some indication which may answer some of your questions in ad-
vance.

MR. Baca. Is it brief?

MR. EISNER. Yes—

MER. PrRoOCTOR. Very brief.

Mkr. EISNER. —about two pages.

Mgz. Baca. Could you just summarize it, then, for us, please?
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Mk. ProcTor. | should say the statement basically represents a sum-
mary of our total accomplishments to this date, which we will submit.
The statement is a summary in itself.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Counsel, 1 would like to have that read into
the record at this time.

MRr. Baca. Please go ahead.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. The entire document.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Yes, the entire document.

Mg. Baca. Please read the entire document, then.

MR. ProcTOR. The entire document?

MRr. Baca. Well, you said it was two pages.

MR. PROCTOR. Yes.

CHalRMAN FLEMMING. Let’s make it—you said that you had a two-
page statement—

Mkr. ProcTor. Right.

CHaIRMAN FLEMMING. —and Commissioner Freeman and 1 would
like to have you read that into the record at this time.

MRr. Proctor. Okay.

Thank you for the opportunity to appear before your Commission.
I would like to briefly summarize the progress we have made in the
utilization of minorities and women between 1969 and the present, the
steps we are taking to make sure that progress not only continues, but
continues at a rapid pace. An overview of what we have accomplished
between 1969 and the present can be obtained through an understand-
ing of the following statistics. During that time period, our utilization
of minorities has almost tripled, from slightly over 5 percent utilization
in 1969. Our utilization of females has more than doubled from our
approximately 18 percent utilization in 1969,

Our utilization of minorities in officials and managers category has
increased from 1.2 percent to 13 percent. Female utilization in the of-
ficials and managers category has increased from 8.5 percent to 14
percent. Minority utilization in the professional category has increased
from 5.9 percent to 25.6 percent. Female utilization in the profes-
sionals category has increased from 11.8 percent to 37.2 percent.
Minority utilization in office and clerical areas has increased from ap-
proximately 5 percent to 27 percent.

Although our accomplishments between 1969 and 1977 are signifi-
cant, we do not want you to mistake our feeling of accomplishment
for a feeling that enough has been accomplished or that little more
needs to be accomplished. The top management of our corporation
has determined that substantial increases in our utilization of minori-
ties and women at all levels is a major corporate priority.

I was hired by Paramount Pictures Corporation in 1976 to head our
personnel EEO efforts, and | am ably assisted with Leon Johnson, who
is here today, and by Arthur Flores. Each of us has been specifically
informed that our major job assignment is a substantial increase in our
corporation’s utilization of minorities and women. It has been made
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abundantly clear to us that results will be the primary criteria by which
our work will be evaluated. I have been personally informed by our
chief operating officer that not only do I have direct personal access
to him with regard to EEO matters, but that at any time I feel that
our personnel are not supporting EEQ efforts that 1 lead, he will take
a personal hand in the matter and will ensure full cooperation.

We have made a decision that performance in the area of affirma-
tive action and EEO will be a specific and significant element of per-
formance evaluations for all members of supervision and management
who have hiring, promotion, and training responsibilities. Such per-
formance evaluations are, of course, determinative with respect to
wage increases, promotions, and indeed, retention.

We have accomplished significant results. I appear before you here
to represent that we are going to do even more to achieve the goals
which our corporation and your Commission share. We will be happy
to answer all your questions.

Mr. Baca. Thank you. You have referred to several gains and, you
said, among minocrity hiring. Are those gains the same or similar for
all categories of minorities? 1 mean, have blacks increased, have
Chicanos increased, have Asians increased? Have all groups in the
minority classifications increased?

Mg. ProcTOR. There have been increases in all of the groups. The
bulk of that increase has been among blacks and Chicanos.

MR. Baca. Now, as to the plan itself and your role in administering
it, 1 presume you are the person who administers the plan on a day-
to-day basis?

MRg. PrOCTOR. On a day-to-day basis, right.

Mg. Baca. How do you go about that? How, as regards, say, per-
manent staff of the studio? Describe the process to me.

MR. ProcTOR. Well, in the process of general—what we perceive to
be professional personnel management, and all of the personnel mat-
ters that happen on a day-to-day basis, basically goes through our de-
partment, go through me directly or indirectly.

MRr. Baca. Does that mean that you are notified of all vacancies?

MR. ProcToR. Right.

MR. Baca. Does that mean that you control where vacancies are ad-
vertised?

Mg. ProcTOR. Exactly.

MRr. Baca. And where do you advertise now that you didn’t before?

MRr. PrROCTOR. Advertisements as a recruitment source, when they
are used, we try to reach al] areas of the community. We use an adver-
tising agency to place our ads—that agency has instructions to place
those ads in all of what we believe to be the most significant of all
the minority media publications.

MRr. Baca. Do you know which those are?

Mr. ProcTor. We rely on the agency’s professional judgement in
terms of circulation and classified ads statistics, those that he can ad-
vise us on; specific publications would be the Sentine!, most recently—
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MRr. JounsoN. Belvedere.

MR. ProcTOR. —Belvedere. We have, we don’t use advertising that
often, so we have to think back a few months.

MRr. Baca. Do you do recruiting in another way?

Mr. ProcTOR. | beg your pardon?

MRr. Baca. How do you do your recruiting?

MRr. ProcTOR. Well, basically, we prefer to recruit on a face-to-face
basis where we can. We prefer to be in the community and be
on—basically, active in whatever community groups have placement
facilities, placement capabilities.

MRr. Baca, Do you do that yourself?

Mk. Procyor. | do it, Arthur Flores does it, and Leon also does it.
We are a small staff, so we share the responsibilities.

MR. Baca. Could you describe some of the places that you are now
recruiting that you did not before, with a particular eye towards find-
ing minority candidates?

MRr. Jonnson. Well, one of the agencies that we have used is a
minority agency by the name of Moody Associates, which placed our
managers by recruitment. We are also involved with a minority or-
ganization, LABEEO, which can refer persons to us. Also, PMAA,
which is a Mexican American organization.

Mr. Baca. What kind of organization?

MR. JouNsON. Personnel organization.

MR. Baca. And they refer people for positions?

MR. JOHNSON. Yes, they do.

MR. ProcTOR. Well, we are going to submit a whole list of our
recruitment sources to put into the record, as I can just—give you a
preview, some of the names we included today. Arthur Flores, who is
our recruitment manager, is active in PMAA. Leon is active is
LABEEO. Those are areas where we put out contacts and make it
known we have openings. Also, those areas where we do our basic
research and learn of other community groups and organizations which
can be helpful in this area.

MR. JounsoN. In addition to that, we have, within the last 6 months,
opened up an employment office at Paramount that is easily accessible
to people wheo would like to come in and make application. We also
use that as a recruitment source.

Mr. Baca. Was that generally advertised, the existence of that of-
fice?

MRr. JoHnsoN. It wasn't advertised in the media. It was advertised
by word of mouth.

MRr. Baca. By word of mouth, thank you. You described a process
by. where you are notified of all vancancies and you do the recruiting
for them, both by the press and other media, and by word of mouth
and by recruitments through agencies. What happens once the can-
didates begin to arrive to interview or to submit applications for the
positions? What part do you play then. in the respective departments
of the corporation?
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Me. ProcTtor. Well, it would be my responsibility to be sure my
recruitment manager processes all candidates, makes the basic qualifi-
cations determinations, which candidates should be referred for the
positions, and then they are referred for the—we are talking now
about nonaffiliated positions. He would then select, based on the
specifications that we have developed—I should back up a step,
maybe, it might be helpful to know the process of requisition.

MRr. Baca. Okay.

MR. PrRocTOR. We don’t make a move until we get a requistion, we
in personnel, from management that is properly signed and approved
on a budgeted basis, so that we know that this position is needed. We
have a small staff. We can't commit that many resources unless it is
a position that is really ready to be worked on and not someone’s
thought. At that time, we develop a job description; we try to develop
operating specifications, job-related specifications, for that position.
The recruitment manager then approaches the recruiting project with
those specifications in mind as his blueprint. He then evaluates, based
on that blueprint. The finalists of the group of candidates that he
develops are then referred to the requisitioning unit for a final deci-
sion.

Mr. Baca. And what part do you play in that final decision?

MgR. ProcTOR. Really, my personal role in that is to make sure that
it is done according to policy, that it is done in a standardized, con-
sistent manner, everytime, for every applicant, for every position.

MR. Baca. And what part do you play in the developing the criteria
of the job description?

MRr. ProcTOR. Right now a fairly heavy part in terms of advising
both Leon and Art. We have a little group; in that we are small, we
can approach it somewhat informally with a little evaluation group.
Once the specification is written, we then, we look it over. We make
sure that the specifications that are required—performance specifica-
tions required by the unit—are indeed required, that these are realistic
performance requirements.

MR. Baca. You do go through some process of validation, then, to
assure that the requirements are correctly tied to the job?

MRg. ProcTOR. Not a formal validation process. We haven't got a
personnel research capability as of yet. In our plans, we plan to stan-
dardize the whole job analysis process. Right now we are doing job
analyses more or less on an experimental basis. We are trying—we are
doing it consistently for every job that is open, but we aren’t just here
to really just represent our current method as the most effective, and
we reserve the right to improve that method and we will. As a matter
of fact, we have had extensive conversations and a verbal agreement
with an outside consultant who is highly regarded in the field to come
in and assist us in doing a job analysis, Dick Middle and Associates,
out of Sacramento, who has had extensive experience with his GOJA
system, an acronym for Guideline Oriented Job Analysis, probably one
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of the most forward, progressive kinds of system that we have seen.
So, we plan to do that in the very near future.

MRr. Baca. And that will be implemented?

MRr. ProcTOR. That will be implemented.

Mgz. Baca. I see. If a dispute should arise between the EEQ officer,
you, and the hiring supervisor, how is that resolved? Where you feel,
say, that there has been a pattern or a frustration of the company’s
intent to hire minorities and women, how is that problem resolved?

M=r. ProcTtor. Well, basically, if the problem could not be resolved
at my level or at Leon’s level or at Arthur Flores’ level, my direct su-
pervisor is the vice president in charge of finance and administration.
I would seek his counsel. If the problem could not be resolved at that
level, it would go directly to Mike. And at that time Mike’s input
would be applied.

[ should point out that the nature of our organizational structure
provides that a good many of these discussions can be had without for-
mal organizational channels necessarily. In other words, we can sit
down and have rap sessions in situations like this, especially at Leon’s
level and like mine.

MR. Baca. When you said Mike, do you mean Mr. Eisner?

MR. ProcTOR. Mr. Eisner.

Mg. Baca. Okay. In terms of negotiations with producers, unions,
and other entities where your studio will invest money and spend
money, do you—have you, at present, or do you intend to negotiate
affirmative action plans or affirmative action clauses in those con-
tracts? Mr. Eisner, perhaps you might like to answer that.

MR. JoHNSON. Well, we have a nondiscrimination clause in the con-
tract. However, I am not sure 1 understand what you mean when you
say affirmative action clause.

MR. Baca. Well, if for example, as we heard earlier, the process can
sometimes be that a producer comes to the studio and sells a product,
in effect, and then the producer hires the people necessary to carry
out that project, is there any effort on the part of the studio to ensure
that their own policies of affirmative action are going to be carried out
by the producer in his hiring or her hiring?

MR. JOHNSON. At the present time, within the last couple of months,
all hiring is done through personnel. All calls are made—that are made
to the unions or to individuals—are made through the personnel de-
partment. Even with the producer coming on the lot that wants to hire
his own staff would still have to come through the personnel depart-
ment.

MRr. Baca. That is with every producer?

MR. ProcToR. That would be for—

MR. JoHNsoN. Every Paramount producer.

MR. ProcTOR. Are you talking about—are you referring to the out-
side producers coming in bringing his own staff?

MRr. Baca. Yes.

Mr. ProcToR. Those people do their own hiring.
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Mr. Baca. All right. And that is—1I am specifically referring to those
kinds of arrangements, those kinds of contracts. Are there affirmative
action requirements in those contracts?

MR. JoHNsON. Not at the present time—I don't know.

Mrg. ProcToR. | really couldn’t answer that.

Mg. Baca. Okay. As to the recruitment or the hiring of union and
casual employees, who primarily is responsible for that, that activity?

MRr. JoHNSON. Well, as far as the roster system will allow us to bring
in employees that are not on the industry experience roster, personnel
is responsible.

Mr. Baca. And what efforts do you make in affirmative action in
that regard?

MR JoHnsON. We utilize the same sources that we use for nonaf-
fitliated employees; that is, we contact the community organizations;
also, the employment office that we have opened, and so forth.

Mr. ProcTtor. We develop a prospect file for each of the job
categories that we have. That prospect file is the first to be accessed
when openings occur off roster. | might add that ail openings, whether
they are on a casual day-to-day basis or permanent, front-office type
openings, go through the personnel office, and calls to the locals are
made by the personnel office, so that we can at least have some moni-
toring effect on the utilization of the current roster members.

MER. Baca. Within the guidelines of flexibility that you have in
calling for people from the roster, is there any attempt to implement
affirmative action through that process as well?

MzR. ProcTOR. To the extent that we have control over that, cer-
tainly.

Mr. Baca. How do you do that?

Mz. ProcTorR. Well, we encourage, basically, the locals. We make
it known to them that we are more than interested in seeing their
minority candidates, but we really haven’t been very—we haven’t been
able to really request certain members based on minority group.

Mg. JouNnson. To the extent that we could do it, we went through
the rosters and we identified as many minorities and females as possi-
ble. And we have attempted to, when we call a union, to call these
people by name, if they were in the appropriate that was able to be
dispatched.

MR. ProcTOR. And these lists have also been distributed among our
department heads so that they can update them as they have ex-
perience with the roster people.

MR. Baca. Have you utilized the AMPTP off-roster project?

MR. ProcTOR. We have not utilized it in the recent past, not since
I have been at Paramount. Not by design, but because we have had
our own prospect files that we have been developing, although we are
in constant touch with Bob Rivers over there. And we plan to use
them if we need them as a resource.

MR. Baca. Does the studio maintain a studio seniority system as well
as referring or using the AMPTP seniority roster?
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MR. Jounson. There are studio seniority rosters with several unions.
I think it is about four or five.

MRr. Baca. Is there any conflict between that studio sentority system
and the affirmative action plan?

MR. Jonunson. None that [ know of

Mr. Baca. In other words. there is a mix among the people with stu-
dio seniority, that it would include women and minorities?

MR. JounsoNn. No. it isn't.

MEr. Baca. So, there might be a conflict?

Mr. JoHnson. There could be.

Mr. Baca. Does the studio ever bypass the roster members in order
to hire someone with special skills who is not listed among the roster
membership?

MR. JOHNSON. Since | have been at Paramount, | don’t know of this
happening. However, there is a clause in the contract that would allow
that to happen in certain instances.

Mgr. Baca. Mr. Chairman, | have no further questions at this time.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Commissioner Freeman?

CommissioONER FREEMaN. Mr. Johnson, how long have you been at
Paramount?

MR. JoHNsoN. Three years.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. You mentioned that you have a program
that information was conveyed by word of mouth. Will you describe
for me again, what that program is?

MRr. JoHNnsoN. [t isn't a formal program. It is a situation that hap-
pened where the word was passed out through word of mouth that we
did have certain facilities.

ComMiIssIONER FREEMAN. Well, when you say word of mouth, what
do you mean? The word starts with whom?

MRr. JounsoN. Well, the word starts with the various community or-
ganizations. We have contact with the Urban League; we have had
contact with other community organizations. We also have talked with
the minority employees that we have on the lot and we have en-
couraged them to refer other minority candidates.

CommIssioNER FREEMan. How would you assess the progress that
has been made under that procedure?

Mgr. JoHNson. | think that we have made quite a bit of progress.
However, I think that we will make quite a bit more progress and at
the present time | am not saying that this is the best procedure
because we are looking at other procedures that—we will be advertis-
ing in the media, the various minority medias, and we are in the
process of developing an employee handbook so those employees who
are on the lot, including those minority employees, would have this
procedure written out so they will be aware of it.

ComMIsSIONER FREEMAN. Mr. Proctor, you are director of person-
nel?

Mgr. ProcTor. That is correct.
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CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. You indicated that you have a small office.
How many employees do you have?

MRr. ProcTOR. We have, right now, seven.

CoMMmisSIONER FREEMAN. Seven. How many of those employees are
minorities?

Mrg. ProcTOR. We have two of the three secretaries are minorities;
Leon is a minority; my manager of recruitment, Arthur Flores, is
minority.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. Leon, do you mean Mr.—

M=r. ProcTOR. Mr. Johnson.

CommissioNER FREEMAN. And he works under you, under your su-
pervision?

Mr. ProcTor. That is right.

COMMISSIONER FREEMAN. Are there any other—and there are two of
the seven?

MR. ProcTOR. No, four,

CoMMIsioNER FReEeMan. Four out of the seven. How many are
women?

MR. ProcTOR. Four.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. Are the secretaries female?

MER. PROCTOR. Yes.

CoMMIsstONER FREEMAN. How many secretaries do you have?

MRr. ProcTOR. We have three currently. We have an opening for
one.

CommissiONER FREEMAN. And would that opening be passed along
by word of mouth?

Mr. ProcTor. That opening is under the PAOEA contract. That
opening will be posted in accordance with the provisions of that con-
tract on the lot. If no one applies or no one with skills and abilities
applies, then we can go to our own sources to recruit that position.

CoMMIssiONER FREEMAN. Mr. Eisner—no, I think [ want to—Mr.
Proctor, you were the one who gave the two-page statement into the
record. 1 would like to—you indicated the increases of from 5 percent
to 15 percent with respect to minorities. 1 would like to request that
you translate that into numbers and submit it to the staff. One of the
things that we have found with respect to the use of percentages only
is that when one had one minority and then that increased to two, they
indicated a 100 percent increase, and sometimes that was not, in our
opinion, very significant. That is why, could you translate each of the
percentages in that report to numbers for us and submit it?

Mgr. JoHnson. Well, we are talking about percentages for both—

Mr. ProcTOR. We have that available.

ComMisslOoNER FREEMAN. You already have it. Well, then, would you
give it—and it will be, Mr. Chairman, | would request that it be in-
cluded in the record at this point.

CHalRMAN FLEMMING. Without objection, that will be done.

[The document referred to was constructively received into
evidence. ]
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ComMMmissiONER FREEMAN. Mr. Eisner, first of all, I would hike to ask
that you only—you are president of Paramount?

Me. EisNER. That is correct.

CommissIONER  FREEMAN. Does Paramount Pictures have any
Government contracts with any Federal agencies at this time?

Mr. EisNER. | am not totally competent to answer. Generally, the
answer would be no; however, one of the companies that is part of the
Paramount organization is Paramount-Oxford, the educational division
of Paramount; and I suspect, although I do not have the contracts in
front of me, that we have some Government subsidy in the educational
area. Other than that, we do not perform under any Government con-
tracts.

CoMmMmiIsslioNER FREeMaN. Mr. Eisner, [ would like to request that
Paramount Studios submit for the record the information concerning
any contracts which Paramount Studios or any of its affiliates and sub-
sidiaries would have with any Federal agencies.

MR. EIsNER. We will be happy to do that.

CoMMISSiONER FREEMAN. Now, Mr. Eisner, I would like to ask you
if you would give us your opinion of what the consequences would be
if you limited and restricted the marketing of the product, of the films,
to word of mouth?

MRr. Eisner. Well, it depends—

CommissioNER FREEMaN. If you had a movie, and you did not adver-
tise at any time, you just depended on word of mouth that there would
be a movie in any community.

MRr. E(SNER. You bring up a subject that is under constant discus-
sion. [ mean, 1 know what you are referring to, but the fact of the
matter is, is both advertising and word of mouth in the motion picture
business is essential. In the motion picture business, if you have a film
like King Kong, $7 million of advertising will result in a large box of-
fice in 3 weeks over Christmas. If you have a film like Rocky, which
in the end is going to do much more business than King Kong, | would
say 98 percent of that film’s effectiveness has been word of mouth. So,
the answer to your question is, | think, in the motion picture business
or in any business the two go hand in hand. If you have a product,
hopefully people will tell you that the product is good and somebody
else will go see it.

CommissioNnER FREEMaN. Recognizing that the two go hand in hand,
could you, as a chief executive officer of Paramount, consider using
the same kind of advertising that you are—if you are an equal oppor-
tunity employer, by advertising, other than relying on the word-of-
mouth technique that Mr. Johnson was talking about?

Mr. Eisner. | think that, if T heard correctly, and again, I am not
an expert in this area, having only recently arrived at Paramount, that
that is a plan. Part of our plan is a combination of word of mouth and
direct contact with the community, either through advertising or going
into the community. The fact of the matter in the entertainment busi-
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ness, and | would suspect in many other businesses, that you find
qualified candidates by asking people that are working for you now,
“Do you know anybody?” So 1 think word of mouth to that degree
is effective and all of the other things that are part of our formal plan,
which is what you are driving at, are necessary.

ComMissioNER FREEMAN. Well, the problem that we have encoun-
tered in the past is that when we rely only on asking the people who
are working for us now that when those persons were white males
only, that the only people they knew were white males. And so, there-
fore, you never got anybody but white males.

Mr. Eisner. That is why we have a formal plan that transcends that
word of mouth. 1 think what Mr. Johnson was saying was that—and
I think that the point you are addressing yourself 1o is a very small
part of the overall plan—but, if you talk to a minority employee and
ask that minority employee if he knows of any qualified candidates,
that can't hurt. Certainly, it is a source of information; it is not the
only source.

MRr. ProcTtor. Commissioner Freeman, could I possibly clear up
some thoughts on this word of mouth?

CommissiONER FREEMAN. Mr. Proctor.

Mr. ProcTOR. Basically, our selection of a recruitment source is
based on many things. And whether or not we use advertising or not
depends upon whether or not advertising is a cost-effective source for
that particular job, or whether or not we would use an executive
search firm, or whether or not we would use word of mouth. We are,
of course, quite aware of the pitfalls when you only use word of
mouth. We, of course, are quite aware of those pitfalls when they re-
late to a primarily or heavily nonminority staff.

What we are trying te do, and | think the context in which Leon
made his remarks about the word of mouth related to the employment
office and the opening of that office. That office, we did not publicize
that widely at the outset, because once we got it going we wanted a
chance to be able to fine tune it a bit. We weren’t quite confident that
the location was right, that the signs were properly located, that we
had it adequately staffed, that our people were trained. It was about
that time Arthur Flores joined the organization. We had a great deal
of work to do. Leon had a great deal of work to do with Art and with
me to get us up to speed and move with the industry, since we weren't
that familiar with it. So, once we got the thing rolling we found that,
my gosh, we were having such good results with this employment of-
fice, there was really no point in publicizing it at this point. Now, per-
haps that was a bad decision; we are certainly willing to reconsider it.
But you should not infer from what [ have said that word of mouth
is our only or even our most heavily used recruitment source.

ComMissioNER FREEMAN. Well, the next question in this area is with
respect to the extent to which you have made a utilization survey in
all of your areas and made determinations that in certain categories
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minorities and women have been underutilized. Have you made such
a determination?

MR. ProCTOR. Yes, we have, that is part of our—part of our affirma-
tive action plan contains all of these analyses.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. S0 you recognize that in certain categories
that there is underutilization? Have you made a determination to do
something about it?

MR. PrRoCTOR. We have done all those analyses, and we have made
a—yes, we have made a determination as a part of our affirmative ac-
tion plan. And everything that is in that plan represents our willingness
to gear up to do even better in the future.

COMMISSIONER FREEMAN. Weli, when are you going to start?

Mgr. ProcTor. Well, I think we have started. I think that the num-
bers that we have read today represent reasonable accomplishment,
and we are quite proud of that accomplishment. We are not here to
represent that that is really the end; it certainly isn’t; it is just the
beginning.

CoMmissiONER FREEMaN. Then if there are people who are availa-
ble—if, for instance, somebody indicated, an earlier witness said, he
had never seen a black cameraman—if there is one, then all he would
have to do would be to present himself to the appropriate division of
Paramount Studios?

MR. ProCTOR. No.

Voice. No, no way, it don’t work that way.

CHaiRMAN FLEMMING. The hearing will be in order.

MR. ProcToR. Perhaps that part of the process can be clarified. A
cameraman-—as you know, we are under—

CHaAIRMAN FLEMMING. Could [—we would like you to take that illus-
tration, and I—what do you—the top cameraman is called what?

Mr. JoHnson. Director of photography.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Well, in any event, what we are thinking
about is a journeyman cameraman, one who is paid at the highest rate.
We were told by one witness that he had never observed one who be-
longed to a minority group. Now, if we can stay with that as an illus-
tration, and if you could tell us the process that a person would have
to go through if he were going to be employed in that particular
capacity and what the problems are, what the roadblocks are, and why
it is that there is very little, if any, representation of the minority com-
munity in that category”

Mgr. JoHNson. Well, I can tell you the process by which the person
would have to go through, and that is, once we found the person—

CHaIRMAN FLEMMING. | have got my note here. 1 am talking about
a first cameraman.

Mg. JOHNSON. Yes. The person would have to go through the indus-
try experience roster process. If there were no available qualified per-
sons on the roster in that job category, then, yes, we could offer that
person employment. However, if there were qualified people, we
would not be able to.
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CHatrMaN FLEMMING. Well, what has been your experience? Have
you tried to get a member of a minority group as a first cameraman
at any point in the last year, let’s say?

MER. JoHNsON. I—according to my knowledge, for the last year, [ am
not aware of the roster being exhausted in that particular area.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. But, going back to my question, have you
tried to empioy a first cameraman during the past year from a minority
group?

MRg. JoHNsON. Not to my knowledge.

CoMMISSIONER  FREEMAN. Is there—I would like to—would Mr.
Proctor or Mr. Eisner have any contrary answer?

Mr. EisNer. | don’t know the specifics of that area myself at this
point. Again, | came from a—recently from the American Broadcast-
ing Company, and | have only been at Paramount 3 months, and I am
studying this area, which I find quite complex.

ComMISSIONER FREEMAN. But you have some experience?

Mg. EisNEr. | have no experience as relates to the roster and the
unions and the selection of the cameraman. [ have no experience in
that area.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. You are not suggesting, however, that you
are not qualified for the position?

MR. EisNEr. No, | am not.

ComMIsstoNER FREEMAN. Thank you. I have no further questions.

CHaIRMAN FLEMMING. | would like to ask some questions relative,
really relative to the affirmative action process. Mr. Eisner, you just
indicated that you have been on the job 3 months. Mr. Proctor, how
long have you been on the job?

MR. ProcToR. | have been on the job since May of 1976.

CHaIRMAN FLEMMING, May of 1976,

MR. PrROCTOR. Yes.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. When you arrived in May of 1976, was there
an affirmative action plan?

MR. PrROCTOR. Yes, there was.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. How long had that plan been in existence?

MRr. PROCTOR. Since January of 1976.

CHalRMAN FLEMMING. Did you evaluate the plan at that point?

MR. ProcToR. I read the plan. | made every attempt to evaluate it,
but I have had very little real contact in the early months against
which to make any evaluations.

CHATRMAN FLEMMING. Did you recommend any changes in the plan?

MRgr. ProcTOR. | tried to hold off on that for quite a while, and I
expressed most of my changes in—my opinions about changes for the
1977 plan. It took some time to see how the industry runs.

CHalRMAN FLEMMING. The plan that you developed is a calendar
year plan; that is, there was a plan for 1976, you now have a plan for
19777

Mgr. ProcTOR. That is correct.



32

CHalRMAN FLEMMING. Did you develop that plan with the help of
your associates?

MR. ProcTOR. Yes.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Did you recommend—to whom did you
recommend the adoption of the plan?

MRg. ProcTOR. Mr1. Eisner.

CHaIRMAN FLEMMING. Mr. Eisner, you looked at the plan. Did you
have any suggestions to make relative to changes in the plan?

Mgr. Eisner. No, I approved the plan, subject to my ability to con-
tinually review it and change it. I felt it would be presumptuous of me
to, in a matter of weeks, to change a plan that had been worked on
for a matter of months and even a year. Therefore, my personal role,
I believe, is to analyze this plan and to watch how the people on the
line, Mr. Proctor, Mr. Johnson, and others, and the employees of
Paramount, because the plan and the degree that the personnel depart-
ment can effect a plan is only as effective as the employees who are
responsible for finding candidates to work for them, proceed under the
plan. So, I see my role, frankly, is to look at the plan, to see how the
plan works over the next year, to talk to Mr. Proctor about the
cooperation he is getting from the line employees responsible for the
various areas, and to step in, frankly, where the plan is either not
working because it is written incorrectly or because the cooperation
is not effectively being given, and that is how | see my role.

CHalRMAN FLEMMING. Mr. Proctor, the 1976 plan was a plan that
set forth goals and timetables?

MR. ProcTOR. That is correct.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. And | assume that the timetable called for the
achievement of the goals by the end of 19767

MRg. PrRocToOR. That is right.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. What success did Paramount have with the
1976 plan? How many of the goals that you set were achieved during
19767

MR. PROocTOR. We achieved some, and there were others that we did
not achieve. By and large, we achieved most everything we set out to
do, with a couple of exceptions.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Well, let me ask you if you could take one
area where you did not achieve your goal and indicate why, in your
judgment, the goal was not achieved?

MR. ProcTor. Well, basically, in our legal areas in 1976, we hired,
I believe, two minority attorneys. Our goal set there was three, and we
didn't quite make it. That would be in our professional area.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Now, as | understood your statement, the pol-
icy at Paramount is to hold what I would call the operating officials,
line operating officials, responsible for implementing the plan. You, as
the personnel director, will provide them with staff help and assistance;
you will evaluate progress or lack of progress. If there is lack of
progress, you make recommendations to them designed to correct the
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situation. If you cannot get men to move, then you report that to the
vice president for administration and if you don’t get a satisfactory
response there, you report it to the president: is that essentially the
way the process operates?

Mr. ProcTOR. That is essentially the way it would work, right.

CHaiRMAN FLEMMING. During the period that you have been there,
now, from May '76 up to the present time, have you run into re-
sistances on the part of line operating officials in relationship to these
goals?

Mgrg. ProcToR. | guess the answer is, yes, but the resistance was not
a resistance of intent, but a resistance more in interpretation of cir-
cumstances; but the answer is basically, yes, on occasions.

CHalRMaN FLEMMING. Well, let’s—you say, as far as you can deter-
mine, net a resistance of intent. In other words, you don’t have any
people in line responsiblities who are out of harmony as far as their
own thinking is concerned with the Title VIl of the Civil Rights Act?

MRr. ProcTOR. I can’t say from experience that anyone—I haven't
have any experiences like that.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. You haven’t had anyone who when presented
with the opportunity of employment of a member of a minority group
or someone clsé has not resisted the opportunity to employ a member
of a minority group in the interest of helping Paramount achieve its
goals?

MR. ProcTOR. Well, basically, the line management on almost every
occasion has said, “Whoever is qualified.”

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. All right. Now, let me ask you then, what are
the principal roadblocks that stand in the way of achieving the kind
of goals that Paramount has set? What are the problems that you run
up against which get in the way of achieving some of these goals?

MR. ProcTOR. Well, basically, in terms of the goals that we have set,
the job specifications, basically knowing what it takes to be successful
on any given job, at this point in time, in my short career at
Paramount are really not clear to me in every case. So, I think we
need to get a much better handle on what it takes to be successful in
certain jobs. I think there may well be traditional requirements set in
the past for certain jobs that cannot be, really cannot be justified,
based on the performance realities of those jobs.

CHalkMAN FLEMMING. Can you identify any situation of that kind up
to the present time?

Mr. ProcTOR. We are in the process of doing that. It has to do basi-
cally with our whole—

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. But, have you identified any one area where
you have some job specifications that you are convinced are set in
such a way as to virtually block minority persons from getting into that
particular area?

Mkr. ProcTOR. No.
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CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. You don’t have any job specification that you
feel has got a bias built into it? Do you use written tests in connection
with any of your jobs?

Mr. ProcTOR. No, we do not.

CualkMaN FLEMMING. And so you haven't, as far as you know, you
haven't got any job specification at the present time that would really
make it virtually impossible for a member of a minority group to
become involved?

MRr. JonnsoN. We haven't had a chance to complete the validation
of all of the jobs at Paramount and we are in the process—we are
going to be doing that. So, we can’t answer that question at this time.

Mg. Proctor. Well, if you are referring to BFOQs no, absolutely
not.

CHalRMaAN FLEMMING. Wait a minute, referring to what?

MR. ProcToOR. Bona Fide Qualifications Occupations.

CHalRMAN FLEMMING. All right. Commissioner Freeman would like
to follow up on that; I have got a couple of other questions, but-—

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. Go ahead.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. No, go ahead and follow up on this one.

CoMMmISSIONER FREEMAN. | would like to—in your line management,
who were you talking about and how many people are you talking
about, Mr. Proctor? The statement you made was that line manage-
ment has said, ““Whoever is qualified.”” First, who is line management?

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. In other words, how many persons do you
have who head up principal operating units within Paramount?

MR. JoHnson. Well, we would be talking about approximately 30
department heads that would be in the craft areas and we would also
have some vice presidents in charge of certain areas.

CommMmisstoNER FREEMaN. Among those 30 department heads, how
many of them are minorities?

MR. JoHNSON. One.

CoMMIsSIONER FREEMAN. How many of them are females?

MR. JoHNsSON. One.

ComMISSIONER FREEMaAN. Now, that means 29 whites, | minority. Is
it 29 male, |1 female? Is the one minority also female?

MER. JoHNsSON. I am sorry, let me—it is, yes, it is two minorities, one
female minority.

ComMmissioNER FREEMAN. Two minorities, one female minority. One
is double counted?

MR. JOHNSON. Yes.

CoMMiIssIONER FREEMAN. [ believe you can anticipate the problem.
In other words, it is the predominantly white male who makes the
judgment, quote, “Whoever is qualified.” Now, we are going to the job
specifications. Are those job specifications in writing?

Mr. JoHNnson. No, I said we are in the process of developing job
specifications. They will be in writing. We have had a conversation
with an outside consultant where we will have job-related job descrip-
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tions, job specs, that would be developed with the department heads,
with the personnel department, and with the consultant.

CommissIONER FREEMAN. Now, they are not in writing so right now
you are talking about a situation in which line management disqualifies
persons or qualifies persons without any written job specifications; is
that correct?

Mg. JohnsoN. Not in all areas, no. At the present time, when we
recruit for nonaffiliated jobs, we do make an attempt to write job
descriptions, and this is done by the personnel department.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMaN. Where you have a job specification that is
not in writing and is limited solely to the subjective determination of
line management, would you not agree that this itself reinforces
systemic discrimination?

Mg. ProCTOR. But that is not the manner in which our specifications
are going to be developed.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. But you do not now have any.

MRr. ProcToR. Basically, the sole responsibility for specifications in
terms of are they defensible and so forth rests with us; that is not a
sole responsiblity of the line manager.

CommissioNER FREEMaN. Well, then the blame is with you, right?

Mg. ProcTOR. 1 am not so sure it is a blame-orientation issue. What
we are talking about here is discussing specifications—what does it
take to do the job? Of course, we have to rely on the line manager’s
input. Wheo knows the job better than he does?

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. There are not now any written specifica-
tions?

MR. ProcToRr. That is correct.

CoMmmIssIONER FREEMAN. Then, may we suggest that that in itself
would be in violation of the testing guidelines of Title VII of the EEO?
Mr. Chairman, 1 would like to request that counsel will pursue this
matter with the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission. Thank
you,

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. The record will so indicate.

May 1 now, going back to the the 29 or 30 operating heads that we
were talking about, it is my understanding that they do a number of
things in connection with the process. Am 1 correct in understanding
that they do participate in the recruiting process? In other words, that
they have the opportunity of trying to recruit persons who would, in
their judgment, fill their vacancies in a satisfactory manner?

Mr. JounsoN. Well, the—well, yes, they do participate in the
recruiting process. However, it is not left solely up to them.

CralrMaN FLEMMING. | understand that, but they do participate in
that?

Mg. ProcTOR. We welcome their input. If they have qualified appli-
cants, they will be allowed to be considered with the rest of the appli-
cants.
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CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. What has been your experience in terms of
the 29 or 30 recommending to you the employment of members of
minority groups; that is, taking the initiative and saying, “We know of
such and such a person who belongs to a minority group, and in our
judgment that person could do a good job?” I guess 1 should back up
a moment. Do they recommend to you employment, or can they ac-
tually sign off and employ someone?

MgR. ProcToR. Not without going through the selection process.

CHalRMAN FLEMMING. But, having gone through the selection
process, can they then, do they make the decision, or is the decision
made at a higher level?

MR. ProcTor. Basically, the requisitioning unit or the manager who
has the responsibility for hiring, that person will ultimately make that
decision.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. All right.

Mr. ProcTOR. He must, however, make that decision based on job-
related qualifications.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. And some of those are not yet in writing?

Mkr. ProcToR. To the extent that we are able to determine, that is
right.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. So that in some cases he is making the deter-
mination on the basis of what he regards, or she regards, as job-related
qualifications. Now, let me ask this. Has, in your judgment, your rela-
tionships with the unions stood in the way of your achieving your goals
within the timetables that you have set?

Mg. PrROCTOR. I am not sure | understand the question.

CHaiRMAN FLEMMING. Well, earlier, you were talking about rosters
and so on in connection with the relationship with some of the or-
ganized groups within the industry. Now, you have set a goal for the
recruitment of a certain number of minorities in a particular category.
Are you ever told that, It was impossible for us to reach that particu-
lar goal because of the agreement or the understanding that we have
with unions™?

Mgr. JoHnson. Well, the only areas that we have set goals in are
those areas where we have control of the hiring, and that would be
the officials and managers, professionals, and office and clerical. As far
as the craft areas are concerned, we have not set goals in those areas
because there is no way to predict the amount of employment that we
are going to have in one given year.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. What would be—just taking them in order, a
magnitude—in a normal year, what would be the total number of per-
sons employed, just in order of magnitude? I am not asking for
anything—

MR. JoHnsonN. It depends totally on production. I really can’t answer
that.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Well, could you give me any one year and in-
dicate what it was? I don’t care—take last year, or the year before,
something— just feeling for an order of magnitude here, that is all.
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MEg. PROCTOR. Yes.

Mk. JoHNSON. | can’t answer that; I don’t know.

CHaIRMAN FLEMMING. Well, you know how many were employed in
1 year within these categories, approximately. What are we talking
about, 200, 300, 400, what are we talking about? Qrder of magnitude?

Mr. Jounson. I can’t answer that for our previous years because,
you know, I don’t know. We—

CHaIRMAN FLEMMING. Is that information available in the records of
Paramount?

MR. JaNOFskY. Precisely which information, Mr. Chairman?

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. | am just taking these categories where Mr.
johnson had indicated that, in his judgment, Paramount does not have
control and asking him, that is in terms of hiring, and asking him, how
many persons are we talking about in any given year? Now, I ap-
preciate the fact that this is dependent on your production schedule
and so on, but | am just trying to get a feel of whether we are talking
about 10 people or 200 people, or 300, or whatnot; that is all I am
interested in.

MRr. ProcToRr. Basically, the number of people we can determine.
So far, we have not monitored it quite that way. The utilization of
these people who are in the craft areas, the same person may work
for us 3, 4, 10, an indeterminate number of times for an indeterminate
sequence of days over the year’s time. What Leon is referring to, 1
think, basically is that we have to count some people twice, or a
separate incidences. And so, basically—we could reproduce that data.
We don’t have that data with us.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Okay, well, that is it. If you would do that,
I would appreciate it so that we can enter it into the record at this
time. And as far as | am concerned, you can use a full-time equivalent
approach or whatever approach you want to use in order to just give
us a feel of it, that js all.

Mg. PrRocToR. Well, we do monitor that data on a mandays-worked
basis for each of these areas, and we have that in statistical and graphi-
cal form—

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Okay.

MEg. PrOCTOR. —We just don't have the individuals.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Well, going back, you feel and Mr. Johnson
feels that in terms of the equal employment opportunity you have no
opportunity to influence what happens as far as this group of em-
ployees are concerned?

MR. JouNsoN. Well, we do have—we can influence once the rosters
are exhausted and have set up mechanics whereby we will recruit and
bring in minorities when the opportunity presents itself.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Do you have any contacts or discussions with
those who develop those rosters as to how they develop them, under
what circumstances they develop them?

Mg. JoHNsoN. I don’t understand your question.

CHalRMAN FLEMMING. We are talking about rosters.
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Mz. JoHNsON. Yes.

CHaAIRMAN FLEMMING. And under certain circumstances, you have
got to go to the rosters?

MEg. JOHNSON. Yes.

CualrMaN FLEMMING. You can't pick up until they tell you that
there is no one on the roster—well, let me ask this. What is your im-
pression of those rosters in terms of adherence to affirmative action
or adherence to opening up equal employment opportunities for mem-
bers of minorities? How would you characterize them? Are there a
good many minorities on those rosters, and over the last few years has
it been possible for a good many minorities to get on those rosters?

Mr. ProcTor. To the extent that those rosters have been open,
there have been opportunities for minorities to get on those rosters;
that is true.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. You said there are opportunities?

Mr. PrROCTOR. When those rosters are exhausted and all of the
members are working.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Oh, yes, okay, but what I am doing, I am
coming to the point. If you turned to whoever controls the roster, you
ask for certification of some people from the roster, has your ex-
perience with those rosters been such as to indicate that members of
minority groups have had a good opportunity to get on those rosters?
Do you find minority persons on those rosters?

MR. JoHNsON. Are you asking if there are minorities on the roster?

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. What | am asking you is your best judgment
as to whether or not members of minority groups—over the last few
years, | won’t go back too far—have had an equal opportunity to get
on those rosters so that they can be certified to you?

MR. Jounson. [ don’t know.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. You don't know?

MER. JOHNSON. No.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. What has been your experience in terms of
the number of minority persons who have been certified to you from
those rosters?

MRr. JoHNsON. Well, the rosters are administered out of the AMPTP,
and I would not have that data.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. But, that leads me to this question. Are you
members—is Paramount 2 member of AMPTP?

MR. JoHNSON. Not—no.

CHaIRMAN FLEMMING. Then why are vou required to go to the
roster?

MRr. JoHNSON. Because we have been advised by our labor relations
department that this is—that we should use the rosters.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. In other words, although you are not a
member, and therefore not—do not have a formal requirement to turn
to the roster, as a matter of policy, you turn to the roster?

MR. JoHNSON. We have not been—we haven't been told not to go
to the roster.
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Mrk. ProcTOR. Well, we are basically not lawyers, and we really
don’t—aren’t qualified to talk about the rosters. We are—

CHaIRMAN FLEMMING. | appreciate that.

Mr. ProcTOR. —operating as we always have operated, and we
haven’t been told to do anything different. We are operating with that
thought.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING., All T am trying to get is the facts here and
as—I understand it is a fact that Paramount is not a member of
AMPTP; is that correct?

MR. ProcToRr. That is correct.

CHalRMAN FLEMMING. All right. Then, is it correct that you have
been told to go to the roster first as a matter of policy? 1 mean, that
is the policy?

Mgr. PrRocTor. That is the policy at Paramount, right.

CHaIRMAN FLEMMING. Then, may [ ask whether or not it has been
your experience that, when you go to the rosters, you do have referred
to you, at least from time to time, members of minority groups?

MR. ProcTOR. Yes, we do. As a matter of fact, we have lists, to the
extent that we have been able to make that determination of the
minorities on each individual roster. Basically, when we have that op-
tton, we request those individuals.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. So, is it your—do you feel that using that
roster contributes to the achievement of your goals and timetables
under your affirmative action plan?

MRr. Proctor. Well, being bound by the roster obviously creates
certain limitations in terms of numbers.

CualrMAN FLEMMING. | would appreciate it if counsel would explore
with counsel for Paramount the question of whether or not Paramount
is bound by the roster. I appreciate we are getting over into a legal
area here, but the Commission would like to know whether or not that
is, in fact, the case.

Now, let me turn, just briefly, to a discussion that you had with
counsel about entering into contracts with producers, where it is your
money that is made available to the producers. In response to a
question from the counsel you indicated that you, at least up to this
point, had not raised with them the question of whether or not they
had an affirmative action plan; am I correct in my recollection?

Mgr. ProcToR. That is correct.

CHAaiRMAN FLEMMING. Have you given consideration to raising that
question with a producer in the interest of achieving overall objectives
for the industry? Has that ever been under consideration?

MRr. ProcTor. That has been a topic for discussion, along with
everything else that we are doing to try to gear up.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Do you feel that this is an area where, if you
work that into your contract with the producers, you will be able 1o
make a positive contribution to the achievement of equal employment
opportunity goalis?
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Mg. ProcTOR. Basically, our goals—in the case of producers, those
people would work for the producers; our goals are really responsible
for the people who work for Paramount.

CHaIRMAN FLEMMING. | appreciate that, from a legal point of view,
but [ am just thinking in terms of the industry as a whole and the op-
portunities or the lack of opportunities for minorities. Would you see
this as an opportunity to make a contribution to opening up the doors
of opportunity within the industry if you discussed this issue with
producers?

MRr. ProcTOR. It would be hard to deny that it wouldn't be an op-
portunity. It certainly would.

CHalrMAN FLEMMING. You are now into—we are now into near the
end of March, as far as calendar year 1977 is concerned. As you look
at your goals and your timetables for 1977, what is your feeling as to
the progress that has been made toward the achievement of those
goals?

Mr. ProcTor. I think we are very optimistic.

CHaIRMAN FLEMMING. And looking down the road, do you feel that
in spite of the obstacles that you may encounter and run into, as all
of us do working in this area, that you will be able to achieve those
goals?

Mr. ProcTor. I certainly do, and | would encourage the Commis-
sion to spend some time on the statement that we are submitting. I
think it outlines there much better than 1 have been able to do here
in response to questions or that Leon has been able to do. It has really
been—the gist of your question right now, the beginning of the trends
are quite obvious from the people we have hired from the process and
procedures that we have instituted.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. My recollection of your statement is that you
were dealing with a period from 69 down to the present time; is that
correct?

Mr. ProcTtorR. The bulk—that was—we were responding to that
question. We do, however, take some effort there to point out that
most recent accomplishments.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. If you want to amplify that, I would be very
happy to have you do it. I mean, what has happened from '66 on into
'77—1 mean, '76 on into '77. Would you just, one final question, sum-
marize for me, briefly, your positive recruiting program designed to
open up opportunities for members of minority groups in the interest
of achieving the goals and within the timetables that you have set? If
I could just have a single summary of that. We discussed various
aspects of it, but 1 think it would be helpful if we had a summary of
all of your positive recruitment efforts in the record.

MR. ProcTOR. Sure. Basically, we are talking about—the first step
is finding out what it takes to be successful in those jobs and then
identifying the sources in the community. Now, the recruiting aspects,
the sources in the community, which I assume you are referring to, we
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have outlined at some length, which I can amplify from our statement.
I am sure you can appreciate that a number of our plans are plans and,
as such, are subject to evaluation in terms of the results they achieve.
The things that leok like the best bets right now in terms of percent-
ages for success right now for us are active involvement in such or-
ganizations as LABEEO and PMAA.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Would you mind translating the initials for
me?

Mr. ProcTOR. Sure, | am sorry. Los Angeles Basin Equal Employ-
ment Opportunity League, the Personnel Management Association of
Atzlan. Arthur Flores is on the adivsory committee of Mount San An-
tonio College. We happen to believe there might be a very high per-
centage of good candidates in our community college system. I happen
to be an officer in the executive council of the California Community
College Placement Association. I am very optimistic about the input
that we can have from junior college recruitment for those jobs where
it makes sense. | am also on the Pasadena City College Placement Ad-
visory Committee.

We have active memberships in most of the other relevant kinds of
groups, for example, without going into great detail, the Personnel
Testing Council of Los Angeles. | don’t know if you are familiar with
that group, but it is basically a group of personnel experts in testing
people who are qualified people in the area; we have, regularly,
speakers from the EEOC, Bill Ennus, in the past, an EEO psychologist
in San Francisco, that kind of thing, without going into any great
detail. We stay on top, in other words, of all the guidelines, develop-
ments, and so forth as a professional group. We try to bring those
things back to our staff and apply those things in a professional
manner.

In terms of recruitment agencies, 1 can give you a list of some of
the things we done just in the recent months. The Chicano Librarians’
Association we have utilized. Leon earlier referred to Executive Op-
pertunities, which happens to be primarily a minority private agency.
We have used them with success on two occasions for higher-level
jobs. In one instance, a senior systems analyst, who is, by the way,
helping us to automate all of our personnel data so that we may have
better data by this time next year and more effective ways of managing
the data. The greater Pasadena Job Clearing House—

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. In the interest of time, do we have a copy of
the complete statement?

Mk. ProcTor. You have a copy.

CHalRMaN FLEMMING. Okay, we will insert the rest of it in the
record. We have run a little over time here so that we will have to
end the discussion with this panel. But we appreciate very much your
being here. We appreciate very much the kind of information that you
have given us in response to our questions.
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And I will ask the counsel now to call the next witnesses, but I un-
derstand that one of the next witnesses must leave within a fairly short
period of time. So. | will ask counsel to direct his questions to him
first, and then we will turn to the other members of the panel. Thank
you very much.

Mr. JanOFSKY. Mr. Chairman, may we file this written statement on
behalf of Paramount that has been alluded to here?

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Yes, | would be very happy to have it in the
record at this particular point.

MRr. Baca. Dennis Stanfill, Robert Holms, and Richard Brooks,
please.

Mr. Baca. Mr. Stanfill, Mr. Holms, Mr. Brooks, would you please
take your places and be sworn?

CHalRMAN FLEMMING. If you will just stand and raise your right
hand, please. Will all of the persons who are to present testimony, if
you will raise your right hands, please, and take the cath?

[Messrs. Dennis C. Stanfill, Robert Holms, and Richard A. Brooks
and Ms. Cathy McKee were sworn.]

TESTIMONY OF DENNIS C. STANFILL, ROBERT HOLMS, RICHARD A. BROOKS,
AND CATHY MCKEE, TWENTIETH CENTURY FOX CORPORATION

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Thank you. We appreciate your being here.
Counsel will proceed.

MR. JaNoFsky. Mr. Chairman.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Yes,

MR. JaNOFsKY. Before you direct any questions to Mr. Stanfill, and
1 appreciate very much the fact that you are going to put questions
to him first so that he can go on to another appointment, I would ap-
preciate very much, indeed. if Cathy McKee, the young lady who is
sitting here and who is the company's EEO coordinator, could have
the opportunity to make a brief 3- or 4-minute statement, if she could.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. That is ahead of Mr. Stanfill’s testimony?

MR. JanoFsky. Right.

CHairMaN FLEMMING. Counsel, we can proceed in that way.

MR. JaNoFskY. Thank you very much.

MR. Baca. Miss McKee.

Ms. McKEeEe. Thank you.

Thank you for the opportunity to appear before you and and to
detail the progress that we have made in the employment of minorities
and women since 1969, and to tell you the steps that we are taking
to continue the substantial increase in the utilization which has already
taken place. We have made significant accomplishments. The bottom
line of the detailed accomplishments we have submitted to your Com-
mission is the fact that our utilization of minorittes has almost tripled
during the time frame, and our utilization of females has more than
doubled.
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lilustrative of this progress are some of the significant positions in
our organization which are held by minorities and women. Minorities
hold the following positions, among others: membership on our board
of directors, corporate vice president of domestic marketing and dis-
tribution, corporate director of EDP, associate resident counsel,
manager of tax administration, manager of office services. Females
hold, among others, the following significant positions: vice president,
comedy development; vice president, Twentieth Century Fox Realty;
associate resident counsel; manager of telecommunications administra-
tion; director of movies for television; one membership on our board
of directors; directer of publicity; and manager of media. Although our
accomplishments are significant, my assignment directly from our chief
executive officer is to redouble our efforts.

I am director of equal employment opportunity for Twentieth Centu-
ry Fox Film Corporation; in this capacity I report directly to our chief
executive officer, Dennis C. Stanfill. 1 have direct access to Dennis
Stanfill as needed. Qur chief executive officer, both personaily and in
writing, has made it clear to all members of management that equal
employment opportunity and affirmative action is a high level cor-
porate priority.

Richard Brooks, who is here with us today, works for me as affirma-
tive action programs coordinator. We have taken the unusual step for
our industry of having Richard review scripts, meet with producers and
assistant directors, inform them of our affirmative action policy and to
offer suggestions on casting where we feel it to be apropos, which is
a job of tremendous sensitivity and diplomacy, but it is a significant
effort that we are making.

Total staff devoted directly to EEO is four persons, a large number
for the relatively small size of our corporation. Substantially involved
in the direction of our EEO efforts are also our personnel and em-
ployece relations department. The total number of persons with signifi-
cant direct responsibility for leading our EEO efforts are over a dozen,
six of whom are minorities and five are female.

In short, we have made significant progress, almost tripling our
utilization of minorities and more than doubling our utilization of
females since 1969. We are devoting the talents of an unusual number
of people to making sure that our high corporate priority of signifi-
cantly increasing our utilization of minorities and women at all levels
is realized. We will be happy to answer any questions you have with
respect to what we have accomplished in the past and the efforts and
procedures we are utilizing to ensure significant accomplishments in
the future. Thank you.

Mr. Baca. Thank you, Miss McKee, we will be discussing that state-
ment with you in a moment, but if we could turn to Mr. Stanfill first.

MR. Baca. Mr. Stanfill, how long have you been president of the
corporation?

MR. STANFILL. | have been chairman of the board and—

MR. Baca, Chairman of the board.



44

MR. STaANFILL. —chief executive officer for about 5-1/2 years and [
was with the corporation 2 years before that.

Mg. Baca. So, you would be familiar with the history of affirmative
action in the corporation?

MR. STANFILL. Yes.

Mg. Baca. And can you tell us the first time that a plan was
developed for the corporation and how it was decided to implement
such a plan?

MR. STaNFILL. ] believe that there were commitments by the prior
management of the corporation prior to the time that [ came to the
corporation in 1969. 1 became more actively involved in these areas
when 1 became the chief executive officer in 1971. There was a
specific plan of action developed in 1972. It was further modified and
amplified in 1975 and again last year, and it is currently under further
review.

MR. Baca. How often is it reviewed?

MRr. StanfFiLL. It is part of our personnel plans and policies and,
therefore, it comes under fairly routine review.

MR. Baca. That is an annual process?

Mg. STaNFILL. Normally, yes, sometimes more frequently.

MR. Baca. Your present plan is geared towards what goals and what
timetables?

Mg. STaNFILL. Our present plan is a significant one on several fronts.
In terms of goals, we are in the process of reviewing it. We began the
review last year toward reviewing what our further goals should be,
and they are in development now. We expect to have them completed
shortly and for submission to you.

MR. Baca. Yes, sir. In terms of the way that the corporation makes
its product, motion pictures, | understand that on many occasions an
independent producer comes to the corporation with an idea, you de-
cide to make that film, or to give him money, or contract with him
to make that film. In any of those contracts, do you negotiate an affir-
mative action requirement?

Mg. STaNFILL. We normally do that by working with the producer,
as Miss McKee has outlined, in terms of the casting and the roles, and
then other employment is handled as it may be through our personnel
and employment operations.

MR. Baca. Okay. Mr. Chairman, in the interest of time, 1 would
defer the guestions to you at this point.

CHalIRMAN FLEMMING. Commissioner Freeman?

CoMMIsSSIONER FREEMaN. Mr. Stanfill, will you give the number of
persons on the board of directors of Twentieth Century Fox?

MR. STaNFILL. There are 12 members of the board of directors and,
as Miss McKee reported, one member is a minority, a black, and one
member is a woman.

CoMMmIssiONER FREEMAN. Does Twentieth Century Fox or any of its
affiliates or subsidiaries have any contracts with any agency of the
Federal Government?
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MR. STanFiLL. Yes.

CoMMisstOoNER FREEMAN. How many—what is the range of such con-
tracts?

MRgr. STaNFILL. We have several, depending on Twentieth Century
Fox and its affiliates. Of course, we lease our films to the Army, Navy,
and Air Force, and [ believe some of our other affiliates aiso do busi-
ness with various agencies and departments of the Government.

CommissioNER FREEMAN. In those contracts, there is a nondis-
criminatory clause, is there not?

Mg. StanfiL. 1 am not familiar with the precise details of those
contracts. | normally don’t handie the negotiations of them.

CommissioNER FREEMAN. Do you sign those contracts?

MR, STaNFILL. No.

ComMmIssIONER FREEMAN. Who is the officer that signs the contracts
with the Federal Government on behalf of Twentieth Century Fox?

MR. STaNFILL. There would be, 1 am sure, several executives in vari-
ous parts of the company who would sign contracts. It is not a central-
ized function; it is broken down among the various departments as
they do business.

COMMISSIONER FREEMAN. You are aware, however, that in all con-
tracts with the Federal Government there is a requirement for nondis-
crimination on the basis of race, creed, sex, national origin; is that cor-
rect?

MR. StanfiLL. | am aware of the general requirement. 1 was not
aware that it was a requirement of all contracts, and 1 think that our
actions, our significant actions, demonstrate our belief in affirmative
action.

CommissioNER FREEMAN. What we would like to know is the extent
to which you transfer that belief into action. What we want to know
is the employment practices. How many employees does Twentieth
Century Fox have at this time?

MR. STaNFILL. At this time, I can give you a figure, for example, 1
believe our last EEO-1 report indicated approximately 1,800 people.
In prior years those reports have shown an employment of approxi-
mately 1,000 people.

ComMmissioNER FREEMaN. Now, do you have information as to the
actual number when you refer to the statement that the number of
minerities has tripled, the percentage has tripled; again, you see, it
could go from one to three and that would have been tripling. So,
could you or could your company supply to this Commission the ac-
tual figures with respect to job categories?

MR. STanrFiLL. Yes, indeed. | think we have, but we will certainly
supply them again.

CommissioNER FREEMaN. Then, would you have the same—you have
managers, do you know, as president or chairman of the board, how
many members would be in the classification of managers?



46

MR. STanfiLL. | don’t have it here in front of me, but | have
reviewed, from time to time, those categories, and [ hasten to say 1
think, with regard to executives and managers, we have done a very
fine job. For example, I believe we are the only company in the mo-
tion picture industry who has a corporate vice president who is a
minority.

ComMissioNeErR FrEeman. How many managers, how many in-
dividuats would be in the category of managers?

Mr. StanfiLL. In that classification could you give me a figure,
Cathy? We will supply a figure, but we have a good representation.

COMMISSIONER FREEMAN. You indicated you have one, but | want to
know what the total is.

MR. STanNFILL. Yes, | was singling out the most senior.

Ms. McKee. We don’t have those numbers with us.

CHalRMAN FLEMMING. Could you give us an order of magnitude?
Are we talking about 40 or are we talking about 1007

MR. STANFILL. In terms of the broad classification, Mr. Chairman?

CommissioNER FReEemaN. Of the broad classification of managers.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Program managers, if you want to use that
term, middle management, maybe.

Ms. McKEee. Probably about 100 to 150, and that is right off the top
of the head.

CHalrMaN FLEMMING. All right.

CommissioNER FREEMAN. Well, you said, you indicated that you took
pride in the fact that you had one, and if you have 100, and you have
only 1 minority—

MRr. StanFiLL. No, Commissioner, I was only beginning, and I think
I was interrupted. We have a number of other executives who are
either minorities or women. I was only singling out my most senior ex-
ecutive, who was recently promoted as a corporate vice president.

CoMmMIsSIONER FREEMaN. When was that?

MRr. STaNFiLL. About a month ago. He had been with the company
4 years.

CommissioNER FREEMaN. All right, would you then proceed?

MR. StanFILL. And we have a number of others, as Miss McKee out-
lined, in various other areas. For example, we recruited last year a cor-
porate director of EDP, electronic data processing, who is also a
minority, and an important executive in our company. We have a
lawyer and associate resident counsel, a manager of tax administration,
a manager of office services, among others.

ComMmissioNER FREEMaN. Let me go to the contract that you have
with producers. You have contracts with producers, do you not?

MRg. STaNFiLL. Normally made, yes, on an individual, picture-by-pic-
ture basis.

CommisstoNER  FREeEMan. That is right. Now, in that contract
between Twentieth Century Fox and the producers, is there a nondis-
crimination clause?

MR. STanFiLL. | will have to refer to my colleagues on that.
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Ms. McKEeE. I don’t know that there is any clause in the producers’
contracts,

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. What is the range, dollar range, of the
contract that you would have with a producer?

Mr. STanFiLL. To make a motion picture, for example, it could
range from $1.5 million to $7.5 million to $10 million.

CommissioNER FrREEMaN. Then you are saying that you may have a
contract that ranges for $10 million and there is no requirement for
equal employment opportunity in the contract?

MR. StanFILL. | didn’t say there was no requirement, Commissioner;
1 said that | was not knowledgeable on that particular technical point.
I would like to point out again, as Miss McKee pointed out, that we
are very careful in talking to our producers about—particularly before-
and behind-the-camera work—in terms of assuring the best represen-
tation possible, and she mentioned two cases recently in our films in
which we cast blacks in roles in which the script did not call for
blacks. The latest one being Richard Pryor in our hit picture, Silver
Streak, in which he has played an outstanding role, and if you have
seen the picture, ] commend it to you, an outstanding performance.
He is really the star of the show.

ComMissiONER FREEMaN. What 1 am still trying to find out is how
you translate—you say you talk to them, but how can you enforce the
provision of the contract with respect to nondiscrimination if the only
thing—if there is no written provision in the contract? And [ am not
taking anything from Richard Pryor, I just wanted to—

MR. STaNFILL. Please don't.

CommMmissiONER FREEMaN. [ am talking about the nuts and bolts of
the everyday job that person has.

MR. STaNFILL. Yes. You asked the question, enforce.

ComMiIssIONER FREEMAN. That is right, enforce.

MRg. STanrFiLL. We seek to be persuasive and I think, as we have
said, [ think the record in which we have made significant progress
there. You are also mindful that much of the manpower involved in
making a motion picture, the so-called behind-the-camera people are
governed by a whole other set of hiring procedures which run through
our personnel and hiring procedures and, therefore, come under our
surveillance as best it can.

ComMmIssioNER FREEMAN. Is it correct then that with respect—when
you have a contract with a producer, that as to all of the provisions
of that contract, as to whether that producer is going to perform it
satisfactorily or not, you seek merely to be persuasive?

MR. StanFiLL. Yes, and [ think we are and the record demonstrates
we have been effective in that regard, and as | told you, I am not
aware of the technical requirement on whether or not these contracts
have other requirements in them. Those are handled by other people.

ComMmissioNER FREEMAN. Does that mean that, if the producer did
not come forth with the product, that you would not consider that a
violation of the contract?
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Mrg. STanFiLL. If he did not come forth with the product, Commis-
sioner?

ComMissioNER FREEMAN. Yes, the film. Suppose you had a contract
with a producer to produce King Kong and instead the producer
produced I Will Arrive, and you would just try to persuade him, you
would not consider that a violation of the contract if he didn't produce
the product that that contract provided for?

MR. STanFiLL. Well, of course, in our procedures, that would never
happen, Commissioner, because we are involved carefully in the super-
vision of the production of the picture from the beginning and we
watch it carefully, normally monitoring the daily shooting.

ComMissloNER FREEMaN. This is precisely the concern we have, and
that is that we find that there is monitoring of every provision other
than the nondiscrimination provision.

MR. STANFILL. Commissioner, again, 1 would like to point out to you
that I think before the camera our record speaks for itself. It is a fine
record. In addition to these pictures that | have mentioned, this com-
pany, for example, wholly financed the Broadway musical The Wiz. We
distributed two distinguished films, Sounder and Claudine. Our before-
the-camera record is very good. That speaks for itself and can be seen.
Behind the camera, the employment is governed by our good person-
nel and employment practices. We have a good record.

ComMIsSIONER FREEMaN. Let me ask you about cameramen. Just
answer that one question; | don’t want to make you miss your plane.
What about the cameramen? We heard testimony from someone who
had never seen a black cameraman; is that true in Twentieth Centu-
ry—

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. First cameraman.

CommIsSIONER FREEMaN. First cameraman—is that true at Twentieth
Century Fox?

MR. STaNFILL. | can’t testify to that, Commissioner; I am not nor-
mally on sound stages. That is managed by other executives.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. Would anybody here know the answer? I
mean, if so, we will just pass it.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. We can pick that up later.

CoMMmissIONER FREEMaN. All right.

MR. STANFILL. They may; [ am not sure.

CommissioNER FREEMaN. Thank you.

CHatRMAN FLEMMING. | would just like to ask one question. In con-
nection with the affirmative action plan where you have goals and
timetables, do you ultimately, or finally, participate in that process as
the chief executive officer?

MR. STANFILL. Yes, Mr. Chairman.

CHalkMaN FLEMMING. And do you share that with the members of
the board?

MR. STaNFILL. Yes, from time to time.
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CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. And you also participate in the process of
checking up to see what progress is being made towards the goals
within the timetables that are set?

MR. STANFILL. Yes, sir.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Thank you very much.

Me. StanriLe. Thank you very much. | appreciate your considera-
tion.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING., Well, we appreciate your being here, and 1
hope that you won't miss the plane. Thank you very much.

All right, counsel, you may proceed.

Mg. Baca. Did you wish to submit that statement at this point, Miss
McKee, and any other materials or documents that you want to get
into the record?

Okay, if we could go to the plan itself, | have a couple of prelimina-
ry questions about—

Mg. JaNoFsky. Just for the record, Mr. Baca, we would like to sub-
mit this statement on behalf of Twentieth Century Fox Film Corpora-
tion, so that may be made a part of the record.

CHAtRMAN FLEMMING. This will be entered into the record at this
point in the hearing.

[The document referred to was received in evidence.]

Mr. JANOFsKkY.-Mr. Chairman, | appreciate very much, indeed, your
consideration of Mr. Stanfill’s having to leave.

CHaRMAN FLEMMING. [ was happy to do it.

MR. Baca. We have heard a general statement of the plan, Miss
McKee; could you be more specific in the terms of the goals and
timetables—how they would be determined, what progress the com-
pany is making towards this year’s goals, how next year’s goals will be
set—so that we can understand something of the plan?

Ms. McKEee. Certainly. Qur affirmative action plan is very lengthy.
It contains all of the provisions that are required by Executive orders.
We are in the process right now of developing our goals for 1977,
based on labor-market data and industry data, and | can’t give you the
specific numbers today because we really have to sit down with Mr.
Stanfill and with our senior executives and negotiate the objectives for
the year.

Mr. Baca. Is that how the plan was developed? Is it a process of
negotiation by you and your office with the managers in the corpora-
tion?

Ms. McKEe. Not the development of the plan, the development of
the goals. We want to involve them in the goal-setting process; that
way they will own the goals as well as we will own the goals. They
will be realistic, and we will continue the progress that we have made.

CHalRMAN FLEMMING. Can ] interrupt just a moment?

MRr. Baca. Sure.

Ms. McKEE. Sure.

CHalgrMAN FLEMMING. Is your plan for a fiscal year or a calendar
year?
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Ms. McKEek. For, in effect, a calendar year.

CualRMAN FLEMMING. So that you are now still operating under the
1976 plan; you do not yet have a 1977 plan?

Ms. McKEe. The plan was revised in October of '76. We are still
in the goal-setting process. So, it is a "76-"77 plan, to be specific.

Mr. Baca. How long has that process taken, so far, and when do
you expect it will be concluded?

Ms. McKEee. Hopefully, we will finish the goal-setting process with
all of operating managers before the end of April.

Mk. Baca. When did you begin?

Ms. McKEe. After developing the numbers?

MR. Baca. Yes.

Ms. McKEeE. In February.

Mg. Baca. Okay.

ComMISSIONER FREEMAN. Was that last month?

MRr. Baca. Yes, was that last month?

Ms. McKEE. Is that right, Richard?

Mr. BroOks. Yes.

MRg. Baca. Once the goals are determined for the year, how is infor-
mation about the plan or the responsibilities of each division or section
manager, however you describe those responsibilities, how are their
particular responsibilities communicated to them?

Ms. McKEE. Directly, face to face, one on one, or two on one.

MRr. Baca. Is there a written expression of those responsibilities?

Ms. McKEE. Yes. They—each operating manager will receive a copy
of the affirmative action plan. He or she will also receive a copy and
will, as | said, be involved in the goal-setting process. They will have
in their manual what is going to happen in 1977, given turnover or ad-
ditions to staff or whatever. But these are the things that we have
agreed to in various categories, officials and managers, technicians,
professionals.

MR. Baca. And is performance in carrying out those responsibilities
under the plan part of those supervisors’ evaluation?

Ms. McKEE. How is it part of the evaluation?

MR. Baca. Is it, first?

Ms. McKEE. Yes.

Mk. Baca. And how is that done?

Ms. McKEE. At performance review, at the end of the year. That
is our intention.

MR. Baca. That is not your practice now?

Ms. McKEE. It will be our practice.

MRr. Baca. Earlier you commented on the progress that the corpora-
tion had made, and, although I have the statement, perhaps you could
help me understand something. Comparing reported data from 1969 to
1976, progress seems to be sort of limited in the area of Spanish-
speaking employees, or Spanish-surname employees. For example, in
1969 you reported 3 percent. In 1976, it was 3.5 percent. Can you ex-
plain that particular disparate hiring?
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Ms. McKEee. No, I can’t.

MR. Baca. Is there anything in your plan which takes into account
such imbalances? That is, are there the same practices for minorities
generally, or is there some special effort where the company is lagging
or how is that done?

Ms. McKEeEe. There will be special—I don’t want to say special—the
goal-setting process will take all of those things into consideration.
Now, we will not—we will be setting an overall percentage increase for
minorities and females and specific percentage increases by category.

Mg. Baca. Okay. Were you aware of that, which 1 say, that sort of
imbalance?

Ms. McKEE. Imbalance?

MRr. Baca. Yes, well, as | say, there was progress in some other
areas, the number of women has increased, the number of blacks has
increased, but in that one area there seems to be a deficiency, and I
was wondering if the planning process was taking that into account?

Ms. McKEE. Yes.

MRr. Baca. Could you describe some of the things that you are sug-
gesting to managers to correct that?

Ms. McKee. We will be improving our contacts in the community,
and there were contacts in previous years. We need to reestablish
those contacts and reach out.

MRg. Baca. Can you describe the kinds of contacts you make now?
Earlier we heard about word of mouth from another studio, advertising
through some, through some publications, some recruiting. Could you
describe what it is Fox does?

Ms. McKEee. 1 will make a very brief statement and then ask Mr.
Holms to fill it in. Mr. Holms is manager of employee relations and
is directly involved in the employment, promotions, and transfer
process.

We advertise in newspapers; we also use word of mouth. But |
wouldn't say that that is the sole source of candidates that—obviously,
we need more than just that one thing. Mr. Holms?

Mgr. HormMs. 1 have been on board with Fox since November 15 of
last year. Since around the 1st of February of this year, [ have been
manager of employee relations, which includes both employment as
well as certain aspects of labor relations.

There has been a considerable amount of personnel turbulence in
turnover in the section which [ now head, which has hindered their ef-
forts. At one point in the past, we had a listing of job openings which
was distributed to various community organizations, both public and
private, in order to more widely publicize the availability of opportuni-
ties at Fox Studios; due to the turbulence and turnover which I have
alluded to, that has not been done, and will again be done under my
direction.

At this point in time, we are attempting to assess—let me restate
that. [ am attempting to assess just where my staff is and what their



52

understandings are. 1 have been giving them special training and spe-
cial guidance in their obligations under our affirmative action plan, in
the areas of equal employment opportunity. T have a very junior staff.
No one on it has more than a year and a half of service to the com-
pany. In my particular area, as 1 say, there is a considerable need for
training and for developing, and that is taking place and will continue
to take place.

MRr. Baca. Mr. Brooks, perhaps you could help us understand—I
think, in your statement, Miss McKee, you said that there were four
people at the studio, a large number of people for a relatively small
corporation, whoe are involved in the EEO process. Could you tell us
who those people are and exactly what their responsibilities are in, and
how they coordinate?

Ms. McKEee. Okay. I am the director of the EEO for Twentieth Cen-
tury Fox.

MR. Baca. Are you the senior person in charge of EEO?

Ms. MCKEE. Yes. And as I said, | report directly to Dennis C. Stan-
filt.

MR. Baca. And is that your full-time responsibility?

Ms. McKEE. Yes, it is.

MR. Baca. Do you have other responsibilities as well?

Ms. McKEE. Yes.

MR. Baca. Could you describe those?

Ms. McKEE. Yes. 1 am manager of the compensation functions of
Twentieth Century Fox, but that is up and running and doesn’t really
require a whole lot of my individual effort, and I have people who can
now maintain that function for me.

MR. Baca. What is that?

Ms. McKEE. Salary administration.

Mgr. Baca. Thank you.

Ms. McKEEe. And it ties in very nicely with affirmative action. The
two go hand in hand. Mr. Brooks works full time in the area of affir-
mative action. 1 have a personnel intern who works for Twentieth Cen-
tury Fox part time, and she is a minority, and she spends her time
gathering and compiling the kinds of data that is necessary for us to
have. We are looking right now, for example, at an analysis of tur-
nover, an analysis of hiring, and an analysis of promotions.

MRr. Baca. Is that, in part, to be included in the plan?

Ms. McKEE. Yes, it would be in the plan, and also we would be
using it as a way of monitoring what is happening, and she is spending
her efforts on that, and then the fourth member of the staff who is
a minority is our secretary.

MR. Baca. So, one of the four people that you described who is in-
volved in the process is a support person, a clerical person?

Ms. McKEek. Correct.

MR. Baca. Okay.
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Ms. McKEee. Now, those are the people that report to me in the area
of EEO. Quite obviously, affirmative action is dependent quite heavily
on the employment process and Mr. Holms® staff is also involved, |
would have to say directly, although Mr. Holms does not report to me.
But we work very, very closely together. That is the only way the pro-
gram can work.

MRr. Baca. Perhaps it would help us to understand if you could
describe the process by which positions are announced or recruiting
is done, how vacancies are filled; that is, at what peint do you impact
on that process?

Ms. McKEE. Okay. [ will start to answer that question and then have
Mr. Holms pick it up.

MR. Baca. Fine.

Ms. McKEee. The process begins as Paramount described, we also
have requisitions to increase our permanent staff. The personnel de-
partment is directly involved in that hiring process. In 1975, when Mr.
Weiss, who is corporate personnel director, arrived, the personnel de-
partment was not directly involved in recruiting all permanent staff
employees. Now we are. The requisition comes in to me, and I review
it with both of my hats on. I review it with the compensation hat, at-
taching a salary range to the job, reviewing the job duties that are
mentioned on there, and looking for job-related experience and skill
requirements. I make notes on it and pass it on to Mr. Holms. We also
make suggestions on people that are to be considered for internal
promotion, and Mr. Holms takes the requisition and he will tell you
what he does with it.

MR. Baca. Let me—before Mr. Holms does that, who develops the
job criteria? How is that done?

Ms. McKee. Okay. The initial—if the requisition is for a new posi-
tion, we have a salary analyst who will go out and develop a job
description or a job brief, listing the tasks that are to be performed
and relating a skill or knowledge requirement to those tasks.

MR. Baca. Are those existing—what did you call them?

Ms. McKEE. Job descriptions?

Mg. Baca. Yes—1 am sorry, 1 thought you called them something
more interesting.

Ms. McKeE. | said job brief.

MEk. Baca. Maybe that was it.

Ms. McKEE. Where we might not go into all of the task analysis.

MR. Baca. 1 got thrown off the subject. How are those job critena
validated? How do you or does anyone in the corporation assure that
those criteria, those qualifications, are not potentially discriminatory?

Ms. McKEee. Okay, we are not going through a statistical validation
process. 1 have also gone through the guidelines oriented job analysis
program that Mr. Proctor described. | am a trained job analyst and can
relate, say, a skill requirement to a task. For example, if someone is
to type letters, and they are not going to—we are not going to teach
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them to type on the job or give—that can’t be learned in a brief orien-
tation, then the knowledge of typing or the ability to type would be
a job requirement. Or. if someone is an accountant, and we do not
train accountants, then we would require the knowledge necessary to
prepare financial statements normally acquired in genera! accounting
1A or 1B or equivalent kind of thing so that we—

Mkg. Baca. Mr. Holms—1 am sorry. Mr. Holms, I don’t wish to post-
pone, but [ do want to ask one more question, and that is. you men-
tioned in areas where you do not have training. Do you have training
in some areas?

Ms. McKEee. Pardon?

MR. Baca. Does the corporation do training in some areas? You said
you don’t train some kinds of employees?

Ms. McKEE. On a very limited basis at this point in time. However,
we have big plans.

MR. Baca. You have big plans? Good. With that, Mr. Holms?
We—if you forgot—

MRr. HoLms. Okay, when—

MR. JANOFSKY. Just a moment, do you know what you are speaking
to?

Mr. HoLMs. Yes.

MR. JaNOFskY. Go ahead.

Mgr. HoLms. When a department has initiated a personnel requisi-
tion, and that requisition is then approved by their department
manager as an addition to staff or a budgeted replacement for a staff
member, has gone through Miss McKee’s section to get signed off
there in the compensation, wage and salary says that this is an ap-
propriate level of compensation for this job title and these duties, it
then comes to my office. 1 assign it to one—I assign responsibility for
filling that requisition to one of my interviewers, and if we have
a—well, we have a situation at Twentieth Century Fox Studios where
the Office and Professional Employees, Local 174, represents many of-
fice and clerical skills not traditionally associated with bargaining units.
We have certain job-posting requirements and opportunities for those
employees who are presently at the studio and members of Local 174
to bid up for the higher-wage bracketed position. If we are unable to
fill the skill through the bidding process or if it is an entry-level type
of skill, then we, as most employment offices, will look to our skills
inventory, those individuals who have furnished us with either applica-
tions or resumes and, likewise, we advertise.

Mr. Baca. Mr. Chairman, | have no further questions at this time.

CHalrMaN FLEMMING. Commissioner Freeman?

ComMIssiONER FREEMAN. | guess my question could be answered by
either of you. The statement was made by an earlier witness that the
producer is the boss of the project, and my first question that I would
like to know is, how many producers do you have on the payroll now
and what is the breakdown by race and sex of those producers?

Ms. McKEee. Of preducers?
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COMMISSIONER FREEMAN. Yes.

Ms. McKEE. [ am really—I don’t know the answer to that question.
We have perhaps a slightly different situation than some other studios.
We have independent producers with whom we make one picture or
two pictures or three picture deals, as Mr. Stanfill mentioned. They are
not employed 52 weeks a year as a producer.

ComMmissioNER FREEMAN. Well, Mr. Stanfill, | believe, indicated that
he had no information as to whether the contracts between that inde-
pendent producer and Twentieth Century Fox would have a nondis-
criminatory or affirmative action provision; is that correct?

Ms. McKEee. He indicated that and I can't answer the question. |
have no personal knowledge of those contracts.

ComMISSIONER FREEMAN. Is there any one of the witnesses that
would have any personal knowledge of the provisions of the contracts
between Twentieth Century Fox and the producers?

[No response.]

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. In that connection, Commissioner Freeman, |
think we should ask counsel to further contact Twentieth Century Fox
in order to obtain the answer to that question. In other words, is there
a contract or are there any contracts with producers at the present
time that contain an affirmative action provision?

Mr. Dorsty. With your permission, Mr. Chairman, we would
request at this time if you could transmit that request to the corpora-
tion for submission of that data in pursuance of the testimony that you
are giving here as an addendum, if you will, and if, in line with what
Commissioner Freeman was alluding to, if you could also indicate in
the return of that data, the relative representation of minorities and
women among those producers that you have one-shot or two-shot or
whatever relationships with during any given calendar year. Is that
what you had in mind?

CoMMIsSIONER  FrREEMAN. Yes, and to identify the produ-
cers—classify, cross-classify by race and sex.

Ms. McKEgE. Okay.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. Would you have, Miss McKee, have you
had occasion in your position as EEQ officer, the chief EEO officer
for Twentieth Century Fox, have you made any evaluation or any as-
sessment—you have indicated you don’t know anything about the con-
tracts, but have you, has it ever occurred to you to check into whether
there are any minority producers under contract or if there have ever
been?

Ms. McKEee. No, that has not occurred to me, because the employ-
ment relations, we have been concentrating our efforts on developing,
revising, and implementing our affirmative action plan and have in ad-
dition to that, Mr. Brooks has spent quite a bit of his time working
with producers and assistant directors, as [ mentioned, to make our ef-
forts known to them and make our affirmative action policy known to
them. We have not gone out and taken a census of producers. How-
ever, they know of our existence and they know of our desires.
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CommissioNER FREEMaN. What would be the total number of em-
ployees affected by this affirmative action plan that you have been
working with?

Ms. McKEeEe. Right now, around 1,800.

CommissioNER FREEMAN. Around 1,800. Is it possible then, that the
number of contracts that Twentieth Century Fox might have over a
given year with independent producers might involve about 10 times
that many employees?

CHaIRMAN FLEMMING. If you will hold your answer, we need to give
the person who is recording this an opportunity to make a change in
the tape.

CHairMAN FLEMMING. Al right. We can resume at this point.

Ms. McKee. Would you please restate your question?

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. My question was referring to the producer.
Well, maybe we will back up and ask you if you know about how
many producers during the past year has Twentieth Century Fox had
contracts with?

Ms. McKEeE. [ don’t know.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. Is there any witness who knows?

[No response.]

CommissioNER FREEMAN, Well, we would like to have that informa-
tion, but I want to still pursue it. The president, the chairman of the
board, indicated that the contract with a producer may range between
$1.5 million and up to $10 million. Assuming that you couid produce
whatever number of films, we could really be talking about close to
$1 billiecn in money, total over a year, and several thousands of em-
ployees because the producer is the one who hires the camera crew,
the stunt person, the cast, the creative—the actors and actresses, and
it is their—that would be at the guts of it where you have exclusion
of minorities and women, that would be at the guts of it. What 1 am
saying is that, if you limit your concerns only to 1,800 people, the
systemic discrimination could continue and there would really be no
change. What 1 want to ask from you, what have you done in your
role as EEQ person to determine whether there is underutilization of
minorities as producers?

Ms. McKEee. As producers, or do you mean the people involved be-
fore the camera?

CommissioNER FREEMAN. The producer—it is the producer who you
said—somebody said it is the producer—

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING: Yes, the employer is the producer. All these
people are on the payroll.

Ms. McKEete. Okay, I am not sure | understand whether you are talk-
ing about underutilization of minorities and females in the occupation
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of producer, or whether you are talking about underutilization of peo-
ple—

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. Well, let's start with that. How many
females—do you know any—do you have the information? And | be-
lieve you said you didn’t have it, but you would give it to us. But, do
you know—

Ms, McKEee. Okay—

COMMISSIONER FREEMAN. —if there have been any minority produ-
cers?

Ms. McKEE. 1 do not know whether there have been any minority
producers. I do know, however, that we have development deals right
now with two women.

COMMISSIONER FREEMAN. Are they black or white?

Ms. McKEEk. | believe that they are Caucasian.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. So then you are still not changing anything
with respect to race discrimination?

Ms. McKEE. 1 think we are making some changes in the fact that
we have development deals with two women to produce movies and
that is not particularly common.

ComMISSIONER. FREEMaAN. That would demonstrate progress with
respect to the elimination of sex discrimination; what I want to know
is two-pronged. What then, with respect to minorities, the Chicanos,
Hispanic, Spanish, black, Asian, etc.?

Ms. McKeE. I will gather the information for you regarding the ra-
cial and sexual mix of our producers.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. We would like to have that information,
Mr. Chairman, but we would also, because it is indicated that the
answer would reflect underutilization, we would like you to submit
plans for changing.

Ms. McKEee. Okay. 1 would like to comment on that. | think this is
implicit in your question, and I am not sure. We have taken an asser-
tive effort to work directly with our producers on films that are being
made under a deal with Fox, and I would like Mr. Brocks to take a
few minutes and tell you what he has been doing, and it is something
that 1 don’t think you are going to find in too many of the studios.

CoMmissioNER FREEMaN. If that answer is going to mean that what
he is doing to get minority producers—is that what it is going to be—

Ms. McKEE. Not producers, but to improve what is going on before
the camera; | think that is impertant, tco.

ComMmissioNER FrREEMaN. Yes. Well, what I am saying is that Mr.
Brooks is not going to talk about getting any minority producers? He
is going to talk about what he does with the producers that you now
have?

Ms, McKEE. Yes.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMaN. | would like to hear that, Mr. Brooks.

MR. Brooks. Okay, first of all, we have been involved through the
AMPTP, setting up a program where we would direct our efforts to
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before-the-camera people. stunt persons and minorities in nondescript
toles.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. You have a contract with them?

Mg. BrRooks. With whom?

ComMIsSIONER FREEMaN. AMPTP.

Mr. Brooks. We are signators to the AMPTP. ves. Okay, now
through that. the procedures were established that we would sit down
with the producers. directors. unit managers and, in the preproduction
stages of the film. once it is decided that the go signal was on for the
future—

CommissioNER FREEMAN. When did that start?

M=z. Brooks. When did this start?

ComMmIsSIONER FREEMAN. Yes.

MR. Brooks. This started roughly last fall. I am not sure of the exact
date, but 1 would say September or October.

ComMMISSIONER FREEMAN. About 5 months ago?

Mer. Brooks. Right, perhaps 6, about 5 months ago. And since that
time, Fox has taken a very aggressive step and we created our position
where we would sit down with the producers on a one-to-one or one-
to-two basis and discuss the entire script with them, as possibilities of
selections for minorities or females in the various roles. Now, mind
you, our office is not a creative office, nor are we an agency that can
give them the contracts or hire the actors, all in one, but we do give
input that they use; and, as an example, we have a feature right now
going before the screen and I was instrumental in getting seven minori-
ties selected for the roles that traditionally hadn’t even been thought
of by the producer, and he happens be be a producer-director and the
star of the picture. And when | gave him the suggestions, he im-
mediately called the agencies and had the people look at minorities for
the parts, and 1 have reports now that they were hired in the various
roles.

CommIsSIONER FREEMaN. When did that occur?

MRr. Brooxs. My preproduction meeting must have been sometime
in January. The feature started March 14 and is presently being filmed
now.

CoMMIssIONER FREEMAN. So that, except for your conversation—as
a result of the conversation which you have had, or the discussions,
there was seven minorities employed who otherwise might not have
been employed?

MER. Brooks. That is correct; for that particular feature, now.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. What is the total number of employees for
that particular feature?

MRg. Brooks. I don't have the cast list handy, and [ can’t recall.

COMMISSIONER FREEMAN. So you don’t know whether that is a sig-
nificant percentage or not?

Mr. Brooks. Well, now, another thing, are we talking about SAG
members or—and SEG members or just SAG, because—

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. I am sorry, could you translate those?
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MRr. Brooks. Oh, Screen Actors or Screen Extras, and that would
be altogether different, and it depends on what the script would call
for from day to day, and we don't keep records of how many are
required in the cast list of extras. We do get records on a daily basis
of the number of extras that are used.

CoMMIssIONER FREEMAN., Well, if you don’t keep records, how can
you assess it, the effectiveness of it?

Mr. BRoOOKs. We do keep records, as | said, for the day to day, as
they come in, but the script may call for a crowd scene, and we would
not know what the producer determined the crowd scene to be—it
could be 25 people, he may decide he wants to use 50 people—but,
once the day’s shooting is done, we do get a record of everyone that
was used in that crowd scene, the numbers, because we have their pay
vouchers to pay them.

Ms. McKEE. And that is one of the ways that—it is one of the ways
that we can get back to the producer if we see the statistics are not
representative.

Mge. Brooks. But—

Ms. McKEE. In a scene where we can employ a variety of people.

M=r. Brooks. Let me also add here that through the association
we—it was also written in that we would make reports on the employ-
ment or the lack of employment on the minorities and females and
stunt people. For an example, we instruct our people, if they don’t use
any minorities, they have to justify why. If they call—we get, occa-
sionally, times where they say they have tried to contact some and
they were unable to locate specific people for the roles. They have to
give us documentation stating that they did contact the person, when
they contacted the person, and what the reason was that they didn’t
use the person. And that information is fed into our office periodicalty,
and then if [—once we analyze that, if it is not up to our expectations
or what they have agreed to, then we go back to them and question
them, why?

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. Just one final question. How could a
minority producer get a contract with the Twentieth Century Fox?

Mr. Brooks. Well, my answer would be speculative, so ! would
rather not make that suggestion.

CommissioNgR FREEMaN. Does anybody know?

[No response.]

ComMIsSIONER FREEMaN. Thank you.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. There are a couple of questions 1 would like
to ask. [ noted—I am going back now to the employment of Twentieth
Century Fox; 1 would like to come into the production and director
area, also—but [ noted that you said that this year, for the first time,
what management does in terms of implementing the affirmative action
plans will be used as one of the bases for performance evaluation of
management; is that correct? In other words, up until 1977, there has
been an affirmative action plan, but there hasn’t been what I would
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call a regular systematic manner of judging the performance of
management in relation to that plan and holding them accountable?
When [ say management, | am talking, I guess, primarily, maybe mid-
dle management and just above middle management. I gather you feel
as employment officers that this represents real progress in terms of
getting a decision to the effect that in 1977 management’s overall per-
formance will include an evaluation of the performance on affirmative
action? Let me take the last plan, that is for "76. I recognize that you
haven’'t fully developed a '77 plan up to the present time—but taking
the '76 plan, thinking of the goals and thinking of the timetable, were
there some notable successes and also some rather notable failures in
certain categories? | won’t ask you to identify the categories at the mo-
ment, that isn’t necessary for my question; but just looking at it on an
overall point of view, from an overall point of view.

Ms. McKee. We have had some successes in several areas. Failures
don’t come to mind at this moment in time.

CHaAIRMAN FLEMMING. Well, let me assume that you had some situa-
tions where you didn’t reach your goals within the timetable. What ac-
tion is taken then, by top management—

Ms. McKee. Okay.

CHaIRMAN FLEMMING. —under the system as it is operated up to the
present time? Let me just, | am going to assume—now maybe this is
an incorrect assumption—but [ am going to assume that you have got
some managers that you find a little bit more difficult to work with
than other managers. As an administrator, | find that I have that ex-
perience in connection with affirmative action plans. Where some
managers resist or at least certainly don’t get involved in a positive
way, up to now, what action has been taken in an effort to correct
that situation as far as they are concerned?

Ms. McKee. Okay, | am not aware of action that has been taken
in the past. I would refer to myself as having an iron fist and a velvet
glove, and if I meet resistance and I haven't met any real resistance
yet—! am sure that I will, human nature being what it is—but our in-
tention is to have a successful plan; and, if | do meet resistance and
I am unable to persuade, gently persuade, then not so gently persuade,
then that manager or director or vice president and | will have a meet-
ing with my superior.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Who is the chief executive officer.

Ms. McKee. Mr. Stanfill.

CHalRMAN FLEMMING. But you have not had that kind of an ex-
perience up to the present time?

Ms. McKEeE. Not to the present time.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Fine. So that you don’t know now what action
might be taken. Let me go to the production and direct—this Commis-
sion has a concern for equal employment opportunity for the industry;
I mean, we are obviously very much interested in the personnel poli-
cies, the affirmative action plan of an organization such as Twentieth
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Century Fox, but we recognize from the testimony we have already
received, from testimony that has been received by our State Advisory
Committee that there is a close interrelationship here between an or-
ganization such as Twentieth Century Fox and the producer and the
director. Now, we had testimony this morning from Mr. Rubin of the
Producers Guild of America—although he made it clear he was here
as an individual, he was not necessarily representing that guild—to the
effect that he had never seen a first cameraman from a minority group,
in his experience. Now, | don’t know whether that 1s a common ex-
perience, but we gathered from his testimony he has had a considera-
ble amount of experience.

Ms. McKEE. Is he a producer?

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Yes.

ComMiIssiONER FREEMAN. Yes.

CHatRMAN FLEMMING. Mr. Stanley Rubin, president of the Producers
Guild of American, and who, himself, is a producer and I think the
testimony showed, didn’t it, Mr. Baca. that he has been a producer
over a considerable period of time?

MR. Baca. Yes, sir, that is correct.

CHaIRMaN FLEMMING. His testimony was that in all of his experience
as a producer he has yet to see a first cameraman from a minority
group. Now, what 1 am interested in, | think the Commission is in-
terested in, who is responsible for that? 1 am going to follow that up
with another question—or reference to the testimony from Mr. Don
Parker, who is the western region executive secretary of the Directors
Guild of America. They were on the panel together. When we pressed
him in terms of how you open up opportunities for—in the equal em-
ployment field, he said you go back to the source of the money. And
I said, *What do you mean?” And he said, “Twentieth Century Fox,
and others, Paramount, and others.”” And I said—1 asked him if, in his
judgment, they were the organizations that could open up this situa-
tion. His response was in the affirmative.

Now, Mr. Brooks, you have been working with—and Miss
McKee—with both producers and directors, and so you are generally
familiar, [ assume, with their employment practices. How do we get at
that situation of the first cameraman where we have never had, ac-
cording to Mr. Rubin, or at least he has never observed. a member
of a minority group? There is something wrong with the system, and
there is someplace in the system that is got to be reached in order to
open up that kind of an opportunity. Because, as 1 see it, that’s in-
defensible, and that demonstrates that, taking a key position in the in-
dustry as a whole, the industry is just not conforming, I mean, to the
objectives set forth under Title VII of the Civil Rights Act. Do you
have any feel as to, (a) the validity of that comment, and then, (b}
do you have any feel as to where we touch the system in order to
bring about a correction?
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Mr. Brooks. Well, I don’t agree with the validity of the statement
completely. There is two phases of it. One is rather negative, is to say
I don’t agree with it; then you don’t have a solution. But. I think if
I did have a solution to your question, | would probably be the most
popular person in the industry because it is a problem. But I don’t
know of any solution to the problem. and, you know, I am not saying
I—there are no minorities as first cameramen. | have not seen any, but
I am not saying there aren’t any. But to answer your question as far
as how do we get to the source, or how do we get them in the posi-
tion, you sort of mix apples and oranges there, in a way. because you
have brought in a producer, you have brought in a director, and then
you brought in the cameraman. And we are talking about three dif-
ferent areas, the three different requirements, qualifications and ex-
perience, see. So, | am just giving a general statement to your—

CualrMaN FLEMMING. Well, then, let me ask this question, and I ad-
dress it to any member of the panel. Supposing an organization such
as Twentieth Century Fox, in entering into a contract with a producer,
included in that contract a requirement that the contractor must
operate in accordance with the Executive order in accordance with the
standards set by EEOC; would that constitute a beginning in terms of
getting at the heart of this problem?

Ms. McKEE. It would constitute a beginning. We haven’t started,
necessarily, with the producers, but we are entering affirmative action
language into deals that—what is called a deal memo with casting
directors, and are in the process of putting together some kind of a
kit for them so that they can provide us with information about who
they have called for a reading and who they have cast. So we have
started that. We didn’t start it with the producers, but we are starting
it—we have started it with casting directors. So that we have got a
handle on what they are doing. Certainly, putting language in the
producers’ deal would be a first step.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Now, your testimony, as indicated in other
testimony, that in certain circumstances you go to a roster maintained
by AMPTP, is that a part of the problem? [ mean, the persons who
are—well, let me put it another way. Growing out of your experience
in dealing with that roster, and | guess that would come under Mr.
Holms, do you get certified to you persons from minority groups? |
mean, not just token certifications, but rather substantial certification?
Do you get the kind of certifications which would indicate that minori-
ties have had the opportunity of getting on those rosters? A genuine
opportunity?

MRr. HoLmMs. From what I have been able to tell, the answer to that
would be no and, having said that, I would like to give you some indi-
cation of what we are doing to attempt to change that.

CHalgMaN FLEMMING. [ am very much interested.

Mg. HoLms. Effective last summer, we at Twentieth Century Fox,
together with the Association of Motion Picture and Television Produ-
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cers—specifically, the individual we deal with there is Bob Rivers—we
are now associated with the off-roster project, which is a means of im-
proving those referrals—I should say improving the representative na-
ture of those referrals which come to Fox when a union roster has
been exhausted.

CHaIRMAN FLEMMING. Do you want to make a prediction? Do you
think your efforts are apt to meet with some success?

Mr. HoLms. Well, 1 have one statistic here that I think indicates that
from August 11 of '76, which, to the best of my knowledge is approxi-
mately when we started this dealing with the off-roster project, of a
total of 87 referrals, 42 of the 87 referrals have been minority in-
dividuals, and I think with a percentage like that, 42 out of 87, I think
it bodes well for the future for our studio.

COMMISSIONER FREEMAN. Were they hired?

Mr. HoLms. Pardon me?

CoMMIss10NER FREEMAN. Were they hired?

Mg. HoLmMs. In our terminology, this referral would indicate a hire,
yes.

CHaIRMAN FLEMMING. Okay, we do have to move on, but 1 want to
emphasize again the thing we are concerned about is the industry as
a whole, the opening up of opportunities for minority groups, and
where the process is not producing results, as in the case of the first
cameramen, where the EEOC or where the Department of Labor and
the administration of its Executive order should fix responsibility and
ask for corrective action. We appreciate the kind of responses you
have given to the questions that we have addressed to you, very much,
and it will be helpful to us in trying to get to the bottom of this. Thank
you all, very much.

Mgr. Janorsky. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and Commissioner
Freeman. And [ also wanted to express my thanks to your counsel, Mr.
Baca and Mr. Dorsey, for their cooperation.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Thank you and we appreciate your being here
and assisting in this process.

Okay, counsel will call the next witness.

MR. Baca. Thank you. Charles Greenlaw, Ralph Peterson, Jay Bal-
lance. Would you stand and be sworn?

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. The witnesses will please stand and raise your
right hands.

[Messrs. Charles Greenlaw, Ralph Peterson, and lay Ballance were
sworn.]

TESTIMONY OF CHARLES GREENLAW, RALPH PETERSON, AND JAY
BALLANCE, WARNER BROTHERS

CHaRMAN FLEMMING. Thank you very much.
MER. GLick. Mr. Greenlaw, the subpena that was served on Warner
Brothers, some contracts were requested—and | see that counsel is
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providing them. Thank you very much. Mr. Chairman, with your per-
mission, | would like these contracts to be introduced into the record
at this point.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Without objection, that will be done.

[The documents referred to were received in evidence.]

MR. Baca. Will counsel identify themselves for the record. please?

Me. KaUfrfF. | am Jerome Kauff, K-a-u-f-f.

Mr. Stmon. Richard Simon, §-i-m-o-n.

MR. Kavurr. If you will permit, Mr. Baca, Mr. Greenlaw has a very
brief opening statement.

Mg. Baca. Mr. Chairman?

CHAlRMAN FLEMMING. We would be very happy to hear that state-
ment.

MR. GREENLAW. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am Charles Greenlaw.
[ am executive vice president of Warner Brothers. My main area of
responsibility s production. With the exception of a 3.year period
between 1966 and 1969, 1 have been continuously with Warner
Brothers since 1933.

Although my principal area of authority is production management,
[ am a member of the administrative team of the company and, like
the other members of that team, 1 am fully committed to our program
of affirmative action and minority hiring. We have had at Warner
Brothers a formal affirmative action program since 1973. That original
program was preceded by various other informal programs, which are
supported by memo systems, etc.

In 1976 we revised our affirmative action program bringing it up to
date, adding goals and timetables, in a formal manner, adding other
things such as clauses concerning upward mobility, covering our rela-
tionships with vendors, with unions. It is particularly important, I think,
to note that in connection with our affirmative action program, which
runs roughly from March 31 to April 1, we have, in the past year, the
year ending approximately now, not only met our goals for the 1-year
period, in some cases we have exceeded those goals. We have even
accomplished some of the goals, in part, which we set for ourselves
over a S-year period.

Our affirmative action program is administered by Ralph Peterson,
who handles both affirmative action and EEO matters. He is a vice
president and treasurer of the company, reporting directly to our pre-
sident, Frank Wells. The staff of the personnel department handles the
day-to-day operational matters concerning affirmative action and EEO,
including hiring, promotion, and termination matters within the com-
pany.

The staff of that department is Harry Bronstein, who has some 40
years of experience with the city of New York, including the position
of personnel director for the civil service commission, for the hospital
commission, and other positions of that kind. His associate director is
Susan Milleram, who recently was employed by the city of Los An-
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geles. and has a master’s degree in psychology, considerable expertise
in all of the elements of job analysis, job training, testing where
required. etc. The staff of that office further consists of five female
clerks, three of whom are black. one of whom s Hispanic.

We feel that since the 1969 hearings we have made substantial
progress in terms of minority hiring. In that connection, I might add
that, unlike some of the other major motion piclure companies, we are
a very smali company. At our last report, as of February 23 of this
year, we had a total of 601 emplovees. Over 300 of those employees
are employed under a bargaining agreement with the Office Emplovees
Guild, and we can go into that in terms of hiring, transfer. or termina-
tions, etc., if you wish. The balance of the employees are. in the main,
administrative and line staff personnel. We do not hire a craft. so-
called, from the various union contracts directly, with one or two
minor exceptions. Mr. Ballance can tell you what those exceptions are
at the appropriate time.

Our progress, [ think, expressed in percentages, may be interesting.
particularly considering the size of our company. And if I may, T will
read them to you. In 1969, 7.2 percent of the total Warner Brothers
work force comprised minorities, and |5 percent females. Today, the
minority work force comprises 17.3 percent of the total, and the
minority percentage is 52 percent.

MR. BaLLancE. Female.

MRr. GREENLAW. | am sorry. the female percentage is 52 percent.
Out progress has been broad based in all the various job categories set
up under EEO. Officials and managers in 1969 constituted 3.7 minori-
ties, 6.2 females. Today, minorities are 8.5 and females, 14.9.

Perhaps our most significant statistic, however. relates to more
recent hires. In the past year, since approximately April | of 1976, the
net Warner work force, and 1 gave you those numbers, so you will
have some relation to the total, was increased by 46 emplovees, net.
Of this total of 46, 34.8 were minorities and 58.7 were females.

We obviously are not where we want to be, nor are we where we
will be. But it is significant to note that we are presently in the process
of once again reevaluating our affirmative action program and policies.
reexamining our goals and timetables, and we will set new goals and
timetables, probably on a |- and a 5-year basis.

1 would be happy to answer whatever questions the Commisston may
have.

Mg. Baca. Was there something else?

MEk. GREENLAW. No.

Mr. Baca. If you could, Mr. Greenlaw. would you explain to the
Commission the relationship between your studio—I am sorry, your
studio, Columbia Studio, and Burbank Studio?

Mr. GrReeNLaw. Yes, | will be happy to. The relationship is better
than that microphone.

MR. Baca. In particular with regard to the kind of hiring that is
done by each.
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Mr. GREENLAW. Yes. In the early seventies, because of economic
considerations and the difficulty in fully utilizing studios such as
Warner Brothers Studio in Burbank, it became apparent that the only
practical solution to both matters, economical and utilization, lay in
combining the efforts of at least two major producing companies to
utilize the same facility. In the arrangement that was worked out
between Columbia and Warner Brothers, it was agreed that the opera-
tions of Columbia would be moved to the Warner Brothers lot, and
we would share the facilities and the equipment and the space.

However, in order to make a viable arrangement for the manage-
ment of the studio, a joint venture was created between Warners and
Columbia and was cailed the Burbank Studio. In order to make it
economically viable, it was necessary to give the Burbank Studio
management a fuil autonomy and authority in running the lot. The
reason for that in some part was the fact that, in order to make it
economically practical, the Burbank Studio would have to be allowed
to bring in outside renters to utilize space and facilities not being util-
ized by the two prime tenants.

Therefore, at the present time, there is Warner Brothers Features;
Warner Brothers Television; Columbia counterparts in both areas;
Lorimar, which is a very large independent company, and, from time
to time, many other either individual producing companies for single
films or for television shows, for videotape; and, not infrequently,
album producers who utilize the scoring facilities of the studio for
producing record albums. The relationship then became, obviously,
one of an arms-length negotiation between each of the tenants, includ-
ing Warner's and Columbia, with the management of the Burbank Stu-
dios. Various price schedules were set, which applied to all, in terms
of utilization of stage space and equipment, and the entire matter of
below-the-line. so-called, or crafts hiring was placed in the purview of
the Burbank Studios. Therefore, with the few exceptions that do exist,
all of the crews that are supplied to our films and television produc-
tions are supplied by the Burbank Studios, under their bargaining
agreement with the unions and under the roster system. Does that
answer your question, Mr. Baca?

MRg. Baca. Yes it does. Then, when you say you have an affirmative
action plan and that it—does it apply only to Warner Brothers, the
small permanent staff that you referred to?

Mer. GreenLaw. That is basically correct.

Mgr. Baca. Okay. How is the determination as to who will manage
the Burbank Studios—how do the two—how do Columbia and Warner
Brothers decide that, or how was that decided? Is it a separate cor-
poration entirely?

MRr. GREENLAW. Is it a corporation?

MR. SimoN. It is a joint venture.

MRr. GREENLAW. It is a joint venture.

Mr. Baca. Okay. So people from both studios sit on the manage-
ment?
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Mr. GreenLaw. There is not a management board: there is an ad-
ministrative committee with representatives of both Warner's and
Columbia, which deal basically and almost exclusively with the finan-
cial responsibility of the Burbank Studios because the two joint ven-
tures obviously share in the profits or the losses of that operation. The
day-to-day operation, however, of necessity, is vested totally in the
management of the Burbank Studios.

MR. Baca. And how is the management of any affirmative action
plan or—let me put my question another way. Does Warner Brothers
impose any affirmative action requirement on the Burbank Studios?

MR. GREENLAW. In a formal manner, no.

Mr. Baca. How, informally, then?

MR. GREENLAW. Our internal effort goes beyond the staff employ-
ment that | mentioned. Because we do produce films and television,
we make it our business, and have, as a part of our affirmative action
program, to request and persuade and come as close to demanding as
we can of the TBS departments, that they supply minorities for our
crew. We have had some rather good success in that area, I believe.
It is limited, of course, by the conditions that you have heard in prior
testimony, the matters of rosters and so on.

MR. Baca. Which of you gentlemen is the person, who, on a day-
to-day basis, administers the affirmative action plan?

MRr. PETERSON. | do, Ralph Peterson.

Mr. Baca. Okay. Could you tell me what that process entails from
the time a vacancy is going to exist, or does exist, until the time it is
filled? How do you impact on that process?

Mr. PeETERSON. Well, basically, when a vacancy does exist, the su-
pervisor or division head will contact our personnel department, and
our personnel department will supply the applicants for the job. He
will interview the applicants, discuss it with our personnel department,
and then, basically after that, a final decision with review by myself,
and the person is basically hired.

MR. Baca. If—

MR. GREENLAW. Pardon me, if I may add to that.

MR. Baca. Yes, sir.

MRg. GREENLAW. There is an even more formal procedure than that.
There is a form that is utilized by any supervisor or department head
when an opening of any kind occurs, that form must be forwarded first
to the personnel department for review and evaluation before the can-
didates are sent for interview.

MRr. Baca. Okay, Mr. Ballance, is it?

MR. BaLLANCE. Yes, Ballance.

MR. Baca. Ballance.

ME. BALLANCE. Yes.

Mr. Baca. Could you tell what role you have in the affirmative ac-
tion process?
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Mr. Barrance. | am the director of labor relations for Warner
Brothers. | have a cross reference with the personnel and EEO office.
All work requests come across my desk for my approval before they
are acted upon.

MR. Baca. it is my understanding, you decide or help decide
whether a department head needs a person?

MR. BaLLance. Well, 1 don’t decide whether he needs a person.

MR. Baca. Yes.

MRr. BaLLancE. | decide the job description, the rate of pay, things
like that. if it is in the collective-bargaining agreement or not.

Br. Baca. Do most of the jobs in the corporation have a job descrip-
tion?

MR. BalLancE. The majority of them do, yes.

MR. Baca. Are those new, recent?

MR. BaLLANCE. There are some new, they are always updated, and
then we have some that are very old.

Mgr. Baca. How have—how—

Mg. GREENLAW. Pardon me, 1 might add that we are in the process
of computerizing our entire work flow pattern, including, where practi-
cal, of job classifications or descriptions, whatever is appropriate, We
have gotten that partially completed in the administrative—in the case
of clerical personnel. And we intend to continue it throughout the
balance of our employment personnel,

MR. Baca. Does this process include any validation? That is, are you
attempting to make sure the job descriptions have to do with the job
that is going to be done?

MR. PETERSON. Definitely.

MRr. Baca. Okay. And have you discovered any areas where, in the
past, perhaps, based on the job description it was possible that people
who would have, in real terms, been qualified were eliminated from
consideration?

MR. BALLANCE. No, | have not found that.

MRg. Baca. What kinds of problems are you finding with the job
descriptions, then?

MR. BaLLAaNCE. Basically, the problems with our job description in-
house, basically because some of them are very old and we are in the
process of updating them, as | stated.

MR. Baca. So, they don’t describe what people really do now?

MRr. BarLrance. Well, they do, but, you know, some modern
techniques have changed. More computers have been added. Instead
of a comptometer, you use a calculator—various types of terminology
within the job description has to be changed.

MR. Baca. Is your performance, Mr. Peterson, as affirmative action
officer part of your evaluation generally? That is, is that taken into
consideration when you are evaluated by whoever evaluates you?

MRr. PETERSON. Yes, | believe it is.

Mg. Baca. Do you know if it is?
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Mr. PETERSON. Well, no. Basically. I haven't been informed of that.
but basically [—since I have been the EEO officer, | have been having
discussions with Mr. Wells, who is the president and chief operating
officer; and, while he hasn’t specifically stated. I assume that, like any
other job a person gets, it is part of your overall evaluation in deter-
mining whether you are doing your job correctly or successfully.

M=. Baca. Is there a formalized evaluation process at Warner
Brothers? Is there an annuai thing that must be done. and you have
meetings with your supervisor?

MR. PETERSON. Well—

MgRg. GREENLAW. There is an annual review,

MRr. PETERSON. Well, there is an annual review of all salaries, all
promotions, each year, which is done with chief executive officer, the
department heads, and myself.

Mgz. Baca. And when you come up for vour review, is the matter
of affirmative action mentioned to you?

Mg. PETERSON. Well, the problem that I have had is that basically
this review is done February | of each year, and | haven't been the
EEO officer that long to have had any effect on it. I only started at
the beginning of the year.

MRr. Baca. I see. So you haven’t been reviewed in that regard yet.

Mgr. PETERSON. Not in that regard yet.

MRr. GREENLAW. If | may add—

Mr. Baca. Yes, sir.

MRr. GreenpLaw. Evaluation on the basis of affirmative action per-
formance is definitely a part of the evaluation process in the studio.
Whether Mr. Peterson has been advised of it or not, 1 can assure vou
that part of his evaluation by Mr. Wells would include that.

Mg. Baca. Thank you. When there is some conflict, for whatever
reason, between the goals the company has set in terms of affirmative
action and the other wishes of someone with hiring authority, how are
those disputes reconciled?

MR. GREENLAW. We haven't had that problem. If we were to have
it, it would be handled in a direct-line basis. Mr. Peterson is directly
responsible and answerable to Frank Wells. The personnel department
is directly answerable to Mr. Peterson. The industrial relations depart-
ment is jointly responsible to Mr. Peterson and myself. There would
be no problem with reaching the top of the company iIf necessary in
order to settle such a problem.

Mgr. Baca. Okay. I am not sure which of you can answer this
question best, but whichever of you can, please do so. And I can't re-
member the specific terms, Mr. Greenlaw, of the stated progress that
your corporation has made. But, has that progress been an across-the-
board progress? Now, let me tell you what I am asking. In terms of
Spanish-surnamed employees, in 1969, you reported 3.4 percent, and
in 1976, 5.4 percent, when the work force in this county is 15.9 per-
cent. In other areas it is much better. You cited women and there have
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been great gains in that regard. But, what plans are there to include
in next year’s program some particular attention to groups that are not
making as much progress as others?

MR. GREENLAW. Are you speaking of ethnic groups?

Mrg. Baca. Yes.

Mr. GREENLAW. | can give you the figures rather specifically in the
period from 1976 to present, our last reporting period. A total of 74
minority employees in 1976, of which 44 were black, 30 Hispanic, and
14 others. I don’t have the breakdown of the various categories. In
1977 those numbers were 49 black, an increase of 5, an increase in
Hispanic from 30 to 36, and an increase in the other categories from
14 to 19. [ don’t have the breakdown by categories of that type for
the prior year. They could be developed, I believe.

Mgr. Baca. Okay. What | am asking is, really, is whether in the
development of a plan for next year, or however that is done, is par-
ticular attention being paid to those groups which this year’s record
indicates have not been keeping up with other groups in terms of hir-
ing?

Mgz. GreEenLaw. Oh, well, I can answer that by saying that our un-
derutilization analysis is broken down into the various groups—black,
Hispanic, American Indian, Oriental—and I believe this year. now,
Alaskan native, very recently, that is a new category. We analyze our
work force in all of those categories against the relevant statistics and
determine the underutilization. Our figures which | have just given you
unfortunately don’t break down that fine. And perhaps | didn’t totally
answer your question. Yes, our underutilization analysis or work force
analysis in this current year will be done the same way.

Mgz. Baca. Thank you. Mr. Chairman, I have no further questions.

CHaIRMAN FLEMMING. Just a couple of questions that I would like
to ask relative to your own employment situation. | noted in the
discussion with—relative to the Burbank Studios, and I heard the term
“joint venture.”' 1 recognize that the hiring at the Burbank Studio is
done by the other organization. However, in terms of policies that are
followed in connection with hiring at the Burbank Studios, would it be
correct to say that Warner shares responsibility?

MRr. GReeNLAw. | don’t know whether I could say that we share the
responsibility. I know that we have our own responsibility, and we con-
duct ourselves toward that responsibility in what I believe is a responsi-
ble manner. Perhaps if [ describe a little more in detail the kinds of
people we hire, it might make the whole situation a little clearer to
you.

CHairMAN FLEMMING. Do you mean at Burbank?

MRr. GreenLaw. Yes. Warner Brothers hires from the craft roster
only directors of photography and film editors in all classifications
within that union bargaining agreement. We select, wherever possible,
the people we want to fill secondary managerial company positions,
such as camera operator, key grip, key electrician, and we attempt to
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get those specific people through the Burbank Studios. They are the
hiring agent. We try to exert as much influence as we can to fulfill
minority hiring obligations or responsibilities in that way.

We have a very direct-line way of doing it. Our studio producticn
manager, personally, under my supervision and with continual con-
ference with me, attempts to staff every single picture over which we
have production control in that manner. Now, I have some examples
of the kinds of things that we have been able to do. They might be
interesting because some of them go, in a sense. to Commissioner
Freeman's questions about cameramen. Let me give you a few exam-
ples of what we have accomplished, basically, through our own selec-
tion, but technically through the Burbank Studio.

On a production which finished about 2 months ago, we had an
Oriental second assistant director, a Spanish-surnamed camera
assistant, a Pacific Islander property master, a black female hair-
dresser—and this was not what is called a black picture.

COMMISSIONER FREEMAN. Mr.—

CHaIRMAN FLEMMING. Commissioner Freeman?

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. Just with respect to that particular produc-
tion, how many employees did that production have?

MR. GREENLAW. It would vary from day to day, depending on the
production requirements, but the basic staff of the production would
consist of about 20. The total personnel might reach as high as 40 or
45 on a given day.

CommissioNER FREEMAN. Including the cast?

MR. GREENLAW. Not including the cast. The cast would be separate.

CoMmIsSIONER FREEMaN. How many, then, including the cast?

MRr. GREENLAW. The cast was basically a three-person cast, with day
players and small parts from time to time. The actual numbers of cast
on that film, if you are interested—no, I am sorry, 1 don't have that.
I don’t have the cast, the numbers on that particular production. How-
ever, let me continue if 1 may.

CHatrMaAN FLEMMING. Well, if you could give us just a few other H-
lustrations. In the interest of time, though. I hope that you will keep
in mind what I am interested in—1 am very much interested in your
impact. | mean, Warner Brothers’ impact as you are indicating at the
present time. But, then there is another group of employees for which,
as [ understand it, Burbank has complete responsibility?

MR. GReenLaw. That is true.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Now—

MR. GrReEENLAW. If | may give you one more example.

CHairMaN FLEMMING. Yes, yes. If Burbank, in the judgment of
Warner Brothers, was not following an affirmative action program in
connection with their employment, would not Warner Brothers under
the concept of a joint venture have the obligation of doing something
about that?

Mg. GreenLaw. [ am not sure that we would. That may be a legal
question. | would not be qualified to answer it
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CHalIRMAN FLEMMING. | wasn't thinking of it so much as a legal
question as a matter of relationship. If the term joint venture is an ac-
curale term, that means that both organizations are engaged in the
operation of the Burbank Studios; but, then, here is a whole group that
you do not have direct responsibility for, and if—and 1 am not alleging
that this is the case—but assuming that there was a failure to follow
affirmative action concepts in those hirings, wouldn't Warner as a par-
ticipant in the joint venture have what | might call a moral responsi-
bility to try to do something about it?

MR. GREENLAW. It might be construed that way, Mr. Chairman. One
thing you said, however, was that we in conjunction with Columbia,
supervise their operation. We do not supervise their operation. But |
understand your question, and I can only—

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. No, [ didn't mean to—

MR. GrReEENLAW, Pardon me—

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. I didn’t mean to imply that you participated
in the supervision of their operation, but I am just using the term that
you or someone else used, namely identifying it as a joint venture
between Warner and Columbia,

Mr. GrREENLAW. Well, to answer your question, | am aware that the
Burbank Studios has an affirmative action policy, attitude. 1 believe
that has been expressed in a letter to this Commission or to Miss Sally
James of the Advisory Committee. I have seen it. While it is not my
job nor anyone at Warner Brothers to approve it, | think it goes in
the direction of affirmative action, properly. Certainly, if we were una-
ble to get from the Burbank Studios on request, on what I called as
close to a demand as we can make, any minority members of the ¢com-

pany, then we would certainly take it up at an administrative level with
the Burbank Studios.

CHairMaN FLEMMING. That would be the joint administrative com-
mittee you talked about?

Mr. GrReeNLAW. That is correct.

CHalRMaAN FLEMMING. Okay. Now, going back to your illustrations,
you heard us talk about the first cameraman, and the fact that our
evidence up to the present time points to the conclusion that there has
been no first cameraman who is a member of a minority group, and
I might say, just so that we don't stress that exclusively, that the
testimony this morning also indicated—and | am now referring to the
testimony from Mr. Rubin—that he had never observed an art director
from a minority group. | am just wondering whether your experience
in dealing with a producer, and you are giving us an illustration there,
has resulted in your concluding that the statements that were made to
us do not necessarily apply across the board?

MRr. GREENLAW. If | may, Mr., Chairman—

CuairMaN FLEMMING. In other words, have you seen a first
cameraman who is a member of a minority group?
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MRr. GREENLAW. Well. | don't wish to differ with my respected col-
league. Mr. Rubin, but | know of two first cameramen or directors of
photography who are of American Indian derivation | know of at least
one Hispanic director of photography. Being one of the older members
of this industry, one of my close friends was that tremendous talented
cameraman, James Wong Howe, who was Oriental. The fact that I was
giving you illustrations of the way we attempt to get minority members
into our crew in part illustrates what 1 think is an answer to questions
which have been answered in various ways before this committee and.
if [ may, I would like to give you mine.

CHalRMAN FLEMMING. | appreciate it very much.

MRr. GreenLaw. To begin with—and please forgive me. | am not at-
tempting to lecture or educate this Commission; [ am stating what |
consider to be a fact, and if it isn't a fact, please take it us my personal
opinion from many vears of experience—pictures are not made in the
way which has been implied in some of the testimony before this Com-
mission. Producers are not made; directors are not made. Directors of
photography are not made. In most cases, as with writers and actors
and people with talent. they grow through experience. The fact that
there are few minority producers, directors, directors of photography.
writers, is probably due to the historical fact that the motion picture
industry until the last few years either did not have the opportunity or
was not willing to feed in minority people in a position where they
could learn.

1 believe this has been turned around to some extent. The fact that
there are several Hispanic, black, even Oriental camera assistants and
camera operators, the fact that there are opportunities from time to
time to feed minorities into the grade below those, which is the film
loader, where a knowledge of film and equipment is gained, with an
opportunity to be promoted. The fact that those people exist indicates
that there will be minerity directors of photography when the ex-
perience is gained and, if the talent is there, they will be first
cameramen. There is no doubt in my mind about that.

If you wish to go to the question of producers, [ can’t speak for the
industry, but in the case of Warner Brothers, we do not have any staff
producers. Sometimes we don’t have any producers at all. Sometimes
a film maker comes in as director-producer and fills both functions.
In most cases, he comes with a package already partially filled. He
may have the script; he may have the director of photography; he may
have the star or stars. And we have to make a business judgment,
whether we accept that project in that state or not. We then try to
be as influential as we can, whether in minority hiring. or in good busi-
ness practice, to influence the selection of the other people involved
in making that film because, after all, we are in a commercial business.

I know you have heard that over and over. but it is true. And we
have to try to make successful films. No matter who the submitter of
a project is, we will consider it on its merits, as material suitable for
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a motion picture. As far as producers are concerned, Sidney Poitier
is producing and directing his own films. He started today on photog-
raphy of the third film he will have made for Warner Brothers distribu-
tion. Late last vear we completed production of a film which was
produced by a female producer who brought the project to us; we
evaluated it and decided to go forward with it and finance it.

There is no question in my mind that there are talented female
writers, there are talented minority writers. I don't happen to come in
contact with them to that extent. so | can’t give you examples. But,
in the few that [ have given you, I hope it will be possible for you to
sce that perhaps the industry isn’t quite as it has been described to
you, in such specific terms, and perhaps you will see that there is op-
portunity in the industry today for minorities as for females. And
Warner Brothers is doing everything it can to make those opportunities
possible.

CHatkmMaN FLEMMING. Have you considered the possibility, as you
entered into contracts with producers, including in the contract a
provision that would require them to participate or to develop and im-
plement an affirmative action program?

MRg. GREENLAW. Well, in most cases, the producer—no, [ shouldn’t
say in most cases—in many cases, the producer is an individual. He
comes to us with a package, and we make a deal with him for produc-
tion and distribution. He retains certain financial rights and other
rights in the picture. In those cases, while there is no formal clause
in the contract concerning minority hiring, we like to feel that we have
considerable control over that area and exert our influences in it. In
the case of what we call a negative pickup, where a producer guaran-
tees to make a film for a certain price and takes all the risks of
running over the budget, and goes away somewhere and makes it and
brings it 1o us in finished form, and our risk is limited, we do not have
such a clause. In the case of a film which is brought to us in already-
completed form, submitted to us for distribution, on whatever financial
deal can be arranged, there is no formal clause to that effect.

Since the numbers of films made under those various systems vary
tremendously from year to year, it is hard to give you any kinds of
figures as to how many of each occur. But, in addition to the size of
our company, which | referred to earlier, we probably produce,
finance, and distribute, in total, something in the area of 10 to 14 pic-
tures a year. Obviously, whenever possible, we exert our full influence
on the staffing and the casting of each production.

CramrManN FLemMmING. Well, | was interested in your comments rela-
tive to the fact that you feel that some members of minority groups
are now coming into positions, which will mean that at some point
down the road they may emerge as first cameraman or directors of
photography or art directors. What | am interested in is whether or not
this is something that is moving forward with all deliberate speed or
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whether or not there is a decision and a determination on the part of
members of the industry to open up the industry to minority groups.
not only in connection. for example. with your own employment, but,
also, in connection with the relationships that you have with producers
and/or directors or producers have with directors. Because the
evidence so far would indicate that that is where the roadblocks or one
of the roadblocks has been, and so far we haven’t—so far, the one en-
couraging note has been the testimony that you have been giving rela-
tive to some breakthroughs that have taken place as a result of your
leadership.

But, in your judgment, would it be possible for the industry as a
whole to provide for a very significant breakthrough, if organizations
such as yours said, “When we deal with producers and/or directors,
we are only going to deal with those who will assure us that they are
going to conduct an aggressive affirmative action program so that
some of today’s generation can benefit from them without people hav-
ing to wait until this opens up 10 to 15 years from now?

MR. GREENLAW. Unfortunately, Mr. Chairman, we as motion picture
companies are not in full control. We must operate under the parame-
ters of—in addition to sporadic production and fluctuating production
levels—under the roster system that applies in all of the craft unions,
with, I believe, one exception, one major exception.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Well, can [—

MRr. GreenLaw. That roster was open for a period of time after the
1970 settlement. or the period of 1970-71, and was then closed. Only
when the roster was exhausted and all members on the rosters are em-
ployed is it possible to go to the off-roster hiring program, which is
conducted by the Association of Motion Picture Producers and Motion
Picture and Television Producers, of which we are a member.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Who negotiates the rules of the game under
which that roster operates?

MR. GREENLAW. It is negotiated by the association. We delegate—in
a sense, we delegate our negotiating authority to the association, since
otherwise, with 50 or 60 members of the association, it would become
unmanageable.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Has the industry ever instructed the associa-
tion to bring about changes in the administration or operation of the
roster which would open up opportunities for minority groups?

MR. GREENLAW. As a member of the board of directors of the as-
sociation, | can tell you that it has been discussed many times. | don't
know if the negotiator for the association has been instructed precise-
ly, since it would seem that the rosters are, in fact, a very important
part of the bargaining agreements.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Has—to the best of your knowledge, then, the
association has not. at any time, said to its representative, “Look, we
are not going to sign the new agreement unless these rosters get
opened up so that minorities will have a greater opportunity than they
have had to get on them ™
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Me. GreenLaw. | am afraid that you won't like my answer, If we
were to give instructions of that type to our negotiator, we as members
of the association would find that Universal and Paramount are making
all the products and we are out of business. We cannot operate
without bargaining agreements. We have to have them. If we were to
make a deal-breaker point out of something about which the unions
feel as strongly as they do about the roster, [ am afraid we would come
to an impasse.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. What we are dealing with here is the Con-
stitution of the United States—

Mgr. GREENLAW. | understand.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING, —as implemented by the Congress. Are we
saying that it is a system in effect here in relation to the roster that
makes it impossible for the industry to conform to the Constitution
and conform to the laws that the Congress has passed in order to im-
plement the Constitution? That we have got a system here that is so
rigid that there is just no way for some categories in the industry, hav-
ing them opened up so that minorities have an equal opportunity with
others?

M=z. BaLLaNce. Mr. Chairman—

CHaIRMAN FLEMMING. Pardon me, I have addressed the question to
Mr. Greenlaw.

MRr. GREENLAW. | don't think 1 can make that judgment, Mr. Chair-
man. That is a very involved and a very highly legal problem, I am
afraid. 1 don’t think | can make that judgment. If 1 may, however, |
would like to point out that there are other avenues which we hope
and we expect will provide opportunities. Those consist of the training
programs that exist within the industry. They consist of individual ef-
forts that we make from time to time, where possible, and perhaps Mr.
Ballance can give you some details of those programs, if you don't al-
ready have them.

CualrMaN FLEMMING. Well, the only reason | pursued it because
you identified this. You said there were certain situations there were
really out from under the control of the industry, in terms of achieving
the objectives that you are trying to achieve with your own employees,
and you identified the rosters as one of those factors, and that is why
I was pursuing that.

MRr. GREENLAW. | understand.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. | think as a Commission on Civil Rights, if
that kind of a situation exists, then there are certain types of recom-
mendations that we should be ready to make in order to correct the
system that leads to the kind of end results that we have been identify-
ing. Now, | appreciate the fact that, undoubtedly, you're utilizing some
other approaches in the interest of achieving some of the objectives
that you had, but up to now, unless I hear evidence to the contrary,
it seems to me that this becomes—the utilization of the roster becomes
a very serious factor in terms of getting adherence to the Constitution
and the laws passed by the Congress. Now, Mr. Ballance, you had a—
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MR. BALLANCE. Yes. | was going to state that the training programs
in the basic agreement will, and as well as the off-roster program. will
feed in some people from time to time. There are several training pro-
grams in the contract services that the AMPTP will allude to later on
in the testimony.

CHalrMaN FLEMMING. But you tend to underline some from “time
to time."

Mr. BarLaNcE. Well, there are certain time limits in various training
programs, that is why | am saying from time to time because for one
of the programs that I sit on runs 18 months, where another one runs
6 months. So, that is what | was using “time to time" to demonstrate.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Commissioner Freeman?

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. Mr. Greenlaw, you have served in produc-
tion management for about 44 years. You referred to the number of
pictures produced last year as between 10 to 14?

MRr. GREENLAW. Yes, that is correct.

CommIssIONER FREEMAN. How many producers were involved—what
was the total number of producers involved on all of them?

MRgr. Greentaw. | don’t have those facts before me, but if I can
speculate I would say that, if 10 pictures were produced last year.
probably seven producers as such, possibly only six, and a like percent-
age of the 14, if we made that many.

CoMMIssIONER FREEMaN. How many of them were minorities?

MR. GREENLAW, No minorities. | mentioned one female producer.

CommisstoNER FREEMAN. How many directors were involved?

Mr. GREENLAW. There would be—the number of directors would re-
late to the number of productions, since there is a director on every
picture. It would be 10 or 14.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. And how many of them were minorities?

MR. GREeNLAW. Last year, two. One of them, however, so that |
don't mislead you, replaced another one in the middle of a film.

ComMissIONER FReEeMaN. How many film editors? What was the
total of film editors?

MRr. GrReeNLAW. [ truly don’t know. | might explain. There are not
only single film editors. That branch includes a number of positions
which go into the postproduction areas of dubbing, scoring, looping,
and so forth, all of which are fluctuating employment.

ComMIsSIONER FREEMAN. How many would be—and in that. also, |
want the same answers for directors of photography, how many of
them were minorities?” How many of them were black?

Mr. GrReenLaw. | am afraid I don’t have those figures. Commis-
sioner.

ComMmMIssiONER FREEMAN. Would vou have these figures available?

MRr. GREENLAW. Yes, of course.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. Would you submit the answers to all of
those questions to the Commission staff—

MR. GREENLAW. Sure,

ComMissioNER FREEMAN. —for inclusion in the record?
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MR. GREENLAW. Yes.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. And I would so request that it be inciuded
at this time.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Without objection that will be done.

[The documents referred to were constructively received in
evidence. ]

CoMmIsSIONER FREEMAN. Mr. Greenlaw, you have described the dif-
ficulties that you stated that the Burbank, Warner, Columbia, that you
have had with respect to collective-bargaining agreements, and
that—and you have indicated that some of the restrictions with
respect, some of the practices with respect to the roster are responsi-
ble for the underutilization, and have indicated an inability to do
anything about it. Are you aware that discrimination on the basis of
race and sex by a labor union 1s also in violation of Title VII?

MR. GReEENLAW. To begin with, Commissioner, I am not quite sure
that I specifically said what you quoted me as having said. 1 indicated
that there are limitations involved. However, [ did begin to point out
some examples of the success we have had in minority employment on
pictures. It didn't seem appropriate to continue with those examples,
but [ have a number of additional—

CoMMIsSIONER FREEMAN. Yes. You indicated, however, that all of
the crew of—all of the crafts, for the most part, are made available
by the guilds or unions or under the provisions of the collective-bar-
gaining agreement, and you indicated that you have had some discus-
stons and perhaps sometime in the future, in maybe 14 or 15 years,
the picture would have been improved; is that what you have said?

Mr. GrRegNLaAw. | am not sure 1 said that, Commissioner. [ don’t
wish to dispute your memory of my statement, but—

CommissioNER FREEMaN. Well, it would be in the record, anyway,
What did you say?

MR. GREENLAW. What | said was we have had considerable success,
I believe, in some areas of feeding minorities in at the levels where
they can gain experience, and it is my conviction that in the future
they wiil have progressed and been promoted to points—to jobs of
more responsibility.

COMMISSIONER FREEMAN. What was the statement that you made
with respect to difficulties with respect to the collective-bargaining
agreement?

MRr. GReeNLAw. | believe | said that the difficulties that we run into
are two; one is the fluctuating employment in the industry, the fluc-
tuating amount of production, and the other one is the fact that we,
under our bargaining agreements, must live with the rosters,

CoMMissioONER FrReeman. That is the point to which | am talking
about. Under the bargaining agreement, you must live with the roster.
To the extent that that roster would be white male only, would your
company consider that you still have to live with the roster?
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MRr. GREENLAW. | would have to ask legal advice in answering that
question, because I truly don’t know. I would assume that we would,
yes.

CoMMiSSIONER FREEMAN. Since counsel is here with you—I believe
you have counsel with you—would counsel want to advise, whisper to
this?

Mr. KaurrF. Well, Commissioner, I can speak directly on that
question. I do not know the answer to that question. It would seem
to me you are asking a question, and, if | can restate it in another way,
whether the roster system itself is to such import as to collide with
Title VII and the Constitution. I den't know the answer to that
question, and Chairman Flemming raised the same question. It is an
interesting question. 1 think what Mr. Greenlaw is saying is that within
the framework of the roster, given the roster system, Warner Brothers
has tried its very best to hire as many minorities on that roster—and
there are minorities on that roster—that it could possibly hire, and if
you want the information on the kind of minority employment that
Warner has had in 1976 and 1975, coming from the roster, crews, Mr.
Greenlaw has that information. The important thing is that he is testi-
fying that the company has made an effort within the framework of
the roster system.

ComMIssioNER FREEMAN. What we want to know, we—first of all,
the information that you say Mr. Greenlaw has, we would like to
request that it be submitted for the record, and then the further
question that this Commission is interested in is to the extent that that
roster itself excludes minorities and women, to the extent that the per-
petuation of that roster is in violation of Title VII, then this entire por-
tion of the transcript as it—this response, you see, is the third time this
morning that we have heard this. This apparently is systemic to the in-
dustry, so that what we would be, what this Commissioner would be
suggesting to the staff would be that it transmit to the Justice Depart-
ment and to EEOC the entire transcript for their advice as to whether
the combination of the employer and the unions, whether the exclu-
sion of minorities and women, might in fact be conspiracy and per-
petuate a system of discrimination that is in violation of the Constitu-
tion and the laws of the United States. This is, we see, as to be our
duty that the motion picture industry has a great deal of influence on
this country and, if discrimination cannot be cracked here, then some-
body would have to get at where it can be cracked.

CualrMaN FLEMMING. Right along that line, could I ask the gquestion,
who maintains and operates the AMPTP roster?

MR. BaLLancE. The roster is maintained by contract services ad-
ministration trust fund.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. But who enters into that contract? Does the
industry enter into the contract?

MR. BaLLANCE. Yes, the industry enters into this contract.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. In other words, the industry maintains and,
through a contract, operates the roster?
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MR. BaLLance. When you say operate, do you mean fund it or
operate it—

CHairMaN FLEMMING: Well, 1 mean, keeps it going on a day-to-day
basis?

MR. BaLLaNcE. The contract services keeps track of the roster, yes,
under the IA basic agreement.

CHalkMAN FLEMMING. But it is basically—

MR. BALLANCE. An administration—

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. —the responsibility for the operation of the
roster is the responsibility of the industry?

MR. GreeniLaw. The responsibility for the administration of the

roster, and I know that is a fine distinction, but—

CHaIRMAN FLEMMING. Well, okay, | am-—

MR. GREENLAW. —il is maintained as a matter of convenience so
that every company doesn’t have to maintain it individually.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Now, the rules of the game under which the
roster is operated are the result of negotiation with the unions?

MR. GREENLAW. And collective-bargaining agreements, yes.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Yes, | meant collective-bargaining agreements
with the union. The day-to-day operation is the responsibility of the
industry. Okay.

MRr. BugGs., Mr. Chairman, | have a concern that there are times
when we have noted in many, many places that minorities and women
are paid lower than other persons who work at the same job and do
the same kind of work. | wonder, therefore, Mr. Greenlaw, if you
could provide information regarding the rank order of all the adminis-
trators and managers, according to salary, but no names and no
figures? You don’t have to say what they make, nor do you have to
say who they are, but indicating on that scale, rank order, the ethnic,
racial, and sexual identity of each person.

MRr. GREENLAW. Yes, | have that information if the Commission
requests it, we can supply it.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Thank you, very well—

MRr. BucGgs. Mr. Chairman, may [ ask, also—and 1 should have
thought of this before—I would like to get that information from each
of the companies if the General Counsel indicates that it may be possi-
ble.

CHalRMAaN FLEMMING. I see no reason why we cannot make a similar
request of the other companies that have appeared here today, and we
will ask General Counsel to do that in behalf of the Commission.

Thank you very, very much for coming here and sharing your in-
sights with us. We appreciate it very much.

Mr. GREENLAW. Thank you for your courtesy.

CHalrMAN FLEMMING. Due to the fact that we are running a little
behind, the hearing will resume at 2:15. We are in recess until 2:15.
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AFTERNOON SESSION

CHaIRMAN FLEMMING. The hearing will come to order. Counsel will
call the next witnesses.

Mg. Baca. Edward Prelock. Alfred Chamie.

Mr. Prerock. Mr. Chamie will be right here.

MR. Baca. Thank you. Mr. Prelock, is Chamie correct?

Mgr. PrRELOCK. Yes. Chamie,

MR. Baca. Counsel, did you have the documents?

MRr. BRUNSWICK. Do you want them now?

MRr. Baca. Mr. Chairman, we have subpenaed certain documents
from the association and 1 would like those introduced at this time into
the record.

CHatRMAN FLEMMING. Without objection. that will be done.

[The documents referred to were received in evidence. ]

Mgk. Baca. Thank you. Do you want to swear Mr. Prelock”

CHalRMAN FLEMMING. Yes. Raise your right hand.

[Mr. Edward P. Prelock was sworn.|

TESTIMONY OF EDWARD P. PRELOCK, EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT,
ASSOCIATION OF MOTION PICTURE AND TELEVISION PRODUCERS

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Thank you.

MRr. Baca. Counsel, would you identify yourself please for the
record?

Mrg. BrRUNnswicKk. Yes, | am Allen Brunswick. I am on the staff of
the Association of Motion Picture and Television Producers.

Mg. Baca. Thank you.

Ms. MironN. Mr. Prelock, will you please state your name and posi-
tion and how long you have held that position?

MRr. PRELOCK. Yes. My name is Edward P. Prelock, P-r-e-l-o-c-k,
and I am the executive vice president of the Association of Motion
Picture and Television Producers, and I have held that position ap-
proximately since November of 1975,

Ms. Mirox. Thank you. Can you please briefly describe the associa-
tion, its size, and its function?

MR. PreLock. The AMPTP, or the association, is a trade organiza-
tion that is composed of approximately 70 member companies. We
also have an affiliation with 400 additional companies, which are
referred to as letter-of-adherence companies. The primary functions of
the association is to conduct negotiations on behalf of the members in
the collective-bargaining unit, to administer various industry training
programs, to maintain the industry experience rosters, and to carry on
various legislative and—legislative work that is of importance to the in-
dustry, either on a local level and occasionally on a State level
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Mr. Baca. Mr. Chairman, could I interrupt at this time to have Mr.
Chamie sworn?

CHaIlRMaN FLEMMING. If you would stand and raise your right hand,
please.

[Mr. Alfred Chamie was sworn.j

TESTIMONY OF ALFRED CHAMIE, VICE PRESIDENT, ASSOCIATION OF
MOTION PICTURE AND TELEVISION PRODUCERS

CHalRMAN FLEMMING. Thank you.

Ms. Mimron. Mr. Chamie, could you please state your name, title,
and how long you have heid your position?

MRr. CHaMIE. My name is Alfred P. Chamie, C-h-a-m-i-e. I am the
vice president, secretary. and general counsel of the Association of
Motion Picture and Television Producers, and I have been employed
by the Association since January of 1948,

Ms. Miron. Okay. Mr. Prelock, can you please summarize the func-
tions of the contract services administration trust fund and its relation-
ship to the association?

MRr. PreLock. The contract services trust fund is an organization
that was developed. I believe, in 1969, or was it carlier? I think maybe
it was 1965. It is a fund that is supported by employer contributions
based upon the number of hours an individual works. The contracts
services general functions are to maintain the industry experience
rosters, to conduct various programs, from time to time, as they are
needed, such as we have a continuing safety program, we have an off-
roster hiring project, and other programs from time to time as our
members indicate are necessary.

Ms. MimironN. Can you please tell me if there is—the relationship
between the assoctation and the contracts services trust fund as to
board of directors?

MR. PrReLoCK, There are boards of directors for each organization.
The members of the boards are not tdentical, but in some cases some
of the members of the board of contract services are also members on
the board of the AMPTP. 1 am on the board of AMPTP, but I am
chairman of the board of contract services administration trust fund.

Ms. MIRON. And is that also true for you, Mr. Chamie?

Mgr. CHamieE. Well. | am not a member of the AMPTP board, but
I am a member of the contract services administration trust fund.

Ms. MiroN. And are there representatives of the studios on the
boards?

MR. PreELOCK. Yes, there—on the AMPTP board, the directors are
selected from our, the highest class membership and there are approxi-
mately 14 members on that board. Contract services, | believe, has 14
people on its board, but its board is selected from all of those compa-
nies that are contributors to contracts services trust fund.

Ms. MiroN. Which includes the major studios?

MR. PRELOCK. Yes, that is correct, with two exceptions.
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Ms. Miron. Paramount and Universal, is that correct?

Mr. PreLock. That is correct.

Ms. MiroN. Can you please describe the industry experience roster
system? How is entry achieved on that system?

MR. PRELOCK. 1 am sorry, what is the last part of your question?

Ms. Miron. Well, maybe 1 better start from—asking who is—the
contract services trust fund. does that administer the roster system?

MR. PRELOCK. Yes. it does.

Ms. Miron. And how is entry achieved on the industry experience
roster system?

MR. PRELOCK. Pursuant to the requirements of the various collec-
tive-bargaining agreements, an individual who has either accumulated
30, 60, or in some cases, 120 days of satisfactory experience with a
given employer. After that experience is verified, the individual’s name
is then placed upon the roster. In some cases, the verification process
may include qualifications committees.

Ms. MirRoN. And are the studios required to hire from the ex-
perience roster?

MR. PrReELOCK. In most cases. yes, but there are exceptions.

Ms. MIroON. Can you please state those exceplions?

MRr. Precock. The first exception would be in the event that the
necessary skills and abilities are not contained within the available
people that are on the rosters. Then an employer is free to hire anyone
from any source. Another time when the employer is not required to
utilize the roster is when the rosters are exhausted and there is no one
left to be referred; then the employer is again free to hire from any
source.

Ms. Miron. Can you please explain again the group system within
the rosters?

MgR. PRELOCK. It varies from the various unions. Some rosters have
everyone in a single group; other rosters, or, other unions may have
the rosters in, people in group one. two, and three. The obligation of
the employer is to first ascertain the availability of qualified people in
group one and, if there aren’t people available, then they go to group
two, and, if there are no people in group two, then they go to group
three.

Ms. MiroN. And what is the criteria for getting into group one, two,
and three?

Mk. PrELoCK. It is generally either a number of days in the lesser
group. Some times it is based upon numbers that have been
negotiated. For example, a certain union may warrant that there will
be 500 people in group one, and from time to time people are moved
into group one based upon that number of 500 being fulfilled.

Ms. MiroN. And that number is negotiated in the collective-bargain-
ing agreement?

Mg. PRELOCK. Yes, it is.

Ms. MiroN. And the qualifications committees only exist as to entry
into group three; is that correct?
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Mr. PrRELOCK. Where there are qualification committees—now,
there are also other qualification committees where people may be in
group one and specific skills are, there is an attempt to identify
specific skills, and if these specific skills are identified, then a person
may receive an additional classification in group one—the prop maker,
someone may have a special skill, special abilities, and so on; the
Teamsters, they would also have a similar situation where someone
may be a group one driver, but also he may also be a wrangler, and
the wrangler skills are then identified; or wild animal trainer.

Ms. Miron. Okay. Okay, who sits on these qualification committees?

Mr. Prerock. The composition of varies from time to time. It is
generally always a representative of contract services, an employer
labor relations representative from one of the major companies, and
then others who sit on the committees may be department heads from
the various companies or people that have knowledge of the particular
qualifications that are being identified.

Ms. MiroN. And how are those qualifications determined?

MRr. PreLock. They are appointed by the association. | am sorry;
what was the question again?

Ms. MiroN. | am asking what the criteria is that the qualifications
committee has to use in determining whether someone is qualified for
admission onto the roster?

MzR. PrELOCK. It varies from union to union. Some of the areas, and,
in fact, [ would say the majority of areas—unions, it is merely a verifi-
cation of employment, that they were employed in the motion picture
industry.

Ms. MIrRoN. What areas are those?

MR. PrELock. | don’t have a specific list, but in the alternative, I
think there are probably only six or seven qualification committees out
of a potential of maybe 20, 22 unions.

Ms. Miron. No, | think you misunderstood my question. | am asking
you, in those areas in which it is only verification of employment, what
are those—what are those areas?

Mk. Precock. Oh, for example, the camera locai, the sound local,
I think maybe the editors; some of the major unions just merely verify
the employment record of the individual that they were employed in
the motion picture industry.

Ms. MiroN. And how many other unions use other c¢riteria, other
than just verification?

MR. PrReLock. | think that there are perhaps seven or eight that have
qualification committees that use other criteria other than verification
of employment.

Ms. MiroN. Mr. Chamie, can you please tell me if there are
established penaities for the studios for violating the roster system?

MR. CHAMIE. Pardon me, would you repeat that again, please?

Ms. Miron. Yes. | am sorry. Are there established penalties as to
the studios if they violate the roster system?

MRr. CHaMIE. If the studios violate the roster system?
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Ms. MiroN. Yes. My understanding is that the studios are required
to hire, first, group three members until they are—

MR. CHAMIE. Yes, that is a contractual provision of the collective-
bargaining agreement.

Ms. MiroN. And what penalties are there if the studio violates that?

MRr. CHaMIE. Well, there is no specific penalties spelled out in the
collective-bargaining agreement. but it would constitute a violation of
the agreement itself if they violated it, and in the event that there was
a hire that was not proper on the collective agreement and there
would be available to the unions an opportunity to protest it and to
go to grievance and arbitration; and. if they prevailed the correct
seniority would be applied.

Ms. MIrRoN. And has there ever been such complaints?

MgR. CHaMIE. Pardon?

Ms. MiroN. Have there ever been such complaints?

Mg. CHaMIE. Over the years? Yes, there have been complaints about
violations, and on occasion they have been sustained, on occasion they
have not.

Ms. MiRoN. And who determines when the roster is exhausted?

MR. CHAMIE. The tosters—where they have the rosters set out. the
CSATF determines the persons on the roster, and when the calls are
put in for employment for the people on the rosters, if they are not
available, then the producers then have the right to go off the rosters.

Ms. Miron. So, it would be the contract services trust fund which
would determine whether the rosters are exhausted by calling the peo-
ple who are requested: is that correct?

MR. CHaMIE. It is true in many of the locals; but in also many cases
they can call the unions to see if the unions have people on the roster
and, if they are informed that the unions don’t have it, and they do
not have any knowledge of anybody else on their rosters available,
then they use their discretion and go off the roster.

Ms. MiroN. Okay. Can you please tell me, Mr. Prelock, what notifi-
cation is required if an employee who applies for admission onto the
roster is found to be unqualified? What notification is required to be
given to the employee?

MR. PrRerock. | am sorry; [ don’t understand your question.

Ms. MiroN. Well, the procedure that we are descnibing is that a
potential employee works the requisite number of days and then ap-
plies to the qualifications committee is approved or not approved by
the qualifications committee. what notification is required to be given
to that potential hire?

MRr. PrerLock. That that individual was either accepted or not ac-
cepted?

Ms. MIroN. Yes.

Mr. Prerock. There is no contractual requirement.

Ms. Miron. Does that potential emplovee have to be told the
reasons why he was found to be unapproved?
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MRr. PrReLock. I don’t know of any contractual requirement, but |
think from time to time the individuals are advised. | know that on the
Teamsters qualification committee, if someone had a very bad driving
record and the record indicated that there were five drunk driving
charges, they would be told that until those are cleared up that they
are not qualified.

Ms. Miron. Okay. It was our understanding from our previous
discussion that the qualification committees have been abolished as of
March 1.

MRr. Precock. That is correct.

Ms. MiroN. And—

Mgr. CHaMIE. May | add that the qualifications committee as of
March |, with respect to the open period on the rosters, would not
apply. That is the new amendment I think we discussed.

Ms. MironN. Okay. Can you please describe that open system?

Mg. CHaMIE. Yes. There has been agreement reached between the
international alliance and the producers that as of March | there
would be an open period of | year. This was for other purposes, that
there would be an open period of | year, 365 days prior to, | believe
the date is November the |2th, 1976; and any person who worked in
that period or any producer, regardless of whether it is a producer in
our multiemployer bargaining unit, which is the association unit, that
that person could. by working the necessary 30 or 90 days, be con-
sidered for placement on the roster in group one.

Ms. MiRON. And what is the purpose for this change?

Mg. CHaMIE. That is a change that was made in order to bring the
rosters into compliance, whereby we again would have one single mul-
tiemployer bargaining unit, including Universal and Paramount. And
this meets the Taft-Hartley requirements for such a change.

Ms. MironN. And why has this change been announced as of March
17

Mr. CHamie. Pardon?

Ms. MiroN. Why has this change been announced at this time?

Mk. CHAMIE. Why has it been announced?

Ms. Miron. Yes. 1 assume that the purposes for this change
were-—those circumstances were always true, but the change has been
announced as of March |.

Mg. CraMmIE. No. Let me give you some background so you have
a complete picture. Now, we had one. single. multiemployer bargaining
unit up until approximately February 1, 1976, which included Univer-
sal and Paramount. But when Universal and Paramount left the as-
soctation, they also left the collective-bargaining, multiemployer bar-
gaining unit. Now. in order to come back into the multiemployer bar-
gaining unit, we then had this recent amendment with the open period
to cover that 365-day period, past period, which under the Taft-Hart-
ley Act we felt was necessary in order to legally be able to do it.
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MRr. PrReLOCK., And I might add that this was coincidental with—in
fact, it was part of the negotiations that took place on our videotape
agreement; in order to have an agreement that would cover the entire
industry, it was necessary for Universal and Paramount to join together
to establish, reestablish the multiemployer bargaining unit. and. in
doing so, then there had to be an open period to allow people to re-
gister to get back on the rosters.

Ms. MiroN. What this allows is for persons who have worked for
Universal and Paramount and nenassociation members to now be in-
cluded on the industry experience roster in group one?

MRr. PreELOCK. Yes, it is much broader than just Universal and
Paramount. It is anyone that has had experience in our industry in Los
Angeles County.

MR. CHamie. With any employer. whether the emplover is or was
a member of the multiemployer bargaining unit or not. It is really wide
open.

Ms. MiroN. Okay. Could you please explain, Mr. Chamie, the off-
roster hiring project?

MRgr. Cuamte. Well, 1 will try. Our off-roster hiring program is han-
dled by Mr. Bob Rivers, who is here with us today, but generally
speaking is, as Mr. Prelock was stating before, that where there are
unavailable qualified persons in their respective industry groups to fill
the requirements of—the production requirements of the employer, the
employer may go off the roster and hire from any source, and that
off-roster program of hiring off the roster is now being centralized with
CSATF so that it can be directed and that program is a program of
hiring and developing a system of hiring off the roster for people who
are not now on the roster.

Ms. MirON. When was this program developed?

Mrg. CHamie. | think it was developed last summer.

Mr. PrRELOCK. It was August of last year.

Ms. MiIrRoN. Okay. And how was entry obtained?

Mr. CHamie. Pardon?

Mr. MirON. How was entry obtained?

MR. CHaMIE. How entry is obtained? Well, Mr. Rivers is in charge
of developing a really—an off-roster roster of names of people who are
available to be called, and when there is an opportunity he sends these
people to the respective studios and. hopefully. they will be employed
by that studio.

Ms. MiroN. Has it not been used so far?

Mr. CHAMIE. Yes, it is being used.

Ms. MironN. And how many referrals have you made from that?

MRr. CHaMIE. Again, | can’t hear you.

Ms. MiroN. How many—I am sorty—how many referrals are made
from the off-roster lists?

MR. CHAMIE. We have the record here. Have you got that, Ed?
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MRr. PreLock. Well, can | say that we have—the association was
asked to appear in October of 1976 at the California Advisory Com-
mission to your Commission. We did supply that information at that
time. And we weren’t requested to supply it today, but we certainly
have it, and we can bring you up to date on it.

Ms. Miron. Okay, thank you. Can you tell me what efforts are being
made towards affirmative action for minorities and women in training
and apprenticeship programs?

Mgr. PreLock. Well, in all of the training programs that are in-
stituted through contract services, it is the policy of the Association
of Motion Picture and Television Producers to encourage the fullest
participation of women and minorities in all apprenticeship and train-
ing programs. And to that end, our coatract services staff is con-
tinually contacting minority sources to advise people that these pro-
grams are open and available, and to the extent of recruiting at various
schools, campuses, communities, any agency that can be of assistance
10 us in having these people come forward. It is a very active program,;
it is a very continuous program, and we believe that we have contacts
in many of the areas where we believe that minority people can be
found.

Ms. Miron. How many training programs and apprenticeships are
currently being operated by the trust fund?

MRk. PrRELOCK. We have a total of six programs, and two of them are
apprenticeship programs.

Ms. MiroN. And what is the representation of minorities and women
on these programs?

MR. PreLock. Which program are you referring to? We have
assistant directors, we have camera, we have makeup artists, we have
prop makers, we have publicists, and we have wireman and main-
tenance airconditioning mechanics.

Ms. MiroN. [ would like to know the total number of minorities and
women involved in the programs.

MR. PreLock. | do not have those numbers, but in the information
that you have requested, you will find, under training, statistics of the
total numbers. They have not been added in that way. | can tell you
on any individual program on any given year, but they have never
been totaled.

CoMMmIssSIONER FREEmanN., Mr. Chairman., we would like to request
that these be submitted, cross-classified by race and sex.

MRr. BRUNSWICK. Mrs. Freeman, those statistics have been submitted
already. Mr. Baca has them now.

Ms. Miron. Okay. Mr. Chairman, | have no further questions at this
time.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. In testimony this morning, we asked, for ex-
ample, the executive vice president of Warner Brothers, Incorporated,
to discuss with us the efforts, not only on the part of his own company
but on the part of the industry, to open up opportunities for members
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of minority groups. and. in responding to that question, he called our
attention to the fact that the industry did not alwavs have control of
the situation. And one of the illustrations that he gave us was the
operation of the rosters to which you referred. Now, as | understand
it, your association represents the industry in negotiating with the
unions relative to the operation of the rosters: s that correct?

Mr. PRELOCK. Yes, we do.

CHalRMAN FLEMMING. In—when was vour last nmegotiation with a
major union? Do you negotiate with all of them simultancously. or do
the contracts run out at different times?

Mr. PreLock. With the trade unions. the TATSE, and the basic
crafts. we negotiate all at the same time. And our last negotiations
were, | believe, in February of 1976,

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. In connection with those negotiations. were
you instructed by the industry to raise with the unions the whole issue
of affirmative action and, specifically, the relationship between affir-
mative action programs and the way min which the rosters are con-
stituted and the way in which the system operates?

Mr. PRELOCK. | was not specifically instructed to undertake that
task, but the association did. in fact, during our last negotiations on
several occasions request information as to racial-ethnic background
that the various unions had on their rosters. because we do not have
that information, and we felt that that type of information would be
most helpful to show us where the areas of affirmative action is needed
the most. And we also advised the unions during those negetiations
that we felt that it was necessary 1o make additional efforts in our af-
firmative action programs by establishing an off-roster hiring project.
which in some extent altered the previous way employment was ob-
tained in the industry, and we have, under the Taft-Hartley Act, an
obligation to notify the unions that we were going to do this. We have
had continuing discussions with the people who are involved from the
union side on the training programs, and | particularly have discussed
with the union representatives our need and desire to raise our con-
sciousness and to put additional efforts in securing minorities and
women in all of our training programs with much more enthusiasm,
perhaps, than we have exhibited in the past.

CHaIRMAN FLEMMING. What was the reaction to your request?

MRg. PrReLock. Generally, there was an acknowledgment that we do
have a problem and that it is difficult to try and resolve. and that we
would get cooperation from the unions invelved. We, in fact, did get
cooperation from several of the unions involved, to the extent of the
employer having the free right, or the complete right, to place in the
training programs people without union involvement. And that was
something that was not always possible in the past.

CHalIRMaN FLEMMING. Does the existence of the roster system, in
your judgment, interfere with the efforts that one of the companies
connected with your assoctation might undertake in an all-out effort
to open up opportunities for members of minority groups?
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Mr. PreLock. It certainly is not an assistance. One of the problems
that—

CHatrMan Fremying, Could 1—

Mgr. PrELOCK. [ am sorry,

CHailrMaN Fresanne. In vour judgment, is it an obstacle that would
stand in the way of an emplover who i1s @ member of the association
who decided that as an employer that we are going to go all out on
an affirmative action program?

MR. PRELOCK. Yes. | would say it 15 an obstacle. in my opinion. Sir.
can | add something to try to put this into perspective”?

CHaiRMAN FLEMMING. Yes. sure.

Mgr. PreLock. The rosters not only apply to the member companies
of our association, they apply to these letter-of-adherence companies
that 1 first mentioned. and there are approximately 400 or more of
these companies. These companies may be in town to shoot 4 commer-
cial and gone the next day. They may be someone that has been here
for many. many vears. They also have a right to place people on the
rosters, and we have no control whatsoever if—as to who they place
on these rosters. Our member companies may indeed develop a great
sensitivity and do their share to encourage minority participation on
these rosters and succeed. But, when you take a look at the total num-
bers and the sources of where these employees are coming from. the
efforts of any of the companies that have exhibited a conscious effort
become very obscured.

CHalrMaN FLEMMING. Well, let me take the 400 companies to which
you have referred. They are related, as 1 gather, in a rather peripheral
manner to the industrv. That is, at times they are involved in opera-
tions that are directly related to the industry and other times they are
not?

Mr. PrReLock. No. generally speaking, they are not involved at all
in the operation of the industry, except for them to contribute to the
contract services trust fund and also by their letter of adherence they
become members of the multiemployer bargaining unit; but they do
not participate in the multiemployer unit bargaining as a rule. although
they are certainly legally entitled to. One of the reasons the contract
services was originally established was to try and have the entire indus-
try share in the training programs and the apprenticeship programs
that we hoped to have—that we would and did establish through the
years—so that, if our efforts are successful, that the people that gradu-
ate from those programs would be sent out into the entire industry,
and the cost of training those people would have been shared by the
entire industry, as opposed to the majors who in one instance may
train these individuals and then they are lost completely to an indepen-
dent and they never come back to the major fold again.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. As | understand it, these companies can add
anyone they so desire to these rosters?
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MRr. PreLock. Only when the rosters are exhausted or—and I am
not completely familiar with this. If these companies are originally
signed up for the first time by the unions. their existing employees
would be placed on the rosters, 1 guess, for at least the purposes of
that company and for the purposes of the industries. But, when the
rosters are exhausted, which they are occasionally, yes, they are free
to hire from any source whatsoever, and if those people get the
requisite days, then they can be placed on the rosters.

CHalRMAN FLEMMING. All right, this brings me back to what seems
to me to be the basic question, the basic issue here. A person, in order
to get on the roster, normally has to have a record of prior employ-
ment within the industry, and then under certain circumstances with
any one of these 400 companies; is that correct?

Mgr. PrReLock. Generally speaking, yes, that is correct.

CHatrMaN FLEMMING. So that if the previous record of the industry.
let’s say, over a period of time. as well as these other companies, has
been the record, certainly of not encouraging, and conceivably
discouraging, minority employment, it becomes very, very difficult for
a member of a minority group to establish an employment record that
will make it possible for him to get on one of these rosters in groups
one, two, and three. In other words, over a considerable period of
time, as | get the picture, there have been very few opportunities, com-
paratively speaking. for members of minority groups to establish an
employment record in the industry or in these other 400 companies;
is that correct?

MRr. PreLock. Well, generally. yes. There was one major exception,
which | feel we are all somewhat disappeinted with. That occurred in
72 or ‘73, when we did get into a minority hiring situation through
the Department of Justice. At the end of that period, we did have a
pool of minorities there were eligible to go into group one in many
of the unions. And the disappointing part was that, by the time that
these people became eligible, several hundred of them did not apply
to go into these rosters, and we felt that we lost the benefit of the
training by these people leaving the industry.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Was a positive effort made on the part of the

industry to encourage them to stay in the industry and get on these
rosters”

Mr. PreELOCK. Absolutely, that was part of the requirement that the
Justice required.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Have they now lost their opportunity to get
on the rosters, or are they still eligible for entry on the roster?

MR. PRELOCK. Technically, I believe they may have lost their oppor-
tunity; but, from a practical point of view and a realistic point of view,
any of these individuals that have come back to us, we have certainly
encouraged their placement on the rosters, and | believe that the
unions have cooperated with us in this respect.
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CuairmaN FLemmiIng. All right. Now, we received testimony from a
number of sources to the effect that there were very few, if any—most
of the testimony was that there were not any first
cameramen—representing minority groups, art directors representing
minority groups. Is it fair to conclude that the reason why you find
very few, if any. in those categories is that in the past employment has
been blocked so that they have not had the opportunity of beginning
to work up the ladder. so to speak. and become eligible for group one,
as an illustration?

MR. PreLock. | think the conclusion that they did not have the op-
portunities, | would certainly agree, as first cameramen because obvi-
ously, if 10 or 15 years ago, they weren’t involved, they wouldn’t be
a first cameraman. | don’t know, I cannot comment if they were
blocked from applying or were getting work experience, but I know
the result is that there are very few in those senior categories.

CHalRMAN FLEMMING. In your discussions with the unions as
representatives of the industry, have you ever advanced a plan for a
change in the collective-bargaining agreements that would correct this
situation that has grown out of the roster system?

Mr. PrReLock. To the extent that the association has adopted a pol-
icy as far back as 1968 as to its own affirmative action views to insert-
ing in the collective-bargaining agreements various clauses, nondis-
crimination clauses, to insist that all of our training and apprenticeship
programs be operated on a nondiscriminatory basis; that was the ex-
tent of our request. On the other side, as it is common in collective-
bargaining and Taft-Hartley agreements, that seniority provisions
generally are areas that the employers have to bargain with the unions
about, and you cannot unilaterally change certain working conditions
without getting an agreement from the union. One of the basic protec-
tions that a union member may feel is that they have seniority protec-
tion, so it is a very difficult area to find much movement because of
the vested rights that people feel that they have. Its corollary is a no-
strike clause on the employers’ part, or a management rights’ clause
to run its business. These are the important ingredients that make up
the collective agreement, in my view.

Mr. CHamie. Mr. Chairman—

CHalRMAN FLEMMING. Do you believe—pardon me, yes,

Mg. CHaMIE. May | add to what Mr. Prelock said? 1 think there
were several occasions where those rosters have been opened up.
One—principally the one that he mentioned in 1970 as a result of a
settlement agreement made between the members of the association
and the United States Government and the alliance. We did have a
minority training program and we did establish a minority labor pool,
and under that agreement there were certain objectives to be sought
for in employment; and when the specific locals—there were nine in-
volved—of the IATSE, when a specific local reached those objectives,
the minority labor pool was then merged with the roster so that the
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people who were on the minority labor pool went into the rosters. in
most cases, in group one. And then the second time the rosters were
opened up—

CHaIRMAN FLEMMING. That agreement was entered into in, when,
19707

MR. CHAMIE. 1970.

CHaIRMAN FLEMMING. Under the—

Mg. CHaMIE. April of 1970.

CHalRMaN FLEMMING. Under the direction of the Department of
Justice?

MRr. CnamMie. The Department of Justice; it was monitored thereafter
by Justice and by EEOC.

CHaIRMAN FLEMMING. And that is the agreement that lapsed in
19747

Mr. CHAMIE. With respect to those locals that had merged their
minority pool into the rosters.

CHaIRMAN FLEMMING. Was any effort made to extend that agree-
ment?

Mer. CHaMIE. No. By the terms of the agreement, that was supposed
to have provided a pool of labor which would have fitted into the
rosters, giving an appropriate representation to the minority groups.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Was it within the purview, however, of the in-
dustry and the unions to agree to extend the agreement for an in-
definite period of time?

MRr. CHaMIE. No, there was a termination date to the agreement
with respect to the respective locals, depending upon the time that
they merged their minority labor pool into the rosters. 1 believe eight
of them have completed that merger, and the oniy one that has not
is 776, the editors.

MR. PRELOCK. Mr. Chairman, there was an effort made shortly after
that period of time where the Department of Labor was going (o enter
into a relationship with the association for a continuing minority labor
pool training program such as you are perhaps suggesting. and there
was a question of financing and the amounts of money. as | recall,
was—] think it was $500,000—and with that money, with matching
funds, I believe, that we were going to continue a program something
along the lines that you are suggesting, but that agreement was never
consummated.

MRgr. Cuamie. Mr. Chairman, the second time that the rosters were
opened up, | believe, was in 1974, where we had an open period,
again, of a year in which expertence in the—comparable experience in
the appropriate classifications with any employer, not necessarily an
employer in the association or in the multiemployer bargaining
unit—any experience counted. If he—30 or 90 dayvs towards getting on
the roster, and at that time. the new roster people went into group
three. Now the last, the third open period. the period that we are into
presently, provides for this vear open penod, and in that open period
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persons who have the comparable experience of 30 or 90 days are
eligible to be placed on the roster in group one.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. What does that mean, comparable ex-
perience?

Mr. CHamie. Well, in other words, if he is a carpenter, he would
go on the carpenter’s roster. If he is an electrician. he goes on the
electrician’s roster.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. The experience doesn’t have to be within the
industry, however?

Mr. CHaMIE. No. the experience has to be within the motion picture
or the television industry.

CHalrMaN FLEMMING. Still, then, getting in depends on previous em-
ployment, a previous employment record within the industry?

Mg, CHaMIE. In that sense, yes.

CHalrMaN FLEMMING. Well, the—

MR. Cuamie. That relates again to having some kind of a relation-
ship or skills in the motion picture industry.

CuairmaN FLEMMING. Well, let me just state a tentative conclusion.
There are other witnesses who will be appearing and who may want
to challenge this, or at least throw additional light on the issue. But,
on the basis of the investigation that has been conducted, on the basis
of the testimony that we have heard today, | tentatively conclude that
the collective—or that the operation of the rosters, which in turn are
based on collective-bargaining agreements, stand in the way of an ef-
fective implementation of Title VII of the Civil Rights Act and the Ex-
ecutive order. which pertains to concerns that have contracts with the
Government, and if that proves to be the case, if that assumption or
tentative conclusion can be. is upheld on the basis of evidence, I don't
see how the Government. whether it is within the executive branch,
or within the judicial branch, can tolerate it, because we are dealing
with a constitutional issue here. We are not dealing with a question
of whether people think this is a good policy or that is a good policy.
We are dealing with a constitutional issue as interpreted or as reflected
in the laws. I just state that to see whether any of you want to react
to it because that—

Mr. CHamie. 1 would say, Mr. Chairman, that that raises the funda-
mental guestion. If the roster is, in fact, legal and proper, then there
is nothing wrong. But. if it is not legal and it is not proper, then. of
course, we have a different kind of situation.

CHalRmMaN FLEMMING. Well, my question is, can it be legal and
proper if it operates in such a manner as to block the implementation
of the rights that people have under the Constitution of the United
States?

MRr. Cramie. I think that is the fundamental question of fact.

CHairMan FLEMMING. Right, right, okay. Commissioner Freeman?

CommisstoNekR FREEMaN. Gentlemen, | would-—to follow up the
Chairman’s line of questioning— want to say that | have reviewed the
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documents which you have submitted in response to the subpena, and
in every single category there is a very, very wide discrepancy. which
indicates underutilization of minorities in the crafts. And | want to ask
you a question, particularly concerning your training programs, which
you have said was for the purpose of improving the participation of
minorities, and ask if the tests that you administer have been validated
under the guidelines of EEQC?

Mg. PRELOCK. No, they were not. They were handled through, 1 be-
lieve, a Dr. Jones at USC, and we have expressed our concern about
the validity of the tests. and he assured us that he felt that the appl-
cants that are referred to us are suggested on a, are sent on a nondis-
criminatory basis. and we have not been challenged, based upon those
tests.

CommissioNer FREEMAN. You have not been challenged? Well, let
me give you a cite from your submission. “The camera assistant train-
ing program.’” Now, the person who is to go into the camera assistant
training program receives an interview, and, Mr. Chairman, 1 would
like to read into the record the interview that the camera assistant has
to—what the interviewer asks. First of all, “‘general appearance and
personal—and physical qualifications, candidate suitability of dress and
grooming, physical capacity for job.” and then there is a bracket for
them to check, “*weak, limited, acceptable, good, outstanding.” I don’t
know whether jeans would be applicable or whether if you didn’t wear
jeans it would be considered poor grooming.

*“Oral interview, Candidate is to be rated on each of the following
factors: Effectiveness of oral expression.” I am talking about the
camera assistant interview now. “Halting, hesitant speech, presence of
impediment which affects clarity, incorrect word usage, rambling, illog-
ical statements,” number 3, and then, “expresses ideas clearly, con-
cisely and convincingly.” We are still talking training for the assistant
cameraman.

*“B. Motivation.” This is from your document. “Poorly organized
goals, failure to plan realistically, including financial aspects, limited
knowledge of craft, lacks direction of own affairs.” 1 suppose you
mean the budgeting and etc. “'Shows little insight.”

*C. Effectiveness of contacts with others. Extent to which candidate
demonstrates ability to develop and maintain effective relationships
with others. Makes little or ineffective efforts to establish suitable rela-
tionships.” And then again, rating, “‘weak, limited, acceptable.” and so
forth.

“D. Problem solving and orientation. Candidate’s attitude and ap-
proach to problems, narrow, rigid approach to problems, unimagina-
tive, seems unaware.” Two, “practical solutions.”" I would assume that
none of the cameramen here would have failed those tests.

“E. Past experience. Extent to which candidate’s education and past
work, soctal, and military experience are coexistent with the duties of
an assistant cameraman.’’ Those are the tests that have to be taken be-
fore one is accepted for the program.
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MRr. PreLock. Commissioner, that is not the case.

CoMMmIssIONER  FREEMaN. Well, that is what you have here,
“Assistant cameraman training program.”

Mr. PrRELOCK. That was the criteria that was used prior to the ar-
rangements that we have arrived with the unions that the employer is
going to be the sole party in selecting the applicants. It is my un-
derstanding that this test was made up by a joint employer-union com-
mittee, and those arrangements have been changed.

CommissiONER FREEMAN. What are the arrangements now?

MR. PRELOCK. The people are going to—

COMMISSIONER FREEMaAN. We—you see, this is what was submitted
to us.

Mr. PreLock. That is correct.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. And you have submitted to this Commis-
sion a document that is not current; is that correct?

Mze. PrRELOCK. You have requested in your subpena documents going
back to 1975 and '76. These documents were in existence at that time.
We were not asked to delete any document that is not current.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMaN. What 1 have here is your employment
statistics for 1976.

MR. PrRELOCK. Yes.

ComMmisSIONER FREEMAN. Well, Mr. Prelock, will you submit to this
Commission the current, all of the current data with respect to tests,
any tests which are used with respect to any program or employment,
with respect to the categories of crafts which were previously sub-
mitted?

MR. PrReLoCK. You have them all.

ComMissIoNER FREEMAN. This is all you have?

Mr. PrRELOCK. That is correct.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. But this is not current?

Mgr. PrRELOCK. That is correct. As far as the camera training program
is concerned, we are in the process of deciding or determining if we
are going to go ahead with a new camera training program and on
what basis.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMaN. Well, would you respond with respect to
all of the other crafts listed in the documents?

MR. PreELock. I—in what—the rest of them—

CommissioNer FREEMaN. Set designers, story analysts—what is
that?—grips, first aid, script supervisor, film technicians, prop,
cameras, Teamsters, projectionists, makeup artists, and what is this,
this 1s a—operators, ramp operators?

MRr. Brunswick. That would be lamp operators, Commissioner.

CommissioNER FREEMaN. Lamp operators.

Mgr. PrELOCK. We do not have training programs for all of those.
The training programs are listed in the kit, and | believe that there are
six or seven that [ previously testified to.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN, Well, those are the ones that | was reading
through.
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CHatRMAN FLEMMING. All of the information vou have submitted on
training programs s current except-—

Mgr. PRELOCK. Yes.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. —for the cameramen?

MR. PreLock. That is correct.

CHalrMAN FLEMMING. | might suggest on that one. in developing any
similar one, that it occurs to me that one of the factors that was given
some emphasis would be in direct conflict with current laws on dis-
crimination against handicapped persons.

Mg. PrRELOCK. | certainly agree with you. 1 can assure you that the
association has, in the past year, year and a half, has been continually
reviewing the criteria that is used in selecting people, and, a5 Mr.
Chamie testified, the gualification committees have been abolished for
the purpose of this open period. What type of committees will be sel
up in the future has yet to be determined, and I can assure vou that
we are aware of the many problems that have existed and the types
of questions and tests that we have used, and we cannot deny that.

ComMmIsSIONER FrReEEMaAN. Well, Mr. Prelock, you say that this is all
of—this test is applicable with respect to everything other than
assistant cameramen.

Mk. PreLock. No, that is not correct. That is the only area. | be-
lieve, that that test was used, and that was in the camera program.

CoMMISSIONER "‘FREEMAN. Well, we have it also for producer. The
producer cannot have halting, hesitant speech.

MR. CHAMIE. The producer, are you sure on that?

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. Well, that is what is here. The producer—

MR. CHAMIE. No, | don't believe—

COMMISSIONER FREEMAN. —training program.

MR. CHAMIE. What group—page?’

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. They have got the same document, let's—

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. Well, actually, it is the same test, the same
questions are asked with respect to everyone; the only difference is at
the top of it on the lefthand side, you have changed the title.

MR&. CHaMIE. Is that true?

MRr. BRunswick. No.

Mr. CHaMiE. May | ask, Mrs. Commissioner, [ don't quite follow
that in the statistics I have.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. You have the same document?

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Let’s see if we can get it by numbers.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. You have the same document? This is
the—

CHaIRMAN FLEMMING. Yes, this is the same document. I assume you
have a copy of this document in front of you.

MRr. CHAMIE. Is that the DGA training plan that you are—

CommissloNEr FREEmMAN. That is right.

Mgk. CHamiE. Well, that is the Directors Guild training plan, for
assistant directors and unit production managers.
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ComMMISSIONER FREEMAN. Yes. You also test them as to halting
speech?

CHaAIRMAN FLEMMING. |s that a—and that is a current requirement
as far as the—

Mg, PrELOCK. That is—

MRr. CHaMIE. That is correct.

CHalrMan FLEMMING. —assistant director training program is con-
cerned?

Mgr. CHaMIE. That is correct.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Is that being reviewed?

MgRr. PreLoCK. Not—

CHalRmaN FLEMMING. In the light, for example. of the law prohibit-
ing discrimination on the basis of handicap?

Mgr. PreLOCK. Now, in that respect, yes. As far as the entire form,
yes, it is being reviewed. We have not had discussions with the
Directors Guild as we have had with the camera local in regards to
the programs. We have had discussions with the training program com-
mittee members, and we have expressed our concern at that time that
there is—that we were going to have a continuing review of all of the
selection procedures that have been used in the past with the intent
of making them to conform with all of the applicable State and
Federal laws. But we have not done that yet with the Directors, but
we have done it with the camera.

CHalRMAN FLEMMING. Do you have any age requirement for admis-
sion to these training programs?

Mk. PrRELOCK. Well—

MRr. BRuNswICK. | believe that they have to be at least |8,

MR. PRELOCK. Yes, at least 18, I believe.

MRg. CHamikE. That is, | believe, in the apprenticeship program.

CHAIRRMAN FLEMMING. Do you have any further questions?

CommIsSIONER FREEMaN. No.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Okay, thank you very much for being here
and sharing this information with us.

Mg. CHaMIE. Thank you and we appreciate this opportunity to be
able to discuss these matters with you.

CHalRMaN FLEMMING. Thank you.

Counsel will call the next witnesses.

MR. DorsEey. Josef Bernay.

CHalRMAN Fremming. Mr. Bernay, if you would please stand and
raise your right hand.

[Mr. Josef Bernay was sworn. |

TESTIMONY OF JOSEF BERNAY, INTERNATIONAL REPRESENTATIVE,
INTERNATIONAL ALLIANCE OF THEATRICAL AND STAGE EMPLOYEES

CHalRMaN FLEMMING. Thank you. Counsel will proceed.
Mgr. Dorsey, Would you please state your full name and spell your
last name for the record?
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MR. BErnAY. Josef J. Bernay, B-e-r-n-a-y.

Mgr. Dorsey. Could you give your occupation for the record?

MR. Bernay. [ am an international representative of the Interna-
tional Alliance of Theatrical and Stage Employees and Moving Picture
Machine Operators of the United States and Canada, AFL-CIO, CLC.

Mr. Dorsey. And how long have you been so employed?

MR. BErnay. Eleven years.

MRr. Dorsey. Do you also hold office with local unions in this area?

MRr. BErRNAY. [ am executive secretary with the Story Analysts local
and business agent of the Set Designers and Illustrators, in that order.

Mz. Dorsty. In line with your employment and your association
with local unions in this area, did you participate in the joint labor-
management committee which monitored the 1970 settlement agree-
ment with the EEOC and the Department of Justice?

MR. BErNaY. I did.

MR. DoRrsey. And could you just briefly summarize for us your du-
ties in that regard?

MRr. BeErNaY. We had occasional meetings—I think it was maybe
every 6 weeks or every quarter—where reports had to be sent in to
the Government that were required by the unions that were involved
in nine locals involved, and the employer, to submit what they were
doing as far as the affirmative action program was concerned and to
reach the desired situation where there would be a balance of minori-
ties, including Caucasians.

MRr. Dorsey. So that your experience with the movie industry and
the unions in particular goes back at least as far as those agreements?

MR. BERNAY. Yes, it does.

MR. DoRsEY. In line with your responsibility and association with the
alliance, will you state just briefly what the function of the alliance is
in relationship to its member local untons and the limitations which it
has in terms of establishing regulatory kinds of relationships with those
locals?

MR. BErNaY. The international, as far as Hollywood is concerned,
is the exclusive bargaining agent for 23 local locals or
unions—whichever word you want to prefer there—and outside of the
basic agreement that we negotiate, which covers wages, hours, working
conditions, and fringe benefits, the other individual locals have what
is called local autonomy. They individually go in and negotiate things
pertaining to their own individual crafts. We sit in with them. That is
the setup only here in Hollywood as far as the locals that | am telling
you are concerned.

MRg. Dorsey. So, basically, within the industry in this area at least,
there are two negotiation processes with two resulting contracts, one
a general contract which covers all of the member locals and also
another contract individually negotiated by member organizations?

MRg. Bernay. Correct. They do it prior to the, usually prior to the
general. They try to get out of the way their own local problems.
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Mr. Dorsey. Within your responsibilities in the alliance to
negotiate, do you in any way negotiate on the issues of affirmative ac-
tion, minority recruitment, minority training, or any other area in the
realm of equal employment opportunity?

MRr. BERNAY. Part of our contract, and I remember the memoran-
dum agreement pretty clearly. stating the affirmative action program,
putting into writing the activities of the contract services administra-
tion trust fund, and also putting locals that would be involved in the
contract. And they are part of it.

Mr. Dogrsey. Is there any mechanism within the alliance for moni-
toring the success of that particular clause on nondiscrimination?

MR. BERNAY. We have, the alliance has no way to monitor the in-
dividual locals as far as the training programs or affirmative action
program is concerned because, first of all, not only the alliance, but
the individaul locals also do not hire the people.

Mr. Dorsey. Doees the alliance have any relationship whatever to
the maintenance or the regulations pertaining to the roster system
which we have had testimony on today?

Mk. BERNAY. The alliance, no; the individual locals, yes.

MR. DoRrRSEY. As a business agent of at least two local labor or-
ganizations, can you state just generally what relationship the union
has to the maintenance and regulation of the roster system?

MR. BeErNaY. The locals [ represent have the following system. I will
take the story analyst, which there are 80 in the industry. Instead of
the producer having to call in each individual person that is on their
roster—not the union’s roster, on the producer’s roster—to see if any-
one of them are available to work, we, the union, are like an adjunct
in this respect. Our individual members, because, after 30 days, they
get on the roster, we under Taft-Hartley take them into the union.
They let us know when they are out of work and we put their name
on the list of roster people available for work. The producer cails us,
instead of, like I say, calling the 80 people to see who is out of work,
and said—they read the names of the people on the roster that are
available.

Now, two things occur, we may read some names, if they are there,
and they can pick whoever they want, or we may say there is no one
that is out of work that is on the roster. Then they go and hire
whoever they want and notify us that they have hired so and so, within
7 days; and, then after 30 days, as far as one employer is concerned,
or 90 days where various employers are concerned, the producers then
have them come up and qualify in front of the qualifications commit-
tee. Meanwhile, at the end of 30 days, we send them an application
to join, with the basis that, the proviso be that they get on the roster,
because being a member of the union does not give you a job in the
motion picture industry. You must be on the producer’s roster. We
have many members in various locals who do not work in the industry
and are not on the roster.
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Mk. Dorsey. Let me follow that up with one question. If you do not
accept membership prior to roster status, how do you have members
now listed who are not rostered?

MRr. BErRNAY. We have none that are—we have no members listed
that are not rostered. We don't list any member as far as sending him
on a job because we are not referral unions at all.

Mr. Dorsey. Well, perhaps [ misunderstood you. 1 thought 1 heard
you say that you have union members who are not on rosters.

MR. BERNAY. 1 said there are various locals, not the ones that I
cover, the various locals that have people that are not on the rosters
that are members of the union because they are working in another
area.

MR. Dorsey, In regard to your statement as to how the union—well,
let's call it the out-of-work roster—in other words, you have a listing
of people who are union members who are rostered and who have
notified you that they are out of work?

MR. BErNaY. Correct.

Mr. DoRrsey. Let us assume that on that listing there would be 10
names, at any given time.

MR. BERNAY. Yes.

MR. DoRrsey. When there is a call for a person from a producer, is
the entire listing read. is a portion of it read, is it read in order of the
way in which they signed up, or is there any specific mechanism to
determine how those people would be listed to the producer who calls
in?

MR. BERNAY. We usually read all of the names, or they say, “Read
us the list,” and as we read, they say, “Stop,” and that particular per-
son is the one that they are interested in. then we give them their
phone number if they don’t have it listed and they call them and hire
them.

MR. Dorsey. Okay. So there is no requirement under contract to
give out the name first of the first person who had signed up as unem-
ployed?

Mg. BERNAY. No.

MRr. DoRrsey. There is also no agreement under contract, as [ un-
derstand your statement, to have a listing of, say, the top three. and
he must choose between those three?

MRgr. BErNAY, No, except, there is the group one and two. if there
are any group one, two, or three. The three locals that I have, every-
one is in group one.

MR. Dorsey. Okay. So that the only qualification would be whether
or not, by virtue of some seniority listing, a person would be in group
one, two, or three, and then group one would get first priority and
then group two and group three, and you must exhaust a group before
going to the next one?

Mg. BERNAY. Correct.
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Mk. DorsiEy. But, within any given group, and in the case where
there is no grouping, the producer or employer has full access to
choose within the eligibles any particular person they see fit?

Mgr. BERNAY. Absolutely right.

Mr. Dokrsey. Getting to the composition of the international itself,
could you briefly summarize the manner in which an individual of a
given craft member union to the alliance would obtain membership in
a given local union? Take, for example, any one of the three that you
are an officer of?

MRr. BErRNAY. At the end of 30 days employment, under Taft-Hart-
ley, we submit an application for them to join. They have—all they do
is fill it out, send it back to us with the $100 deposit towards the initia-
tion fee. We send the application to New York. New York checks it
for whether they had been formerly a member or if they owe any local
that they were involved in the dues, and whatever checking they do
there, and they give them the stamp of approval and send it back to
us. We then act upon them at the next union meeting. And we take
them in, except for the requirement that we say to you, make sure that
they get on the rtoster, because if they don’t get on the roster we would
be taking their money away and not be able to service them because
we can't give them a job. It would be silly. We could—hundreds of
people could come to our office and we would give them an applica-
tion and have them join, say, as a story analyst, and they may never
work | day. We could get rich. but we don’t believe in it.

MRr. Dorsey. You were kind enough to provide us with a copy of
the constitution of the alliance.

MR. BErnay. Correct.

MR. Dorsey. And I noted in reviewing that that there is a provision,
as my reading of it is, that requires, for application for membership,
that there be an endorsement by three members of the alliance in good
standing. Is that provision enforced or waived or—

MR. BERNAY. In 1976, which we haven’t revised our constitution and
bylaws yet, at our international convention in Minneapolis in August
that requirement was taken out.

MR. Dorsey. That is now out, officially?

Mr. BERNAY. Qut completely.

Mr. Dorsey. Okay. Also, a review of the same document, and I
noticed that there is also a provision which suggests that an applicant
for membership shall be required to pass a satisfactory examination as
to his competency and qualifications. 1 ask you if that is still a current
requirement?

Mr. BErNaY. As far as Hollywood is concerned, the roster system
is the one, and the employer is the qualifier; we are not the qualifier.

Mr. Dorsey. So that particular requirement as to the alliance is not
one which you enforce?

MRr. BEknaY. Not here. Other individual locals may set that up in
certain areas in the country. You see, we have 1,000 locals in the
United States and Canada.
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Mr. Dorsey. But in the movie industry in Los Angeles that is not
applied?

Me. BERNAY. Not at all.

Mgx. Dorsey. In terms of alliance itself, we have had testimony from
the association that they have had a policy regarding nondiscrimination
and a policy regarding affirmative action which dates back for some
time, and 1 wonder if there is a formal policy or program of affirmative
action within the international?

Mg. BERNAY. We have in our contract. We, not being the employer,
even if we wanted to implement one, we couldn’t. For that matter. I
will—if 1 may. 1 will explain a little situation that happened in 1973.
In our contracts we had the existence or potential existence of training
programs in all of those areas. For that matter there was a man from
the Justice Department, after we signed that contract. to come in and
talk about the training program that was told to you by our predeces-
sors. The unions very willingly signed the paper, following Executive
Order 11246. Management, or the producers’ association, signed that
same paper. Government did not sign that. All we asked was them to
give us the work that the Government does, which is more than all the
producers in the United States put together, and we would have
opened wide open and accept everybody they would give us. We
would love to have the work and have people come in, open doors.
The Government didn’t sign it. We did.

Mgr. Dorsey. Do you have any other policies or maintain any other
positions formally as regards affirmative action?

Mgr. BERNAY. We are willing to do anything in the world. 1. myself,
actively try to recruit minorities.

MR. Dorsey. Could you—you mentioned that to me earlier, and 1
wonder if you could briefly summarize for the Commissioners those
activities which you personally engage in in an attempt to tecruit
minorities and/or women?

Mr. BErNaY. Part of my duties—] am the one that signs the inde-
pendent producers to a contract with us when they want to employ our
expertise. And we try to tell them that when they hire their crew on
the roster to try to get a balanced crew. We also. me and the locals
that 1 am involved in, will go to all the minorities that we have and
ask them if they know of anybody that is capable or knowiedgeable
who wants to enter to go down, sign with the off-roster hiring system.
For that matter, anybody who calls our local, we read them. over the
phone, or if they come there, we give them a letter, and 1t states,
“Anyone seeking work in this area contact all producers and go down
and register with Bob Rivers, director of human resources. Contract
Services Administration Trust Fund, 8480 Beverly Boulevard, Monday
through Thursday from 9 to 4 p.m.”

MR. Dorsey. | just have one—

Mr. BErRNAY. And that is run by the association, not by the unions.



104

Mr. Dorsey. | just have one other question. We have also had
testimony today by certain studio representatives that it is their impres-
sion that an attempt to negotiate om the issue of rostering, which
would be in line with opening the roster to minorities and women,
would be received with a considerable amount of resistance on the
part of union members, primarily because of the vested interest in
seniority that unions justifiably may have, and | wonder if you would
care to comment on that at this time?

Mr. BErNaY. Well, we cannot tell a local or an individual local
whether they want to open up or do what you are saying. The policy
of the international is no discrimination, sex, race, or creed, and it is
in our constitution and bylaws. And we do not advocate a policy of
that kind and never did.

MRr. DoRrsEY. | have no further questions at this time.

CHaIRMAN FLEMMING. Could 1 ask this question. It has been
raised—well, 1 want to go back to the roster, and the way people get
on the roster. Some of the employers have indicated that the way in
which the roster operates stands in the way of their carrying forward
an effective affirmative action program. Then some have indicated that
the rules governing entry on the roster and the operation of the roster
are the outgrowth of collective-bargaining agreements. Now, as [ have
listened to your testimony, particularly in reference to your two
unions, two local unions, 1 gather that the rules relative to entry on
the rosters are not of major concern, if any concern, to you; is that
a correct inference?

Mg. BERNAY. We have no—1 have no concern whatever, no.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. In other words, when you negotiate with the
owners, whatever they propose relative to entry on the roster, you are
inclined to go along with, or not take issue with it, I will put it that
way.

Mr. BErnNaY. | think that Mrs. Commissioner—I don’t see the name,
excuse me.

CHaARMAN FLEMMING. Commissioner Freeman.

MR. BErRNay. Mrs. Freeman mentioned a list of names of locals that
want training and apprentice programs. And you will find that the
story analysts and set designers who | represent are listed on there. We
want them. The trouble is the work is so inconsistent. We represent
16,172 members in the motion picture industry. Fifteen percent work
50 weeks, 10 percent work 40 weeks, 12.5 percent work 30 weeks,
and the rest, 62.5 percent, work 26 weeks a year and less. The former
major studios of yesteryear are gone. The independents make more
pictures than the producers. If you noticed, Warner Brothers said 14
pictures. They used to make 50. MGM made [00; they made 6 last
year.

The opportunity for work, for employment, has become very, very
difficult. We have one local, the laboratory technicians, which Mrs.
Freeman mentioned, 3 years ago, there were 3,600 members on the
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roster and members of the local. There is now only 2.260. The work
opportunities are going downhill instead of uphill. Again. that is why
I say, why won't the Government subsidize motion pictures in the
United States? We are the only country in the world that doesn’t have
a subsidy in motion pictures. And if we try to implement something
here of any significance with an independent producer all he doex is
g0 to Arizona, don’t hire our people, we don't get the work. and they
don’t have to follow anv system. whether it is a minority system or any
type. They escape us; all they do today. they hire a cinemobile. which
is a fully equipped mobile unit. put it into a C-54. and go to the
Philippines. like Francis Ford Coppola. is right now making the Apoca-
lvpse, and that is our problem. Qur industry is one of the most viable
industries and movable industries in the world. It would be different
if it was a factory-type situation. There would be more potential ¢on-
trol of the work force and implementation of any type of svstem.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. If | may come back. as fur as you and vour
unions are concerned, you do not get involved in the issue of whut the
requirements should be for entry on the roster. Is that a fairly typical
attitude on the part of, let’s say. the untons. within the group that vou
head?

Mgr. BErNaY. Let—in the right context, all of the locals that we
represent— now [ am talking as an international representative—when
the roster is exhausted, the producer has the prerogative of hiring
whoever he wants, from wherever he wants, whenever he wants. The
only prerequisite we have is, if you work 30 days with one employer
or 90 days with various employers, you become a member of ours.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. That ts membership in the union?

Mr. BErNaY. That is right, on the roster: we don’t set up any
criteria, they do. although it is part of the collective-bargaining agree-
ment— 30 days with one emplover, 90 days with various emplovers.
Then, what they do. and we are not party to. the qualifications com-
mittee that the producer sets up, they give him a physical examination
at the producer’'s expense, send him in front of the qualifications com-
mittee, and then they qualify him. One of our—the locals | represent.
the illustrators and matte artists have no qualifications at all in their
contract. All you have to do is be hired by the producer, work 30 days
as an illustrator or matte artist, and you are automatically group one
on our roster as far as we are concerned.

CHairMAN FLEMMING. Do you have any feel as to the way in which
the qualifications committees operate? We did receive testimony to the
effect that some of them have been abolished. effective March 1, but
I gather that there are some that still operate?

Mr. BErRnaY. Well, we have no input to them, only management.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. So—let’s see if | can sum it up. Eligibility for
entry on the roster. it is a part of the collective-bargaining agreement,
but to the best of your knowledge the requirements for entry on the
roster are advanced by the employers and labor is willing to have that
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a part of the collective-bargaining agreement, but does not negotiate
on the gquestion of what the eligibility shall be for entry on the roster?

MRg. Bernay. Correct.

CHalrman FLEmaying. Okav. Commissioner Freeman?

COMMISSIONER FREEMAN. Mr. Bernav. when vou referred to the 80
story analvsts in the union. will yvou state how many of them are
female, how many of them are black, how many of them are other
minorities”

Mr. BEr~ay. ] had hoped vou would ask me that question. After the
1971 settlement agreement. the Government asked us to send a card
out to all of the people that are members of the local and were on
the rosters. asking them to put down exactly the question you are ask-
ing, whether they are female, whether they are black, whether they are
Inditan, Mexican American. and so forth. and the 10 or 15 cards each
local sent in said, "None of yvour business,” “astronaut.” and “'go you
know where,” “jump in the lake.”

We don't—we get a very small percentage of people coming to our
meetings. We really don’t know—there are some people that I have
never met in the 11 years that | represent them in certain areas. |
don’t know who they are. But, 1 will say this. Offhand, in the story
analysts, out of the 80, [ would say 55 are women.

CoMMIsSiONER FREEMaN. Fifty-five are female?

MRr. BErRNAY. Yes. And three that 1 know of are black.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMaN. Three black.

MR. Bernay. There was one—

ComMMIsSIONER FREEMAN. How many other minorities?

MRr. BErRNAY. There was one American Indian that | recall, that |
know of myself personally, and | believe there were three Mexican
Americans.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. About 3 percent were black of the 80?

Mz. Ber~ay. | don't know about the percentage. I said there were
three blacks.

ComMIsSIONER FREEMAN. Yes. Well, of these 80, you have 3 blacks.
Well, in other words, there would be a very small percentage; is that
correct?

MR. BeErnaY. That is correct.

ComMmISSIONER FREEMAN. Now, does your union have in its member-
ship art directors?

MR. BERNaY. My individual locals—

COMMISSIONER FREEMAN. Yes.

MR. BERNAY. —or are you talking about the international?

COMMISSIONER FREEMaAN. Either.

MRr. Bernay. Well. the international, we represent the art directors,
although it is a separate local, Local 876.

COMMISSIONER FREEMAN. How many are black?

Mgr. BErNaY. We would have no tdea. Those are individual local au-
tonomies: for that matter, Mrs. Commissioner. we are being sued right
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now in court by one of the locuals saying we are usurping their autono-
my when we ask guestions.

CommissloNer FREEMaN. Have you seen any black art directors?

Mr. BErRNAY. | wouldn't know where to—do you mean on stages?

CommissIONER FREEMaN. Do you know, in other words—

Mr. BErRNAY. | don't go to their meetings.

CommissloNER FREEMaN. You don't know what a black—in other
words, when I say, have you seen anybody that you think is black—

MRr. Bernay. Well, I see many black Americans in the motion
picure industry. if that is what you mean, but I wouldn’t know whether
they are an art director, whether they are a set designer. | know set
designers, the ones that | represent, I know the ones that | have seen,
yes, but not in the other crafts, no.

CoMMmIsSIONER FREEMAN. All right. Let’s take the set designers.

Mr. BERNAY. Yes.

CommissioNER FREEMAN. How many set designers are members of
the union?

MR. BERNAY. How many—there is 87 active members.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. How many are black?

MR. BErRNAY. | believe there is one left.

COMMISSIONER FREEMAN. One left?

MRr. BERNAY. Yes. One left. In 19—

CoMMIss1ONER FREEMaN, How many females?

MRr. BErNaY. Eight.

ComMMissioNER FrREEMAN. Does your union represent the special ef-
fects persons?

MR. Bernay. You didn’t ask me if there were any Indians or others,
Commissioner,

ComMissiONER FREEMAN. Other minorities. All of the questions—

MR. BErNAY. But, when you say blacks, it means black.

CoMMISSIONER FrReEEMAN. Black, other minorities, women, as to each
one of these categories.

MR. BErRNaY. There are—in the set designers, 1 believe [ have 11
other minorities, outside of the women.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. And eight female, you said?

MRr. BERNAY. [ am sorry; | didn’t get that.

ComMIssIoNER FREEMaN. Eight female?

MR. BERNAY. Eight female. yes.

CoMmiIssioNER FREEMaN, And did | ask you about the senior edi-
tors?

MRr. BErNaY. | don’t have anything to do with them.

CoMMIsSIONER FREEMAN. You have nothing to do with them? Do
you have the script supervisors in your union?

Mgr. BeErnay. We have them in the international, Mrs. Commis-
sioner, but what I am saying is that they have local autonomy. We
have no idea their membership or their makeup of their membership
whatsoever.
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CoMMISSIONER FrREEmMan. Have you ever been to any one of their
local meetings?

Mr. BERNAY. No, ma'am.

ComMmISSIONER FREEMaN. S0 you have not seen any?

MRr. BErRNaY. When [ was working on the set as a property master,
I saw a script supervisor because there is one assigned to each show,
but [ don't—!1 have very httle time to visit the motion picture studios.
I am out trying to get the work.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. Are any—going back to what you—what
do you see or perceive as your responsibility as an officer in the
union—

Mr. BErnaY. Well—

ComMIsSIONER FREEMAN. —in terms of equal opportunity? Do you
perceive that you have any responsibility?

MRg. Bernay. Not only do we have a responsibility, 1 was the author
of those two paragraphs | told you about on Executive Order 11246
asking the Government to please open it wide and give us the work.
So, I think that 1 have gone way beyond exactly what you are asking.

ComMISSIONER FREEMAN. What we are concerned about, Mr,
Bernay, what you do with the work that you have.

MR. BErRNAY. We are subject to the employment by the producers
that we have under signature. And as was explained to you before, the
major companies of today, they are small and they do so little work,
14 pictures, like we talked about, Warner Brothers, 14, 20 people in
the crew, 25 on a crew, how many people are involved. And all these
individual crafts, whatever we can do is all hoping that we get more
work so that they have to take people off the rosters that are not on
there, and that, as far as we are concerned, anyone that comes in from
now on in can be a minority or a female. We have no control over
it anyhow.

ComMissioNER FREEMaN. Thank you.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Thank you very, very much. We appreciate it.

Counsel will call the next witness.

Ms. GEREBENICS. William Diskin, Arthur Feichtmayer, and Patrick
Bray.

CHairMaN FLEMMING. If you would remain standing, please and raise
your right hands.

[Messrs, William P. Diskin, Arthur Feichtmayer, and Patrick M.
Bray were sworn.]

TESTIMONY OF WILLIAM P. DISKIN, INTERNATIONAL BROTHERHOOD OF
TEAMSTERS; ARTHUR FEICHTMAYER, OPERATING PLASTERERS AND
CEMENT MASONS; AND PATRICK M. BRAY, LABORERS INTERNATIONAL
UNION

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Thank you, we appreciate your being here.
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Ms. GEREBENICS. Starting with you, Mr. Bray, would you all please
state your name and affiliation, for the record, and position with your
organization?

Mr. Bray. Patrick Michael Bray, B-r-a-y is the last name. 1 am the
business manager. Local 724, Laborers International Union of North
America.

Mkg. DiskiN. William P. Diskin, secretary-treasurer, Local 399, Inter-
national Brotherhood of Teamsters.

MR. FEICHTMAYER. Arthur Feichtmayer, financial secretary-treasurer,
business representative, Local 755 of the Operating Plasterers and Ce-
ment Masons of the United States and Canada.

Ms. GEREBENICS. Thank you. Mr. Bray, how large is your union, and
do you have a racial-ethnic breakdown?

Mg. Bray. Our union is about—presently, about 750 people—do
you mean just in the movie industry or in our whole union because
we have other areas?

Ms. GEREBENICS. Do you have the statistics for both?

MR. BRay. No, | have for the movie industry.

Ms. GEREBENICS. That is fine.

MRg. Bray. OQur breakdown is probably around 23 percent of minori-
ties.

Ms. GEREBENICS. And women?

MR. Bray. Women? Including women.

Ms. GereBenics, Okay. How are members recruited into your
union?

MgR. Bray. Through word of mouth, by—when we run out of roster
people, by the studios requesting certain people.

Ms. GEREBENICS. Do you maintain any list of casual workers?

Mgr. BraY. Yes, we do.

Ms. GErReseNICs. Off-roster people?

Mkr. Bray. Yes.

Ms. GEREBENICS. And what are the sources of that list?

MRr. Bray. Our membership and we are kind of like the training
area for the whole studic business. Our people move up—we are the
lowest paid in the industry—and our people move up into the other
crafts.

Ms. GereBeNics. Do you  maintain any programs  within
your—training programs within your union?

Mr. Bray. No.

Ms. GEReBENICS. How does the mobility work from your union?
How do you get the skills to advance into another union?

Mr. Bray. By working along with—we service some of the other
crafts. By working along with the, say, with the carpenters, or the pain-
ters, cleaning up after them, or maybe working with the electricians.
digging a ditch, or working with the plumbers. digging a ditch. By as-
sociating with these other people, servicing them. they pick out—if
they see a good laborer, they try and give him a chance to move up
within the company.
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Ms. Geregenics. Do you have anything to say about referrals, refer-
ring people nto specific jobs, or—

MRr. Bray. No.

Ms. GEREBENICS. Do you have any—do you negotiate affirmative ac-
tion clauses into your contracts’

MR. BRAY. Only what is in there. We have never had any problems
with the Local 724 as far as affirmative action is concerned. Our inter-
national has never had any problems and we have never had any
problem.

Ms. GereBeNics. | see. Mr. Diskin, what is the size of your organiza-
tion and the minority breakdown?

Mk. Diskin. We have about 2,000 members. 1 don’t have a hard and
fast breakdown. 1 would have to—I would have to guess at the break-
down. | would say probably 25 percent minority, including women and
all forms of minorities.

Ms. GeReBeNICS. And what are the major sources for your labor
pool?

MRr. DiskIN. Well, we are one of the unions that have the one, two,
and three grouping system. Now, every June, we open our books to
registrations for new hires. The only requirement we put on anyone
coming to register to work in the motion picure industry is that they
must have a current class 1 or 2 California driver’s license, and a
physical. a doctor’s physical card that goes with those two licenses.

We, last year, before we opened registrations. we contacted Mr.
Rivers and asked him if he would help us in our registration to ensure
minority people being aware of it. We contacted lvy Shepard at
Warner Brothers. We contacted Universal and Paramount, and we also
ran an ad for | week in the two largest minority newspapers in Los
Angeles. We had approximately 400 registrations. The only ones that
we did not register were ones that did not have the current ciass | or
2 license, with the physical, and we told them that if they would go
get that license then we would register them.

Ms. GErepenNIcs. And was your effort at recruiting minorities
through your ads, was that at all successful? Did you notice any
change from—

MRr. Diskin. It wasn't as successful as we hoped.

Ms. GEReBENICs. Does your organization maintain an off-roster list?

MR. DiskiIN. Yes,

Ms. GEREBENICS. And how many of those people a year? Could you
briefly explain how that works and how people are referred from that
list?

MR. Diskin. Well, our union has a referral hall which is open from
§:00 in the morning until £:30 at night. It is staffed by—was by two
girls, but now it is by a boy and a girl. And they cail every studio,
every evening, ask them what locations they are going to have out the
next day and how many people they will require. Whatever numbers
that they give us as to how many people they want, then we refer
those people that evening.
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Ms. GErReBENICS. And how do you refer those people? Is it on a
first-come, first-served basis?

MR. DiskIN. We refer them—no, in all groups, in the motion picture
industry, group ones, group twos, group threes, or nongroup people,
the producer has freedom of choice in that group, and we naturally
refer the group ones first and then the group twos and then the group
threes, and then we refer people off of the casual list, which we have
probably 400 people on right now. And we just read the names and
then if they see, hear somebody that they want, they take him; if they
don’t, they say, just send us 10 bodies, and we just send them 10 peo-
ple.

Ms. GeEREBENICS. And how would you choose those 107

MR. DiskIN. Just take them right off of the list.

Ms. GErReBENICS. The first 10 names?

Mr. DiskiN. Well, generally, we start off the top of the list. But, we
dispatch between 6:00 and 8:30 at night; and, you know, if one of the
studios wants 10 people, we probably will have to call 25 people to
get ahold of 10,

Ms. GEREBENICS. In your referral lists, do you make any attempt to
implement affirmative action policies?

MRr. DiskiN. No. The girls have no way of knowing—outside of
man/woman—whether, who the people are because the only contact
they ever have with any of the people is by telephone, and they don’t
know one member from another.

Ms. GEREBENICS. And do you have any training programs”’

MR. DiskiIN. No.

Ms. GereBeNics. Mr. Feichtmayer, what is the size of your union
and the breakdown?

MR. FEICHTMAYER. Well, it is running right at about 260 members
now, and I would say—and this is off the top of my head, I haven't
made a count on it—between 35 and 45 percent minority.

Ms. Gere=BenNICcs. | see. And how does one attain entry into your
union?

Mza. FElcHTMAYER. Well, we have a skilled craft and most of our
people are trained in the outside construction industry and then
transfer into our locals because of the fact that there isn’t enough
work actually in our industry to maintain any type of training program
completely. We have no way that we can guarantee any apprentice 6
months® work, let alone a year, or the 4 years it takes to learn our
trade.

Ms. GEREBENICS. S0 you are maintaining no training programs now?

MRr. FEICHTMAYER. We have no way of maintaining it if we can't
keep the men hired.

Ms. GEReBENICS. Who classifies the skills of the members of your
organization?

MR. FEICHTMAYER. Who classifies them?

Ms. GEREBENICS. Right.
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Me. FEICHTMAYER. Well, it is usually a group of, or a group picked
into—let me qualify that. When you say qualifying these skills, the
plasterers and cement masons, as 1 said before come into our industry
from the outside unions, our sister locals. | say outside unions, | mean
cutside construction, outside the motion picture industry.

Shop hands, we start them out as casters, in a lot of cases we get
them from Pat’s local or from referrals, from people that our depart-
ment heads or members of our local working in places will recommend
that they know would be interested. We start them out as casters and
give them a chance to practically, you might say, steal our trade
because we are starting them at just below a mechanic’s wages. These
men get a chance to work on the bench everytime there is any
possiblity of it; when our work is plentiful and there isn’t men to do
it in the shop, we put casters up with the modelmakers and mold-
makers to learn their part of the craft. When these men are qualified,
or feel qualified enough, we will take them to another shop. not the
shop they have been working in, pick five members of our local to give
them a test and qualify them in that way.

Ms. GEREBENCIS. | see. The test is developed by your organization?

MR. FEICHTMAYER. It is a test of literally doing the work, physically
doing the work.

Ms. GEReBenics. | see. | have only one final question for each of
you. Do all of your organizations submit EEO-3s to the Equal Employ-
ment Opportunity Commission?

MRr. FEICHTMAYER. Yes.

Ms. GErepeNics. Mr. Diskin?

MR. DiskIN. Yes.

Ms. GEREBENICS. Mr. Bray?

Mgr. Bray. 1 am not sure. I imagine we do, but the secretary-trea-
surer handles all of the reports and everything, so | couldn’t tell you
at this time. I believe we do, but | just couldn’t tell you exactly.

Mr. FelcHTMaYERr. If T may, discussing it with his secretary-treasurer,
I know they have—

Ms. GEREBENICS. [ have no further questions.

Mgr. FEICHTMAYER. —because every year we all discuss it when it
comes up.

CHalrMAN FLEMMING. Commissioner Freeman?

CoMmmIsSIONER FREEMAN. Gentlemen, | noted that when you were
referring to all of the crafts, you said ‘*he.” 1 would like to know if
you will indicate if all of the craft unions exclude females?

M. FEICHTMAYER. No.

Mr. BrRay. No.

MRr. FEICHTMAYER. No. definitely not.

MR. Diskin. No, we don’t. We have a lot of girls.

MR. Bray. We don’t have too many.

ComMMIsSIONER FREEMAN. How many—

MR. FEICHTMAYER. We say “"he” from habit, ma’am, believe me.

ComMMissIONER FREEMaN. How many plasterers are female?
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Mr. FEICHTMAYER. We have about seven of them in our local.

ComMissloNER FREEMaN. Electricians?

MR. FEICHTMAYER. We don’t have electricians as such. We have
them in the basic crafts, but | have no idea what the electrictans are.

COoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. Plumbers?

Mr. FElcHTMAYER. The same.

CoMMissioNER FREEMAN. Painters?

MR. FEICHTMAYER. Painters are in the IA, so we wouldn't have any
idea. We are basic crafts.

CoMMIssIONER FReEeMaN. Can—well, 1 mean, the guestion is not
limited to you., Mr. Feichtmayer, if any of you are—1 was just in-
terested, since all of you were referring solely to males, if—

Mr. DiskIN. No—

CommissioNER FREEMAaN. —how many, | am not going to ask you
about the janitors. but do you have anything you want 10, unless you
have something you want to volunteer. but | am—the crafts ordinarily
are the higher-paid positions, is that correct?

Mr. FEicHTMAYER. Right

CommissioNeR FrReEeEMaN. Now, generally, would these crafts unions
be predominantly male?

MRr. FEiICHTMAYER. From—if I may answer that, from prior usage of
the crafts unions, and the fact that women are not—aor we don’t expect
women to go cut and pick up 100, 150, 200 pounds at a time like men
do—they have been that way. As it is going now, we are training the
girls that feel that they have the nerve to come in and do that type
of work.

CoMmissioNER FREEMaN. How many men have to go out pick up
200 pounds?

MR. FEICHTMAYER. Our members do it all of the time. ma’am. Our
materials come in sacks of 100 pounds apiece to start with.

ComMIssiONER FREEMAN. Well, have you seen some women who
were very strong?

MRi. FEICHTMAYER. Yes, sir—ma’am, 1 have.

CommisstoNER FREEMAN. And you have seen some women who can
carry two or three chitdren on their shoulders?

MR. FElcHTMAYER. | have never seen them carry three, ma'am, no,
but I have seen some strong women.

ComMissiONER FREEMaN. Well, may I suggest to you that, if a
woman can carry a lot of laundry and usually do all of the housework,
that she also could do all of the things that the crafts unions provides
and requires?

MR. FEICHTMAYER. That is the statement | made just now, that we
are finding women that are willing to do it and want to do it, and we
are trying to train them now,

CoMmMmIsSIONER FREEMaN, Well, then with respect to females and also
the black and other minorities, it is apparent that they are underutil-
ized in this industry. I would like to ask if each one of you would com-
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ment as to what you feel that you, your union, can do to change and
improve the situation?

Mk. Bray. Well, I don’t feel that they are underutilized in my union,

CoMMISSIONER FREEMaN. Which union is that?

Mr. Bray. Local 724, Laborers.

CommisstoNER FREEMAN. The Laborers?

MRr. BRay. Yes.

ComMisstoNER  Freeman, They are not underutilized im the
Laborers?

MRr. Bray. No, I don’t believe so, we have got full—except the pos-
sibility of maybe women, and—

Commissioner FREeMaN. Well, that is what—females are women, |
mean-—that is what { said, females and blacks and other minorities.

MRr. BrRay. Right, with the exception of maybe women, right—

CoMMIssioNER FREEMAN. Well, then, with respect to women—

MR. BRay. —because most of them don’t want the job. They don't
want to dig ditches, and they don’t want to run jackhammers and they
don’t want to pick up the manure—

CommissioNER FreEeman. Well, could you then consider an an-
nouncement that all women who want to dig ditches are welcome to
come?

MRr. Bray. Sure.

ComMIssIONER FREEMAN. Have you ever made such an announce-
ment?

MR. Bray. I always tell them when they come up and sign up with
us or when the studios send them out to work that we are glad to have
them aboard.

CoMmMissiONER FREEMaN. But they are there, then, but what [ am
talking about is how do you get those that are out there to know that
you are welcoming women?

Mg. Bray. Through our members sending in their girlfriends or their
wives, or people just coming down and signing up with us.

ComMIssIONER FREEMAN. It would have to be a girlfriend or a wife?

MR. Bray. No, no. You are asking me how we get some of the peo-
ple—

ComMISSIONER FREEMAN. Yes, in other words—

Mr. BRay. —and that is how we get them.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. —what we have heard—this is not the first
time during the day that we have heard this system about the word
of mouth. In other words, you sort of rely on the buddy system, is that
it, to get the information across?

Mr. Bravy. Well, as [ say. [ am a business manager for a small union,
and we don't have a heck of a lot of people running our union. It is
just two of us, and I really don’t have too much time to go out and
recruit people. I have the outdoor advertising; |1 have janitors on the
tour; | have about four or five different people that I have to
represent,
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CoMMissioONER FReEeman. Qutdoor advertising meaning the bill-
boards?

M=r. Bray. Right.

CoMMisSIONER FrReEeman. Well, then that would be an excellent
source wouldn’t it? Have a big billboard. “This is an equal opportunity
union.”

Mr. Bray. Well, we are an equal opportunity union.

Mgr. DiskiN. If I might say something. We do actively recruit minori-
ties. We did last year;, we recruited through every source that we could
think of to recruit them. But one complaint { had about our recruiting,
they said, “Why did you put your ads in the minority newspapers?
Why didn't you put them in the Los Angeles Times.”” And we felt that
by putting them in minority newspapers they would reach more
minorities.

ComMmissIONER FREEMAaN. How many did you reach?

MRr. DiskiN, We probably picked up probably 40 or 50.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. How many females?

MR. Diskin. Probably 40 to 50 females, too. We don’t—we have a
lot of girls because in the motion picture industry it doesn’t hurt any
young lady to go out and drive a station wagon or Cadillac limousine
or something like that. And most gentlemen don’t object to having a
nice looking young lady chauffeuring them around. So we have a lot
of girl chauffeurs.

ComMmIsSIONER FREEMAN. May I suggest to you, sir, that that was just
a sexist remark?

Mg. DiskIn. Pardon?

ComMIssioNER FREEMAN. You just made a sexist remark. Do you
have anything else to add, Mr. Feichtmayer?

Mg. FEICHTMAYER. No, | really don’t. T think you can see from my
report of how many minorities we have in our local that it is—we don’t
even have to go out and make any concerted effort to get minorities,
we have them already. And we are continually getting them and by
word of mouth; it seems that the minorities are the people that come
wanting to learn our trade.

CoMMISsIONER FREEMAN. | have no further questions, Mr. Chairman.

CHamrMaN FLEMMING. May | ask, do each one of your locals
negotiate a collective-bargaining agreement with the Association of
Motion Picture and Television Producers?

MR. Bray. Yes, sir.

MR. DiskiIN. Yes, sir.

MRr. FEICHTMAYER. Yes, sir.

CHalRMAN FLEMMING. All three. When you are negotiating a collec-
tive-bargaining agreement with the association, is one of the items the
establishment and maintenance and operation of the rosters?

MR. DIsKIN. Yes, sir.

MR. FEICHTMAYER. No.

CHAaIRMAN FLEMMING. That is not—

MRr. FEICHTMAYER. NoOt on mine.
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CHaIRMAN FLEMMING. All right. Could I ask you, then, to explain to
me your answer?

Mg. FEICHTMAYER. We have only a seniority roster. by studios, with
the men that have worked long enough in one studio, which is very
few. It is very much in a minority in my union to have seniority in any
of the studios today because of the lack of work. Practically all of my
members have been taken off the seniority rosters because the studios
didn’t have enough work to keep them busy long enough each year
to keep them on.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. So, as far as your agreement is concerned,
there is no reference to the maintenance of the rosters?

MR. FEICHTMAYER. No, sir. As | stated before, we are a skilled craft.
We can't walk out on the curb and pick up a cement mason, a
plasterer, or a shop hand. I have—the difference between us and the
basic crafts and the 1A, | have sister unions all over this town, all over
greater Los Angeles, and | go to San Francisco or Washington, D.C.,
if necessary to get people, and we transfer them in from our other lo-
cals, that are skilled.

CHalrMaN FLEMMING. S0 you play the—well, put it this way. You
perform for the association—

Mrg. FEICHTMAYER. That is right.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. —the function that is normally performed by
the rosters—

MR. FEICHTMAYER. That is right, yes.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. You are a referral union, and you handle all
of that for the association?

MR. FEICHTMAYER. Yes, sir.

CHaIRMAN FLEMMING. Okay. Mr. Diskin, in your case, you do enter
into—part of your collective-bargaining agreement deals with the
establishment and operation of the roster?

MR. DISKIN. Yes, sir.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. And the same thing is true with you, Mr.
Bray?

MR. Bray. Yes, sir.

CHalRMAN FLEMMING. All right. When this item is reached in con-
nection with the collective bargaining, do you enter into the discussion
as to what the requirements should be for entry on the roster or do
you, in effect, accept the suggestions that are made by the association?

MR. Bray. Well, they have been in there for so many years that,
since I have been in there, | haven't had any discussion on it. It has
more or less been in the contract for so many years that—

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. It has just been in there, that when you reach
it, no one makes any suggestions for changes, so you just go on to the
next item on the table?

Mrg. Bray. Not that I am aware of.

CuairMAN FLEMMING. All right. Mr. Diskin?
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Mer. DiskiNn. The only thing we have changed since | have been
secretary-treasurer for Local 399, as far as the roster, is doing away
with the qualifications committee. The State of California says that if
you have a class | license, you can drive any vehicle, period.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Did you take the initiative on that in asking
to have the qualifications committee eliminated in your particular in-
stance?

MR. Diskin. No, I think it was jointly, so really. outside of. you
know, the State of California says this man is capable of driving any
vehicle running on the highways of California, then who else could
qualify that person? The State of California has already qualified him
by giving him a license. The only other thing that is done as far as
our people are concerned is to run a DMV make on their license to
make sure their license is current and it hasn’t been revoked or
anything like that.

CHaIRMAN FLEMMING. Well, when the roster system is operating as
it does in the case of two of the unions, no one gets on the roster un-
less they have got a record of previous work experience within the in-
dustry, correct?

Mgr. DiskIN. Weli, in our case, when we open registrations in June,
everybody we register has absolutely no experience in the motion pic-
ture industry. They have never been connected with the motion pic-
ture industry in any way, and we supply those peopie when we exhaust
our groups, we supply those people to the association and that is how
they get their 30 days.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. But that is after the rosters have been—

MR. DiskiN. Exhausted, yes, sir.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. —exhausted. But, if you are going to get on
a roster, if a member of your union is going to get on the roster, he
is going to have to show some prior work experience in the industry,
correct?

Mgr. DiskIN. Yes, he has to work 30 days for one producer and 90
days in the industry.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Do you feel, then, that in light of the fact that
in the past there hasn’t been the positive affirmative efforts made to
recruit minorities, that the way the roster system operates makes it
very difficult to open up places on the roster to members of minority
groups?

MR. Diskin. Well—

CHalRMAN FLEMMING. Again, | recognize that, when the roster is ex-
hausted, then we become dependent on what your policy has been to
recruit minorities, and 1 have noted your testimony as to the efforts
that you have made along that line; but | am thinking of the situation
where the roster is not exhausted. where the industry gets its referrals
from the roster, entrance on the roster depends on a previous work
history in the industry. If there has been a previous— previous practices
of certainly not encouraging, and in many instances. apparently
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discouraging minorities from coming in, then it is going to be very,
very difficult, obviously, for a minority member to establish a work his-
tory in the industry, right?

Mr. Diskin. Well, T have been in the industry since 1945. I don’t
think my predecessors ever actively went out and solicited for minori-
ties, but we have always had a goodly sprinkling of minorities since
1945, They have never been barred from coming into our local, and
we have people who have--minorities who have retired under the pen-
sion plan from our local. We have a lot of minorities who have seniori-
ty at different studios from our local. The girls are probably the latest
group that we have been dealing with because up to about 3 or 4 years
ago, we very seldom had an application from a woman to join our
union.

CHaIRMAN FLEMMING. But, as you indicated, up until recently or up
until the time that you took over a position of leadership, there was
just a sprinkling of minorities within the union. Now, what thing I am
interested in, whether there is a sprinkling or more. your union mem-
bers were—or the ability of your union members to get on the roster
was determined by the willingness on the part of the industry to em-
ploy your members and, if they did not employ minorities who were
members of your union, then those minorities would never establish an
eligibility for the roster; am 1 correct?

MRr. DiskiN. That would be correct if 1 felt that the producers dis-
criminated against or refused to take minorities. But I will give you a
little illustration. Ivy Shepard from Warner Brothers handles their
minority problems, and she sent, I think, she did her own recruiting,
and she asked me if we would register anybody she recruited, and we
told her we would. She recruited. [ think. about 20 blacks, and on
opening day of registration she sent them to us. I would say most of
her 20 blacks have seniority at some other studio right now because
the studios face the minority probiem also and, if we recruit a black
or a minority of any description, and he goes to a studio. ordinarily
if, the person being capable of doing the work, they hang onto them
because that makes their minority count better. So, we have had full
cooperation all of the studios as far as minorities.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Okay. Do you have anything further? Thank
you very much. We appreciate your coming here and being with us.

Counsel will call the next witnesses.

MRr. Dorsey. Frank Quinn. Francisco Cancino, Lorenzo Traylor, Jim
Southard.

CHaIRMAN FLEMMING. | would appreciate it very much if the wit-
nesses would stand and raise their right hands.

[Messrs. James P. Southard. Irving M. Miller, Lorenzo Traylor, and
Frank Quinn were sworn.]
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TESTIMONY OF JAMES P, SOUTHARD, GENERAL SERVICES ADMINISTRATION,
SAN FRANCISCO; IRVING M. MILLER AND LORENZO TRAYLOR, EEOC, SAN
FRANCISCO; AND FRANK QUINN, EEOC, REGIONS VIIL, [X, AND X

CualRMAN FLEMMING. Thank you. We appreciate your being with us.

Counsel will proceed with the questioning.

Mr. Dorsey. Starting with Mr. Southard, would you please state
your full name and spell your last name and state your position and
title for the record?

MR. SouTtHarD. 1 am James P. Southard, S-o-u-t-h-a-r-d, | am the
Field Director, Contract Compliance, Office of the General Counsel,
General Services Administration, Region 1X, San Francisco.

MRr. MiLLER. | am Irving M. Miller, M-i-l-l-e-r, | am a senior trial
attorney from the San Francisco Regional Litigation Center for EEOC.

Mr. Dorsey. Could you state for the record why you are appearing
instead of Mr. Cancino, please?

Mgr. MiLLer. Mr, Cancino sustained an injury over the weekend and
sent me in his stead.

Mg. Dorsey. Thank you. Mr. Traylor.

Me. Travtor. [ am Lorenzo Traylor, District Director for the Los
Angeles District Office of EEOC.

MRr. Quiny. | am Frank A. Quinn, Q-u-i-n-n, Regional Director for
the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission in Regions VIII, IX,
and X.

Mr. Dorsey. Thank you. Starting with Mr. Southard, I am sorry,
starting with Mr. Quinn. | wonder if could please describe your ju-
risdiction and the functions of your office?

MRr. Quinn. Regions VIII, 1X, and X have 14 Western States. [ have
five district offices. 1 am the top administrator for the Equal Employ-
ment Opportunity Commission. The district offices, of which Mr.
Traylor is the Los Angeles director, receive charges of discrimination
under Title VII of the 1972 Equal Employment Act and process them
through investigations, conciliation, recommend them for litigation to
the—when we find cause—to the General Counsel's office or to the
private bar.

Mr. DogseY. In respect to the district operation, what is the rela-
tionship of the regional office and your specific responstbilities?

MRr. QuINN. | have administrative supervision over the district of-
fices. It is my responsibility to see that the district offices comply to
the standards of the Federal Government and to the Equal Employ-
ment Opportunity Commission in the two major functions of, one,
housekeeping-administration, and. two, the compliance operation
which I just briefly described.

Mr. Dorsey. Does the regional office staff, on its own, do any in-
vestigations or initiate any compliance reviews?

MR. QuUINN. As a rule, no. We have done it on an extremely limited
basis. We do have what is called a voluntary programs unit of two peo-
ple in my region, but we have not initiated our own processing of
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charges. | have been involved with a program, a consent decree in the
northern California cannery industry, which [ would like to speak to
later, where | have been the person directly involved in monitoring
that decree, and. occasionally, members of my staff in the district of-
fice such as Los Angeles in larger conciliation agreements.

Mr. DoRrsey. Does your office establish policy or determine areas
of emphasis for the district offices or establish the areas of concentra-
tion that the staff will be concerned with in the various district offices?

MR. QuINN. Tt is my management style to do this in joint fashion
with the district directors. We do it together. 1 don’t decide what
should be done in these offices, because they have the local
knowledge. For instance, the size of an industry, whether it is expand-
ing in employment or not, its impact upon the community, whether it
is a leader, an industry, a company, or a union, or a State and local
government, whether our taking on that particular respondent would
have a ripple effect through the rest of the industry, that sort of thing.
We sit down and discuss together.

Mgr. DoRSEY. It is my understanding, however, that as to matters of
policy, your view would be determinate?

MR. QUINN. Yes.

MRr. DoRSEY. Mr. Traylor, as | understand it from our previous con-
versations, your experience extends at least as far back as the 1970
agreements and you have information as to the basis of those agree-
ments and ongoing kinds of reviews in the industry; is that correct?

MR. TRaYLOR. Yes.

MR. DoRSEY. In terms of that, it is also our understanding that the
agreement has since terminated. Could you state the date of termina-
tion and the circumstances which led to that?

MR. Tra¥LOR. Yes. The agreement between the industry, which in-
cluded both producing companies, and some 10 unions was initiated
on April 1, 1970, and some parts of that expired in 2 years and other
parts, a year after. So, we go through probably 1973, shortly into
1974.

MRr. Dorsey. What was this district’s responsibility, your office’s
responsibility, in conjunction with that agreement?

MR. TRaYLOR. We had the responsibility for monitoring a part of
that agreement.

Mr. Dorsev. As a result of that monitoring, do you have a view as
to the rate of progress in the industry during the period of your obser-
vations? Your district’s observations?

Mer. Trayior. | have some impression of what happened. I am not
sure | have a clear impression as to the rate of progress. | do know
that the agreement which began in April 1970 did not really get mov-
ing until about 6 or 7 months later. And on into 1972 and '73, it was
noticeable that based on the jobs behind the camera that most of the
companies were deemed to be in compliance with the agreement in
terms of the number of personhours that had been allocated for
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minerity-group persons—not all but, 1 said. most of the companices.
The Justice Department deemed that comphance was anvwhere from
16 to 22 or 23 percent of the total number of days and/or hours of
employment in the industry at that time.

Mr. Dorsey. Can vou state what caused the termination of com-
pliance monitoring? As | understand it the district did. i fact. con-
duct monitoring after the formal termination of that agreement?

Mr. TravLor. Well, actually. at the time the agreement formally
ended. we had a monitor in there, we had a person in there: and we
chose at that time to keep the person there because. even though some
of the companies or most of the companies were in compliance with
the behind-the-camera requirements, we still felt that there had not
been enough done in jobs in front of the camera and also in jobs in
the administrative and clerical areas, even though thev had made some
progress there. So we kept the person there as long as we could.

MRr. Dorsey. And at what point was a decision made and on what
basis was it made to discontinue that monitoring?

MRr. TrRavLor. That was a combination of things, and I think one
was that we began to realize that we really had no authority to be
there. We had been there for probably about a year after the agree-
ment had terminated; and, secondly, there was a matter of the availa-
bility of resources to continue a person in there.

Mg. DoRrsEY. As | understand it, some as has already been indicated.
some of your policy determinations emanate from the regional office:
however, as [ understand it, some also originate at the office headquar-
ters in Washington. In regard to this particular issue. we have been
supplied with a letter from the Equal Employment Opportunity Com-
mission, dated June 3, 1976, over the signature of Ethel Bent Walsh.
designated vice chairman, which indicates several bases for the deci-
ston to cease monitoring of the 1969 settlement agreement. | would,
at this time, Mr, Chairman, ask that this document be formally ac-
cepted into the record and for permission to just read the one ap-
propriate paragraph relating to the decision to discontinue monitoring.
At this time—

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Without objection, it will be entered in the
record at this point. You may proceed.

[The document referred to was received in evidence. |

MRr. Dorsey. “The EEOC headquarters decision to cease monitoring
the 1969 settiement agreement between the Department of Justice and
the motion picture and television industry was based on several fac-
tors: the economic state of the industry, the lack of progress of women
and minorities despite the agreements. and the most efficient use of
EEOC personnel in the Commission’s Los Angeles district office.™

I would ask you. at this time, Mr. Traylor, if there is any current
consideration of renewing the monitering or reconsideration of the dis-
trict’s role in the movie industry?
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MR. TrayLoR. We have no authority or any plans to continue moni-
toring because there is nothing to monitor as such, in terms of an
agreement. However, we do have charges against companies in the in-
dustry. | was just checking recently. and we have about 168 charges
from companies in the industry. This office will be investigating those
charges. | don’t know how soon, but we will be getting to some of
those. We will not be investigating all of those charges under the nor-
mal process all at one time. because they are not against the same
companies: and. as you know, there must be some 75 to 100 produc-
ing companies in the Los Angeles area.

MRr. Dorsey. Does your district have authority within EEOC
guidelines and policies to initiate system-wide investigations or to in-
itiate a request for Commission charges to initiate system-wide in-
vestigations?

Mr. TRaYLOR. Yes, we do.

Mr. Dorsey. Okay. Is your district at this time contemplating initiat-
ing such action as regards the motion picture industry?

MRr. TRavyLOR. Not in the immediate future because at the present
time we have our limited resources deployved elsewhere. As you will
note, during the life of the ugreement, we had two people assigned for
a while fulltime, and then that was cut back to one, and eventually
that person was eliminated. At the present time, we have staff assigned
to other areas where there are multiple charges from various respon-
dents, and with the staff that we have, about 19 or 20 investigators,
and with a backlog in Los Angeles of about 8,000 charges, we have
to deploy our staff at various points at a given time. So, as of this mo-
ment, we have no plans to concentrate any large number of people in
that industry.

Mgr. DorsEY. Thank you. Mr. Southard, it is our understanding that
your agency has the specific responsibility over monitoring in the mo-
tion picture industry: could you briefly describe the basis of that ju-
risdiction and the specific responsibilities that you have?

Mg. SouTHarD. The responsibility that we have comes out of Execu-
tive Order 11246, which goes back to 1965, places within the responsi-
bilities of the Secretary of Labor the requirement for monitoring equal
opportunity and contract compliance, as a part of contract relation-
ships with the Government.

The Secretary of Labor was also authorized to delegate his authority
for enforcement monitoring through each of the several agencies en-
gaged in contract compliance. This is currently being done by Labor
Department’s Order 1. which delegates compliance enforcement
responsibility to, | think, now 10 Government agencies, on the basis
of standard industrial classification; that is, the industry numerical
designation that is established by the Bureau of the Budget. GSA has
the entertainment industry, which includes motion pictures.

MRr. Dorsey. In regard to that responsibility, has your office con-
ducted any recent compliance reviews of the motion picture industry
in Los Angeles?
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MR. SouTHARD. We have recently—I say recently, it took us the
better part of a year—we have recently completed a review of Univer-
sal Studios and we now have the ongoing reviews of about six or seven
of the other major studios.

MRr. Dorsey. How does vour function tie, if at all, to the functions
of the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission?

Mg. SouTHARD. The Equal Employment Opportunity Commission is
a complaint-oriented agency. We are a compliance-review-oriented
agency, with our activities tied to Government contracts or equal op-
portunities as a condition of doing business with the Government.

Mr. Dorsey. The data which you develop and the observations
which you make as a result of statistical review and onsite review, is
that routinely or systematically transmitted to EEOC where ap-
propriate?

MR. SoUTHARD. We are working, | think, very closely and extremely
satisfactorily, with the Equal Opportunity Commission local people.
We make—we check with them and review the issues involved and the
charges that they have on file before we get into our review. Now, we
are not routinely furnishing them the information that we develop. It
is, however, available to them if they indicate any need therefor, and
have, from time to time our—i—with respect to this moment, using
some of the information that we have developed, not necessarily in the
motion picture industry.

MR. DoRrsEY. Is there anything about the data which you have so far
developed as relates to the motion picture industry which might sug-
gest or otherwise influence a decision on the part of EEOC to develop
or to initiate a system-wide review in the motion picture industry in
this area?

MR. SouTHaRD. There is almost nothing that has come to our atten-
tion and our review so far that would dispute any of the, I think,
testimony that has been brought out here today. 1 don’t know how to
answer that otherwise.

MR. DoRrsey. Mr. Miller, I wonder if you could state how long you
have been with the General Counsel’s office in San Francisco?

MRr. MILLER. About 2 months,

MR. DoRrsEy. Do you have prior experience with the Commission in
terms of its structure?

MER. MILLER. Yes, | do.

Mgr. DoRrsey. Could you—are you in a position to give testimony on
the structure of the Commission and how the General Counsel’s office
fits into its operation in regards to initiating charges and conducting
compliance reviews of various industries?

Mgr. MiLLer. The litigation branch of the Commission does not
generally initiate charges. We act on charges that emanate from the
district offices, and have failed conciliation. It is at that time we sug-
gest to the Office of General Counsel that suits be brought against par-
ticular industries. Pursuant to the amendments of the 1964 act, which
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occurred in 1972, the Office of General Counsel then became capable
of initiating legal suits on its own. Pursuant to that power, we are
capable, at this time, of suggesting to the Office of General Counsel,
and the Office of General Counsel thereby suggesting to the Commis-
sioners in Washington, that pattern and practice suits be brought
against particular industries. That is the only way we can actually in-
itiate a suit against an industry.

Mg. Dorsey. How is the information necessary to make a deter-
mination of that kind— that is, to initiate a suit in a given industry for
pattern and practice—developed by your office?

MR. MiLLER. We generally accept testimony either orally or through
documents from people who are engaged in the industry who have
grievances against it. If we find that an industry is blatantly disregard-
ing the 1964 Civil Rights Act, we will make a recommendation,
generally based upon the number of complaints we get from that in-
dustry and the relative impact of our suit upon that industry—i.e., we
would not bring a pattern and practice suit normally against an em-
ployer that employed less than, let’s say, 100 employees. We found an
industry that employed from maybe 100 to 50.000 employees, we
would be more accepting of suggesting that that industry be litigated
against.

Mgz. Dorsey. Okay. Let me clarify the real basis of my question. As
| understand it, your office would ordinarily act on a case that had al-
ready been developed and negotiated and negotiations failed to
produce the desired result; as | further understand it, since 1972, your
office now has the authority to initiate a charge on its own. Now, what
[ am trying to get at i1s whether—how you get the necessary
background information to lead you to a conclusion that a charge
should, in patterns and practices, be initiated against a given employer
or agency?

Mr. MitLer. Generally by people who have specific grievances
against the industry coming to our office, indicating to us that there
is a problem in the industry. I have not worked with the 707 or pattern
and practice segment of our office at this time; but it is my un-
derstanding that we would, at that time, run a preliminary investiga-
tion. That means we would talk to other people in the industry, em-
ployees, people who might have grievances, and based on their infor-
mation we would make a recommendation to the Office of General
Counsel that a pattern and practice suit be brought pursuant to a
Commissioner’s charge.

MR. Dorsey. Would that necessarily hinge on whether or not a
given district brought information to you, or do you review documents
or files periodically within your area of responsibility to determine
gross violations?

MRr. MILLER. Yes.

Mr. Dorsey. In regard to that, my understanding ts that there are
documents which are distributed or available for distribution from cen-
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tral research in Washington, which can be used to give an idea. an
overview, of the industry of your area and indicate gross disparities in
employment statistics; is that correct?

MR. MiLLER. Yes, there is.

MRr. Dorskey. Qkay. Is that sort of information available to General
Counsels’ offices in the various regions”

Mg. MILLER. | would assume that it is,

MRr. Dorsey. Do you know if that is periodically reviewed by
specific persons within the office for possible action under patterns
and practices?

MRr. MiLLEr. No, I do not know that.

Mgr. Dorsey. [ would ask if either Mr. Quinn or Mr. Travlor have
personal information in that regard as to the use of that various data
from research in keying into the areas of great disparity within a given
industry?

MR. QUINN. One piece of data that you are talking about is the mul-
tiple-year employment patterns that come, where they compare, for in-
stance, the employment of a company in 1970 to the employment in
1975, where minorities and women are utilized. Those are reviewed,
Mr. Dorsey. And Mr. Dorsey, this agency, the Equal Employment Op-
portunity Commission, has put a great deal of stress in the last few
years upon the resolution of individual charges; and I think that we
should bring that out, that the agency has said that we were to have
had 30 percent of our field resources devoted to systemic charges, but
the agency has not followed that practice, Mr. Dorsey. Sometime, |
hope you would like to know what Mr. Traylor and I thought of that
agreement which Justice negotiated or the monitoring program which
we were allowed to carry on.

Mr. Dorsey. Do speak to that now if you will,

MRr. QuUINN. We thought it was a weak agreement. One, it was not
done in the context of a consent decree. Two. the number of hours,
the goals and timetables we thought were quite low. Mr. Traylor can
speak to what I thought at the time was a very good program for moni-
toring that agreement which he was not allowed to carry out. It would
have involved six or seven professionals spending fulltime working in
that industry with all of the major companies and the major unions,
tearning the ropes—to coin a, to take a phrase from this particular in-
dustry—finding out who the players are, what the games are, how does
that industry operate? This is the only way to really monitor a pro-
gram, to get people in there all the time, people whom charging parties
and potential charging parties know and can come to and can tip off
to what is going on behind the scenes.

This was not allowed of the Los Angeles office. At that time this
was, headquarters was involved in determining how many of our
resources would go to this particular program, and he was allowed
only two professionals and then only one. And that one person, Lu-
gene Clark, now deceased, did an excellent job along those lines: but
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we never were—at least I speak for myself. and [ will ask Mr. Traylor
to speak for himself—never were happy with that particular agreement
or with the monitoring program allowed.

MR. Dorsey. In regard to that agreement, Mr. Traylor, | wonder if
you would give an indication of whether or not, in your opinion. based
on the data that vour monitor supplied to you, whether it is your
opinion that the industry did in fact meet the requirements of the set-
tlement agreement?

MRr. TRayLoR. In part. they met some of the requirements, not all.
As | mentioned before. most of them were deemed to be in com-
pliance with the percentage of people who were to be allocated work
out of the minority labor pool; that is, from 16 to 22 percent of the
number of days worked. They were not in compliance really in terms
of the total number of permanent jobs. and these were jobs that would
last for more than 2 weeks, out of the same unions. Those were the,
I guess, the choice jobs, and minorities got few of those. In fact. the
percentage of those was quite a bit less than the ones that were on
a day-to-day basis. On white-collar jobs, the companies made some
progress, but not as much as you would have hoped they would have.
And 1 think there is one thing we need to recognize and that is that
there is still a lot of discrimination on the part of officials in these
companies.

One example that | might give is this. On one occasion. one com-
pany was employing a black lawyer, and they offered the black lawyer
$25.000, as if that was a great amount of money: and we discovered,
at least our monitor found out, that the lowest-paid lawyer in that
company, in the same unit, made in the thirties, in the mid-thirties and
high thirties, in terms of dollars; and we had to have a real hassle with
the company in terms of why are you starting this man at this kind
of salary when you don’t do this with other people.

We have some complaints now against one of the major companies
in which the charging parties are alleging that, even though they are
experienced in one of these crafts. that they are not being given any
choice assignments. In fact, one person there has in the past had cho-
ice assignments. He is getting few of these kinds of assignments and.
in other words, he feels he has gone backwards in the last 2 or 2 years;
and we have some other complaints similar to that.

Also. there was a lot of resistance on the part of the major directors
and producers, who had never had the experience of working with
minerity-group people. and many of them were not about to request
people from the minority labor pool. or to use people in meaningful
assignments.

Then, over and above that. if vou look at the overall salary figures,
during the first vear. as I can recall, we had some 600 people em-
ploved in white-collar jobs: but, when we looked at the average salary,
the average salaries ranged somewhere between $8,000 and $10.000.
So. it means vou had a lot of people in there who were brought into
the entry-level jobs: so, yvou had these kinds of things operating.
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| want to comment for & moment on the matter of monitoring. At
the point where we were requested to monitor this program, | took a
look at what needed to be done. and we prepared a proposal to moeni-
tor this program and it was one to cover all, [ believe some 77,
producing companies and it required seven people and this was—in
other words, giving the monitor the benefit of the doubt, where we
would expect to put say, like, 4,000 or 5,000 hours, and the total
amount of staff, not counting vacation and sick leave, would come to
somewhere around 4,000, 3,000, and we were expecting people to
work more than 40 hours.

The Commission said that they could not afford to give us or to
allow us to have seven people, and so the initial staff was cut to three;
that 1s, two professional and one clerical. After about 6 months that
was cut—I am sorry, after about a year that was cut from the three
people to one. We were lucky that we had a person, that one person
who was left who really enjoyed the job and wanted to do a job. so
he worked out there some 30 or 60 or 70 hours a week. In fact, he
passed in 1975, and I think a part of his problem was the fact he over-
worked himself.

But, even the presence of that one person, we couldn’t do
everything, but we did a lot of good because during that period of time
the number of charges in that industry came down, came down quite
a bit, in fact; we had. I would guess, less than 50 or 60 charges in
about a 2-year period, when you would have expected to have more
than probably 1,000.

Mrg. Dorsey. Let me—just—let me just ask a followup question to
that. Could the failure of the industry to comply with that agreement,
could that, itself, have been the basis for a Commissioner charge?

MRr. TravLor. Well, at that moment, the failure to comply would
have to be reported to the Justice Department because, you see, we
had referred the matter to the Justice Department in 1969, after the
white-collar hearings held here in Los Angeles. And Justice had in-
dicated they were going to seek a consent decree. and the industry
said, “Well, let’s agree to something before you go that far.” So. under
the monitoring, we had to report everything to the Justice Department,
and any action beyond that they had to take.

MR. Dorsey. | have no further question of this witness.

CHaIRMAN FLEMMING. T would like to pick up right where Mr. Dor-
sey has left off for a few moments. | used to appear before the late
Senator Morris from time to time and every now and then he would
say: “Look, this isn’t a hearing.” he said, “‘and 1 would like to run a
seminar to see if we can move things forward in a particular area.”
After listening to the testimony today. [ just have the feeling that there
is a serious situation in this industry in relation to the Constitution and
the laws that Congress has passed. and that by and large Government
has not stepped in and provided vigorous leadership in an effort to
deal with this situation in a fundamental manner. First of all. after the
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hearings in the sixties, did the Justice Department—well, you referred
it. I mean, the EEQC referred it to the Justice Department. At that
time you did not have the authority you now have. With the authority
you now have, would you have referred it to the Justice Department?
I mean—

MRr. TRaYLER. Well, it is my impression that with the authority we
have now, we would have referred it to our General Counsel.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. That is what I thought. All right, now, in the
hearing that the Commission held in the sixties, the Commission
identified the experience roster system, developed jointly by the indus-
try and the unions, as perhaps the major barrier to equal opportunity,
and | am going to stop there. That still comes through, at least to me,
as one member of the Commission, as the major barrier. Now, you,
in—well, first of all, let me ask, in the agreement that was worked out,
did you have authority to deal with the particular issue?

Mgr. TravLor. Only in terms of how it would operate out of a
separate pool. The agreement established what was called a minority
labor pool, and Justice required the jobs to be allocated from that pool
and the general pool, with somewhere between 20 and 25 percent of
the jobs coming out of the minority labor pool. In that sense, that is
the way it was dealt with.

CHalRMAN FLEMMING. Well, let me just back up again. You stressed
the fact that after 4 years you really didn't have any authority to be
there because there was a limit on the agreement. Would, under the
authority that you then had, would it have been possible for EEOC to
step in and take the initiative in endeavoring to develop either an ex-
tension of that agreement or a new agreement, just from the stand-
point of your legal authority? | appreciate the policy issues that are in-
volved, but do you think you could have done that?

MR. TRAYLOR. | am sure that the Commission could have -

CHatrMaN FLEMMING. All right.

MRr. TRAYLOR. —could have stepped in, but | am not sure about that
particular agreement. They probably could have stepped in and taken
some other kind of action along the same lines.

CHalRMAN FLEMMING. Yes, in other words, they could have come
out with the same result with an agreement; but, again, you would still
have the responsibility for monitoring. There might have been a dif-
ferent agreement; hopefully it would have been a different agreement.

MRr. TRAYLOR. It may have required some additional investigation.

CualRMaN FLEMMING. Yes, okay. But. I mean the authority was
there to move in that particular direction. Let me just make this obser-
vation. I think it is a little sad that an agreement of that kind was en-
tered into, and let’s assume that it wasn't as strong as it might have
been, but it was entered into and that a number of you spent a great
deal of time, made a major investment, in moniloring the agreement
and then, in effect, the whole situation was permitted to lapse, and the
Government ceased to play the role that it had been playing even
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though that role left something to be desired. Now, | notice that you
now have 168 charges, roughly. involving the industry, and [ assume
that, if you put all of those charges together, that it would be pretty
clear that you are dealing with a system-wide or industry-wide type of
situation.

Me. TRavLOR. Yes, 1 am sure of that, plus the fact we still have in-
formation that came out of the activity of the monitor and—

CHailrMaN FLEMMING. Right, in other words, those charges just by
themselves might very well lead to a—or constitute a basis for a pat-
tern and practice type of approach?

MR. TravLor. That is correct.

CHairMAN FiemMmING. The thing that haunts me is that back in the
sixties this roster system was identified as certainly being one of the
roadblocks. We have testimony now from both the industry and from
labor to the effect that the way it operated certainly, as a minimum,
gets in the way of a positive agressive action program designed to
eliminate discrimination or certainly to introduce an honest to good-
ness affirmative action program. Isn’t there any authority in Govern-
ment anyplace to step in and move against that roster system, you
know, in an effort to just get rid of it, at least as it operates at the
present time, on the ground that it is a system that results in a viola-
tion of the Constitution, a violation of the laws passed by the Congress
under the Constitution? Isn’t there some way of getting at that?

MR. TRaYLOR. | am sure that there—if there is legal action taken,
and if the courts would so order, it could be modified, changed, or
eliminated. But I am not sure that just getting rid of the roster system
would clear up the problem, because a part of the problem is the tradi-
tion, the traditions in the industry, of not really wanting minority-group
people and women in certain jobs; and, even if you eliminated the
roster system, if you did that alone and not require a commitment on
the part of industry and labor that a certain percentage of the available
work in the industry is to go to minoerities, then you still have the same
preblem.

CHAIRMAN FrLemMming. Well, 1 would certainly agree with you on
that. | mean, that comes through very, very clearly, but we have
testimony to the effect, yes, we want to pursue an affirmative action
program vigorously, but we are not in control of the situation, and
then one of the reasons assigned for not being in control of the situa-
tion is the roster system, and that is only one.

MR. TravLor. [ listened to that testimony too, and it occurred to
us as we monitored this program that that is not entirely true. The in-
dustry can carry on training programs and can employ people without
regard to the unions to a certain degree, and the unions can do the
same thing. There was just not a full commitment on either side.

CHalRMAN FLEMMING. Right. Well, I gathered that from the
testimony that your training programs, for example, could be operated
in such a way as to kind of, partially anyhow, get out from under the
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roster system; and yet, it seems to me, with the record of underutiliza-
tion of minorities that goes back over a considerable period of time,
that as long as the roster system operates the way it does, it is going
to get in the way of a fair number of minorities, of today's minority
persons, really getting into the industry in meaningful positions.

MR. TRaYLOR. Yes, that is possible.

CnalrMAN FLEMMING. But | gather that you feel that, under existing
law, that possibly the most direct approach would be a pattern and
practice proceeding against the industry. Now, | would like to have
Mr. Southard, looking at it from the point of view of the Department
of Labor and the Executive order, indicate what his views are as to
the way out of this situation. The thing that haunts me is that if the
case has been before the Government, before the country, for an in-
definite period of time, you have a little progress here and there, I
mean, and in ‘76 for the first time as far as some of the industries are
concerned, an affirmative action program, but an affirmative action
program dealing only with their own employees and apparently very
little interest or effort in the direction of getting producers and other
organizations they contract with to get an affirmative action program
underway. | would like to have your comment on that particular issue
just before—1 am asking Mr. Southard for his views on the overall
situation that confronts us, but just prior to that, | am recognizing
Commissioner Freeman.

CoMMIsSSIONER FREEMAN. Yes, Mr. Southard, before you give your
philosophy, I would like for you to answer specifically the question as
to whether the three companies that appeared before us today have
Government contracts? Paramount, does Paramount Studios have
Government contracts?

MR. SOUTHARD. To the best of our knowledge, and this is something
that we have to search out, it is not provided to us, but to the best
of our information, all three do have.

CoMMiss1IONER FREEMAN. All three have Government contracts?

MR. SouTHaRrD. The Government contracts.

ComMIssIONER FREEMAN. And you have the responsibility for moni-
toring the affirmative action provisions of those contracts, is that cor-
rect?

MER. SOUTHARD. Yes, ma’am.

CommissiIoNER FREEMAN. So then, your office, then, would have a
copy of every one of those contracts; is that correct?

MRr. SouTHarD. No, ma'am. No, it doesn’t work that way.
Every—we are the monitoring and compliance agency. We monitor ir-
respective of whatever Government agency that contract is in. One of
the challenges and the responsibilities of our office is to determine, in-
sofar as we are able, what companies have Government contracts. And
this is not always the easiest thing in the world to do.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. Wait just a2 minute. You are saying that
your office has the responsibility for monitoring Government contracts,
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but your office does not have information as to what companies the
Government has contracts with?

Mrg. SouTHARD. We do not have information as to—in a sense, yes;
we have information as to companies that have Government contracts,
but it is left to us to develop that information. It is not furnished to
us as a systematic thing.

ComMissioNER FrReeman., Well, then you were programmed to
failure from the beginning, is that not correct? How can perform your
functions if you do not know who has a Government contract?

MR. SOUTHARD. For some time, we have, of course, from the very
beginning, we have made the same argument. We called upon the De-
partment of Labor from—to the other Government agencies to compel
Government agencies to notify the compliance agencies when you
award a contract. This has never been done.

CoMMmIsSIoNER FREEMAN. Mr. Chairman, [ would like suggest that
this is a real, a very serious problem because in this area it seems that
the governmental agencies that sign these contracts are themselves a
part of the problem.

VoICE. Right.

Voice. Right.

CoMMISSIONER FREEMAN. And now you may answer the Chairman’s
question.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. 1 will ask Mr. Buggs: | assume that the issue
that you have just identified is an issue that was examined in connec-
tion with our enforcement report in this particular area, and we should
have that brought back to our attention to see what recommendation
we made and what has happened to that recommendation. Okay.

MR. SOUTHARD. I recall that it has been the subject of perhaps the
last three or four of the Commission’s reports.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. | think it should be brought out in all fairness
that the General Services Administration is simply acting as an agent
of the Department of Labor and the General Services Administration
does not have responsibility for the establishment of a policy of this
kind. This would be established by the Department of Labor as the
agency with overall responsibility. Okay.

Mg. SouTHarRD. GSA has historically not actively monitored the mo-
tion picture industry. Back in the period when we started staffing up
to contract compliance in the early seventies, the agreement was, in
effect, was being monitored by three people in the Equal Employment
Opportunity Commission; it was a balancing of resources. We saw that
as an industry that, for whatever accomplishment was being gained in
that, that was being monitored. We at one point in time began some
reviews of motion picture companies and had the difficulty of
establishing Government contracts, had a number of other difficulties,
difficulties of going and learning the intricacies of the operation, most
espcially the problem that confronts the industry. You have a per-
manent work force which is identified with a particular company and
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then you have a casual floating work force which is not identified with
a particular company, so the approach of contract compliance with the
nucleus company is not really effective as regards that casual labor
force, those people who come back and forth off the roster. They may
come back and forth 1o the same company, and they may go to other
companies, and the industry operates in an ebb-and-flow type of thing,
and when they are at their high point everybody is working. When
they are at their low point, nobody is working, so that it is a—it was
a very difficult situation which did not lend itself readily to solution
through contract compliance, through the application of the Executive
order, or the matter of equal opportunity as a condition of doing busi-
ness with the Government.

Another point, the—

CuairMaN FLEMMING. Have you, has the General Services Adminis-
tration, as the agent of the Department of Labor, ever taken any ac-
tion against any company within the indusiry with the end of view of
cutting them off from Government contracts?

MR. SOUTHARD. No, sir.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Have you—has GSA ever come close to con-
sidering such action?

MR. SOUTHARD. We reached agreement with the—prior to our reen-
tering in, about a year ago—we reached agreement with MGM only
after an extensive period of negotiations in which we were very close
to recommending sanction actions.

CHairMAN FLEMMING. But that action was not taken?

MR. SoutHarp. That action was not taken, but as a matter of fact—

CHaIRMAN FLEMMING. Did you get any corrective action and is that
why you didn’t take the action?

MR. SOUTHARD. We got corrective action; we got a commitment
because, essentially, we are dealing in commitments. We got a plan of
action, which, at the time, we felt would resolve the—

CHalRMaN FLEMMING. Do you feel that the commitment has been
carried out?

MR. SouTHARD. We are just now going back to take another look
at that company and subsequent—when we had reached our agree-
ment and sent it forward to the Office of Federal Contract Com-
pliance, that is the only company, the only instance that I recall, that
they came back and said, *“We don’t agree.” The office exercised their
option not to accept our, or not to ratify, our acceptance letter.

CHalRMAN FLEMMING. Let me ask all of the members—any member
of the panel or all of you—if we could combine in one faw the authori-
ty that has been vested in EEQOC and the authority that has been incor-
porated in the Executive order relative to Government contractors,
and if we could put the administration of that under one agency of
Government, do you think that we would have a better chance of
being able to move into a situation of this kind and get action, let’s
say, within 6 months instead of 6 years?
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Mg. QuIinN, From my personal opinion, and I know there are mem-
bers of my Commission that disagree with this, the answer would be
yes, particularly if you added to that law that where a respondent com-
pany or union or State and local government is found in violation of
Title VII that that respondent union would pay for the staff that would
monitor any agreement that would come out of it and would also pay
for the investigation.

I don’t see why the Federal Government should be putting these
heavy resources in to do the job that these companies and unions
should be doing themselves. You heard somebody here say today that
if the Government helps us we will do it. And I think, as we have done
in the cannery, the cannery workers pay 3 cents—the companies and
the workers—3 cents for every hour worked into a fund, and that fund
hired the staff which I oversee, along with the trust of cannery workers
and the company. That staff helps those companies come in con-
formance with Title VII, helps process charges, presents the results to
my district office in San Francisco. It is doing a good job, and it is
being paid for by that industry and I hope that principle would get into
that law you were talking about, Mr. Chairman.

Mg. MiLLer. Mr. Chairman—

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. That recommendation—

Mg&. MiLLER. Mr. Chairman, 1 think rather than suggesting a merger
between the EEOC and Labor Department or GSA, from the stand-
point of being a lawyer, [ think a very strong Federal injunction would
probably rectify the situation. Unfortunately, this agreement that we
have been struggling with all day is just an agreement; it is not court
enforceable. The duration of that document was only for 2 years. We
stayed in it 2 years over the period which we were authorized to stay
in it. In fact, the EEOC was not and has never been a signatory to
that document.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. | get your point. [ think my reaction to your
point would be—I am thinking in both/and terms, not necessarily
either/for—but the thought has occurred to me during the day, 1 have
wondered why someone, Government agency or persons in the private
sector, haven't gone into court on a couple of these basic issues, in-
cluding the roster issue.

[ am going to suspend the hearing for just a couple of minutes while
we change the tape here.

CHalrMAN FLEMMING. Okay, counsel has one question that he would
like to address.

Mg. DorsEy. 1 just want to clear the record on one thing, Under—

CHaIRMAN FLEMMING. | will have to ask the hearing to be in order,
please. If you need to carry on conversation, it should be in the cor-
ridor. Go ahead.
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Mgr. DoRrsty. | just wanted to clarify one issue, and that has to do
with reporting requirements under EEO reporting requirements. Is
there any way that you have to know that all companies who are
required to report have reported?

MR. MILLER. By not getting their report.

MRr. Dorsey. Do you have a checkoff to know that a company has
not reported?

MR. TrRAaYLOR. At the district office level we do not.

MRr. Quinn. The EEO reporting extends not only to companies, but
to certain unions, State and local government, institutions of higher
education. The only way is by checking, and, as far as I have been
told, the joint reporting committee has not made systematic checks.

M=r. Dorsey. So that—

Mi. QUINN. But they are dealing with hundreds of thousands of re-
ports.

Mi. DoRsEY. So that in the case of this particular industry and the
unions that service it, the EEO reporting system, you do not now know
whether or not the industries involved and the unions involved in the
industry are meeting their obligations under law for reporting EEO-1
data and, consequent to that, do not have all of the necessary data to
make an evaluation as to their compliance?

MRr. TrRaYLOR. As of this moment, we do not; but once we initiate
the investigation into a company, one of the first things we ask for is
the copy of the EEO-1. If they do not have a copy at that point, then
we urge them to report and then we also notify the joint reporting
committee that they are not reporting.

MR. DoRrsey. There is a provision for exemption under the act. Has
this district exempted any industry or union in this area from reporting
under EEQ guidelines?

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Would you identify, for the purpose of the
record, the joint reporting committee to which you referred?

MR. QUINN. Yes, Mr. Chairman. That is a committee of representa-
tives serving the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission and the
Office of Federal Contract Compliance, which is within the Depart-
ment of Labor. We receive the same report, and these go somewhere
back in—to our headquarters and the district office; and the regional
office does not see the original report; we only see breakouts, such as
I indicated earlier, summarizing certain data. | understand the gist of
Mr. Dorsey’s question. | would point out the great job it would require
to check all companties, all unions, State and local governments to see
if they were in comformance. We believe, because of the extensive
publicity given to this, that most are in, but every so often we find one
that isn’t and that is a violation of the law on the face.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. | would like to make a statement, and I know
Mrs. Freeman also feels this way. I am going back now to the agree-
ment and [ am going back to the years of activity on the part of two
or three career servants to monitor that agreement. [ recognize the
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validity of the comment that it wasn't a strong agreement. Just reading
it leads one to that conclusion. 1 also recognize the validity of the com-
ment that we would have undoubtedly have been better off if there
had been an injunction issued by the court, in other words, if the court
action had been pursued through to a logical conclusion. But I simply
want to pay tribute to those who took the agreement as it was, lived
with it, and did their very, very best to monitor in such a way that
it would mean something in the lives of some minorities, and [ am sure
it did. I mean, although we are unhappy in terms of the overall results,
I am sure that there are some members of minority groups who are
indebted to those who were willing to make that contribution. And I'm
thinking particularly of the member of your staff that you indicated
would put in 60 to 70 hours a week in order to try to keep on top
of something that it would be humanly impossible for any one person
to keep on top of. That is the type of career civil servant that means
a great deal to this country and we don’t often lift them up or turn
a spotlight on them to the extent that we should.

And at the same time, [ just want to express regret over the fact that
with that much momentum, even though we would have liked to have
had a great deal more, it was brought to kind of a grinding halt
because | feel that, if it had been continued, we could have built it,
and undoubtedly the agreement could have been strengthened; un-
doubtedly, it might have seemed desirable at some point to move into
court. Now there has been this gap and, to some degree, 1 am sure
we have lost the benefit of some of the momentum that was generated.
We certainly will be making, I am sure, some recommendation or
recommendations to the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission,
to the Department of Labor, and to the Department of Justice on the
basis of some of the facts that have been brought out in this hearing
today.

CoMmissioNER FREEMAN. And to the President and the Congress.

CHaIRMAN FLEMMING. Yes, that is right, we always—our recommen-
dations always go, as you know, to the President and to the Congress.

We appreciate your being here with us and we appreciate your help-
ing us to develop a better understanding of the facts that confront us
as far as this industry is concerned. Thank you very, very much.

MR. QuinNN. Thank you.

Mg. TayLor. Thank you.

MR. SoUTHARD. Thank you.

Mer. MiLLER. Thank you.

CHalrmaN FLEMMING. This completes the list of witnesses who have
been subpenaed to testify in this hearing. As | indicated at the
beginning of the hearing, we will follow our customary practice and
recognize persons who have listed their names with our staff because
of their desire to address some comments to the Commission and grant
them 5 minutes to present their comments. At the same time, we are
very willing to have them file a statement, and we will make the state-
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ment a part of the record. This part of our proceeding will, at least
in terms of applying the rules of the game, will be handled by members
of the staff of the General Counsel’s office. We will call people in the
order in which their names have been listed. A member of the staff
of the General Counsel’s office will keep time, and we will adhere
rigidly to the 5 minutes in fairness to all who are going to make
presentations because, if we permitted people to go beyond that, we
just wouldn’t have the time to stay to listen to those who have ex-
pressed a desire to be heard. Mr. Dorsey, if you are going to handle
this, if you would call the name of the first person.

Me. Dorsey. Harry. R. Espinoza. Harry R. Espinoza. Mr. Chairman,
he had earlier indicated to me that he might wish to withdraw, so I
assume that that is the case.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. All right.

MRr. Dorsey. David—

CHaIRMAN FLEMMING. Will you, incidentally, call the names of three
persons at once, and we will ask the three persons to come to the wit-
ness table and then I can swear all three at the same time.

MR. DoRrsEy. David Skeens.

MR. WaLks EaGLE. That is Walks Eagle.

MR. Dorsey. My apology. Richard Bryant, Donald Alves.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. If you would raise your right hands.

[Messrs. David Skeens Walks Eagle, Richard Bryant, and Donald
Alves were sworn. ]

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Thank you. We are delighted to have you
here with us.

MR. DoRrsey. As the Chairman has indicated, each of you will be
given 5 minutes in which to speak. At the end of 3 minutes, you will
be notified that that time has expired by a signal, and when 1 minute
is remaining, you will get the second signal. At the end of the §
minutes, it will be necessary to end the submission of testimony. I also
advise you, as I am sure you have already been advised, that if you
have a formal written statament which you would like to submit for
the record, you may do so at this time. Would you please proceed?
Would you state your full name and spell your last name for the
record, please?

STATEMENT OF DAVID SKEENS WALKS EAGLE

MR. WaLks EaGLE. Okay. My name is David Skeens Walks Eagle.
I am a Cherokee Indian from the Haliwa Reservation in North
Carolina. I am a member of the American Indian Movement, a
member of the Indian Actors Workshop, and a member of the Indian
Awareness Cultural Program, which is a federaily, locally—federally-
funded program for Indian high school students to keep them in
school.
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The first part that | would like to—the first part of my statement
would be a case which happened last September the 30th. in which
two members of the Indian Actors Workshop who were seeking em-
ployment within the industry as grips or stagehands. went to the Local
133 office of the International Alliance of Theatrical Stage Employees
and filled out an application. which on the paper that they give you
is good for 90 days. Approximately December the [9th. one of the
persons who filed an application was called by the head of production
at CBS and asked if he wanted to come to work for CBS. which the
person repilied in the affirmative. That person was told to call the
union at 4:00 p.m. and the union would give him all of the details and
they would go from there.

This person called the union at 4:00 that afternoon. The union told
him that they had no record of his application. After confirming the
date that he filled the application out, it was still reiterated to him that
there was no record of his application. Consequently, because they
open applications on Thursday mornings from 9:00 to 11:00—this was
like on a Thursday evening that this ali happened. So, the person had
to wait a week and go back down to the office to refile an application.
Upon entering the office one of the gentlemen within the union hall
turned around and looked and asked him, “Hey, weren’t you here be-
fore?” Which" the person replied, “Yes,” and then explained the cir-
cumstances.

Between the time that he--that had evolved between the original
conversation with the union and this time of—at a reappearance, the
position at CBS was filled, had to be filled. They were looking for
someone.

The telephone conversation reiterated the union’s policy that the in-
dividual was told that, **No one tells us who we have to hire or
anything of that matter. We decide that.” The people that had filed
the application originally had made notice at the union office that they
would like to have the application put into a “minority pool,” if there
was such a thing, It was said that there was and that would be taken
of.

But the point of the matter is that it is a big Catch-22. If you—you
can register with the union everyday; you cannot call the union for
work. They have to make the initial call to you. If their rosters—again
we get back to the rosters—if the rosters are employed, then they will
take people on the off roster and employ them. So, obviously, the
roster has never been completely employed to this point of day.

The second part of my statement is—this is the first type of Commis-
sion hearing like this that 1 have ever attended and being a Native
American, |1 am, | kind of question one thing. I look at your staff and
I see members of minorities—the blacks, whites, Spanish surnames—I
see no Asian and no Native Americans, and 1 wonder why. And 1
would like to allude back to the fact of the television special of
“Roots.” When Kunta Kinte stepped off the boat in this country and
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he looked at the crowd of people standing on the dock, within that
dock was one North American man, an Indian. We have always been
here. and 1 think that within our culture. we have a lot to say to the
population of this country. Our images are a lot different than coming
out of the hills on horses. We have a lot more to us than that. Thank
you.

CHalrMaAN FLEMMING. Thank you very much.

[Applause.]

Mr. Dorsty. Richard Bryant.

STATEMENT OF RICHARD BRYANT

MRr. BRYANT. Yes, sir. My name is Richard Bryant, spelled B-r-y-a-
n-t. and I currently employed at ABC television and I am a member
of Local 33, IATSE, stagehand employees.

The purpose of my statement is two-fold, primarily to place on
record a situation as it exists today in the hiring practices and treat-
ment of minorities by the television industry at both the management
and union levels as pertains to stage technicians, and to call official
Government attention to the continuing trauma that exists for black
Americans in the television community. And secondly. to stress inner
light on the campaign that is currently being waged against blacks who
are now employed as stage technicians by IATSE Local 33.

There are several items 1 would like to bring to light, but | would
like to preface the items with this statement. I think the situation exists
that warrants immediate Government attention beyond the sphere of
this Commaission; an ongoing investigation into the hiring practices and
firing practices of Local 33 is in order.

Item: A state of nepotism and favoritism exists in Local 33, [ATSE.
Traditionally, this local has been a father-and-son local, with job
security on a hand-me-down basis from father to son to father to son.

Item: Blacks who are fortunate or unfortunate, depending on how
you view it, being employed by Local 33 are allocated the most un-
desirable jobs and work situations. The choice of more lucrative situa-
tions are reserved for bluebloods; i.e.. fathers and/or sons.

Item: There are cases where applied pressures against blacks forcing
them into quitting by means of call-in referral system that is currently
based on favoritism and not job experience and capabilities. Upon
calling in, black members are told that no work is available and to call
back the following day, and the process is repeated until through
economic frustration the blacks quit. If by chance they are given a job
assignment, it most often means, 90 percent of the time, in a nonstage
capacity, in the form of a strike and dragout situation, which is physi-
cally hard work, and most undesirable by other members of the union.
A weekly payroll ceiling is maintained by call stewards of blacks, thus
denying him the same economic opportunity afforded to to other
members of Local 33,
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Item: Black stagehands have been denied promotional consideration
at all of the major television studios. The black journeyman ratio
among 1A members is not consistent with the black ratio to the union
population, which is in itself is subpar to Government specifications.

Item: A systematic phaseout of black individuals is currently being
waged against them by Local 33 by means of unwarranted suspensions
for the most minor offenses, with the purposes being to compile a case
against blacks by branding them as incompetent, undesirable. These
suspensions are handed down without the benefit of a formal hearing
before an executive board.

MR. Dorsey. Three minutes.

MR. BryanT. Okay. Blacks have been conveniently overlooked for
job promotions with charges of not being qualified for these positions,
yet these same situations would be given to general minority peo-
ple—majority people. excuse me—who are out of high school with ab-
solutely no experience whatsoever, their only qualification being that
they are sons of journeymen; thus, blatant nepotism.

Item: A black member of Local 33 for 7 years was involved in a
hit-and-run car accident while returning home from work at NBC
television. The man has been hospitalized for 10 months without
receiving any medical benefits from the union or inquiries into his con-
dition. While being confined to a wheelchair, perhaps indefinitely, he
has sent in the necessary papers which are required in order to receive
benefits he is entitled to, but he has received absolutely no response
from Local 33, not even a get-well card.

At ABC television. only one black—

Mg. Dorsey. One minute.

MRr. BRYANT. —has assumed the position of a stage technician in the
history of that communication facility. The fault lies collectively with
Local 33 and the television networks in the fact that few blacks are
sent out from the local headquarters with job position, when job posi-
tions become available. If anyone has been fortunate enough to be sent
on an interview, the person is often overlooked by the officer not
being in his office at the time.

The only way this appalling situation can be alleviated is by the
direct U.S. Government intervention in the form of an ongoing in-
vestigation to probe beyond the surface and look into the discrepan-
cies that exist in all levels of the television industry's hiring practices
as it relates to minorities and especially black Americans.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Thank you very much.

MRr. Dorsey. Thank you. Donald Alves.

STATEMENT OF DONALD ALVES

MR. ALVES. Yes. Donald Alves, A-l-v-e-s,
I worked 6-1/2 years out of Local IATSE 33. I worked 4-1/2, 4
years at ABC-TV in special effects on a permanent cailback basis, and
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1 was never on staff. The moment that I left, they put—staffed up
everybody else. They did staff a person from an Indian—he was an In-
dian. The only other person who was there that was put on staff at
that time; there was one person from Argentina and one other guy. he
was from a Caucasian race, and the way he got staffed, because [ told
him in a jocular manner that probably if he wanted to get on staff that
he should buy himself a natural wig and paint his face black, which
he did the next day. So, the remark was made to him that, "If you
can make that permanent you can get a job.”” Well, | made the remark
that mine was permanent and | wasn't offered a job. A week later, he
did get a job on staff.

About a vear and a half 1 left and [ started bouncing. At that time
my pay went down and down. And I received no consideration for
benefits—health-medical, welfare—or anything like that for the time I
was there; and recently | was given 2 weeks off for what they call
being drunk on the job, and actually what it was, that 1 had worked
17 days in a row on all eight plus calls, the last five of which were
17-1/2 hour calls, right in consecutive order, without a day off, and
1 was really physically and mentally exhausted and I stumbled and they
branded me as being drunk, sent me off the stage, threatened to throw
me in jail, calted the police. | was given 2 weeks off with no pay,
without a formal hearing, before the “E* board [phonetic]. Then | was
threatened with being—one more time of being late or missing a cail
that [ would be fired. Which happened about a week later that 1 made
a mistake to the call stewards and—I[ thought they told me to go
KTTV and they in fact told me to go to NBC, and I did go to KTTV
at the specific time that T thought | was supposed to be there, but ]
just happened to be at the wrong place. I called in the next day and
they told me [ was fired.

So, | was fired 2 weeks ago. | had missed three calls in almost 7
years and | was fired. I know for a fact that there are other mem-
bers—sons, nephews, and daughters and such, like that—they have
missed calls continuously and they are covered for with no recourse
at ali. So, I filed a complaint with the labor commission and Equal Op-
portunity. And I think Mr. Bryant here has summed all of my—most
of my grievances in his statement, so there is no sense of me taking
up all of that time. He has just about summed up the whole situation
as it exists for blacks, not only blacks but other minorities, in the
television industry. And I really think something should be looked into.
It wasn’'t covered here today at all, the TV industry, but it is in the
Stone Ages as far as | am concerned. It is even farther behind than
the motion picture industry. It is just really awful. Thank you very
much.

MR. Dorsey. Thank you very much.

CHairMaN FLEMMING. Thank you very much; we appreciate it. I
would suggest that counsel call the next four together—thank you
very, very much.
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Mr. Dorsey. Wendell Green, Rubin Watt, Wendall Franklin, James
Tennison. Wendell Green. Wendall Franklin, Rubin Watt, James Ten-
nison.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. [ gather Wendell Green did not respond. is
that correct?

Mr. GREEN. [ am here, yes.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Oh, you are here. Who didn’t respond?

MRr. GrEEN. Ruebin Watt. He went outside for a minute.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. All right. | will assume that he is not in the
room then. If you would all stand so that I can administer the oath.

[Messrs. Wendell Green, Wendall Franklin, and James Tennison
were sworn. |

CHairMAN FLEMMING. Thank you. We are happy to have you with
us.

Mg. Dorsey. Wendell Green, please state your full name and spell
your last name for the record.

STATEMENT OF WENDALL GREEN

Mr. GREEN. My name is Wendall Green, W-e-n-d-e-1-1, G-r-e-e-n. At
this hearing of the United States Commission on Civil Rights concern-
ing employment discrimination in the motion picture industry, 1
represent the Southern Christian Leadership Conference, western re-
gion, a civic and civil rights organization founded by Dr. Martin
Luther King, Jr.

First, let me give you a little personal history of my involvement in
this concern of yours during this hearing today to point up the
problem that we now have. In 1937 | had a class at Los Angeles Junior
College, and the alphabetical seating placed me next to a young white
woman student from a very small town in North Dakota. After the
semester was over, this young lady walked up to me and told that me
that her total information about Negroes has been gained from the
Saturday night movies in her home town. She thought that all black
people were either illiterate, stupid, clowns, or criminals. I went home
and began to think about the enormous implications of what the stu-
dent had teld me.

The characterizations of black people by Hollywood was so much
more than a personal embarrassment to me in a crowded downtown
theatre. Hollywood was brainwashing the whole world with this racist
stereotyping of black Americans on the screen. | then began watching
motion pictures with a new perspective and found no black Americans
in crowd scenes, such as athletic contests, not even walking down the
street as plain, private citizens. All black actors addressed all whites
as “Mr.”" or “Boss” and was always called by their first name, irre-
gardless of the age of the white addressing him. The only integrated
scenes were in the prisons and to make sure that Americans of African
ancestry were shown as criminals in the South. they even integrated
chain gang scenes, another enormous fiction.
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When | began to work on the Los Angeles Sentinel in 1942 as a re-
porter, | discussed my concerns with the paper’s publisher, Leon H.
Washington, Jr. He told me that jobs in the industry were as important
to all of the community in Los Angeles as the image projected by the
screen. Jobs in all of the support forces that helped to produce motion
pictures— painters. carpenters, grips, electricians. photographers, ex-
tras, ete. However, the problem was how to attack such a giant as the
motion picture industry because in those days the motion picture in-
dustry and the Southern California Railroad ran California.

Soon, in 1942, Cabin in the Sky was released, containing the same
old stereotypes. We decided to mount a picket line protesting Paul
Wilson’s appearance in the picture, hoping to get the kind of naticnal
exposure that we needed for our project. We picketed Loew’s State
Theatre at 7th and Broadway. Freda Washington, a talented actress
who was the theatrical editor of Adam Clayton Powell’s PV newspaper
in New York heard about the protest and picketed the showing in New
York. Paul Wilson joined the picket line, saying that he had been
tricked into signing a contract for the picture [At this point in the
proceedings, at the request of counsel, the Chairman struck from the
record some of Mr. Green's testimony.| without reading the script.

MRr. Dorsey. Excuse me, at this time, | have to interject to do two
things. This won’t count on your time. To remind all of the witnesses
that our statute prohibits defame and degrade, and that means that any
statement that specifically criticizes an individual, we are not permitted
to hear in open session until it has been reviewed in closed session.
Now, the only reason I interject here is to tell you that last statement
referring specifically to an individual I will ask the Chairman for per-
mission to have it stricken from the record and allow you to proceed,
but let you know that we cannot entertain that kind of testimony on
the record in open session until it has been cleared i executive ses-
sion.

MRgr. GReEeN. Well, I think they are all dead. Can you defame dead
persons?

Mg. DORSEY. Yes.

CHalrMaN FLEMMING. The counsel is simply stating the law that we
operate under and 1 will acquiesce.

Mr. GrReen. We followed the picket line with frontpage editorials
denouncing Hollywood's stereotyping of black Americans, and even-
tually received an invitation to meet with Arthur Freed [phonetic],
head of the Motion Picture Producers Association. He listened to our
concerns politely and told us about the problems with the unions on
the job issue and that. if they changed the concept for black charac-
ters, they couldn’t sell pictures in the South. I suppose [ will have to
leave some of this out.

Shortly after that 1 left the newspaper to fight, die, and bleed for
my country, and the NAACP got into the act, and also some char-
latans. 1 recounted all of this to tell this august body that. in the 35
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years since we mounted that picket line, not much has changed. Of
course, there has been some tokenism, dictated more by world condi-
tions than a change of heart in Hollywood. Qur demand to Mr. Freed
in 1942 was for 10 percent of the jobs in Hollywood across the board.
Hollywood is still a virtually lily-white industry. The denigration of
black Americans on the screen has taken a more subtle form—

MR. Dorsey. One minute.

MRr. GREEN. The bugaboo of unions is still held as a bar to employ-
ment despite national and the State law outlawing discrimination, The
Southern Christian Leadership Conference, western region, has the
same concerns as the Sentine! had in 1942, except we have expanded
it to 15 percent of the jobs in the motion picture industry as a feasible
goal. We have also suggested that not only in the crafts, but the
professional and middle-management categories, the decision and pol-
icymaking positions—lawyers, accountants, writers, along with techni-
cians. We are not suggesting that the motion picture industry engage
in wholesale hiring or firing to meet our goals. We do think that
through attrition and Hollywood’s comeback—because of its new gold-
mine, pictures for television—is a reasonable goal, and we urge that
all the laws and governmental agencies concerned with the problem of
racism and discrimination in employment be utilized to drag the mo-
tion picture industry into the 20th century. Thank you.

CHaIlRMAN FLEMMING. Thank you very much.

Mz. Dorsey. Wendall Franklin.

STATEMENT OF WENDALL FRANKLIN

Mga. FrRANKLIN. My name is Wendall Franklin. 1 am 2 credited
member of the film industry for the i7 years, member of the Directors
Guild, and also on the labor-industry committee of the Beverly Hills-
Hollywood NAACP.

The first place I would like to clear up for your information; there
is a minority director of photography. You have asked all day; there
is one. He was by accident. It took another minority who was doing
a major picture to threaten the studio to hire this man. When they did
hire the man, they put a Caucasian as a standby and paid him full sa-
lary for that time. The gentleman, or director of photography, hasn't
worked until all of a sudden—for 4 years—until “Roots” came along.
He did the last four segments. | want to say, in the glorification of
“Roots,” that nine and nine-tenths of the staff behind this great black
epic had no blacks.

May [ go further? When we speak of what is happening and what
is the obstacles of our work, the obstacle is the relationship of the
producer and the director. The major producers and the major
directors have not hired blacks, period, on any picture. Fortunately,
we do our work as directors and assistant directors. We have made
friends like you have to in this industry, somebody to love you, to hire
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you. Now, the availability list that goes out every month is not a roster
with my guild. We are just listed, and the man goes down and says,
“Well, there is old Joe Blow: 1 will hire him.” And that is the name
of the game.

The minority pool | have worked with with the Motion Picture
Producers Association, as the president of the NAACP, when Mr.
Charlie Barnes was the head—

MR. GREEN. No names.

MR. FRANKLIN. 1 am sorry—we were sent to the NAACP monthly
work statuses of all minorities in Hollywood and salaries. That has
stopped under the new administration. The one time we knew what
was going on, and 1 want to say this, that at one time we worked all-
white films. When black became beautiful, they put us on all-black
films, and as soon as the economy got bad we were even taken off of
the black films, period.

So the point, as 1 say this, I say in conclusion, T think that a lot of
people forget where they get their money from to produce motion pic-
tures, from the lending firms and banks of America, also the people
who go to the box office who pay for these films. I think sometimes
we forget in this industry where our money and jobs come from.

CHatRMAN FLEMMING. Thank you very much.

[Applause.]

Mr. Dorsev. Mr. Chairman, Ruebin Watt came in late. | wonder if
you might swear him in at this time.

CHaIRMAN FLEMMING. Would you mind standing and just raise your
right hand.

[Mr. Ruebin Watt was sworn.]

CHalRMAN FLEMMING. Thank you.

MR. Dorsey. Okay, I think you might have missed: At the end of
3 minutes, you will be signaled, and when there is | minute remaining
you will be signaled again, and at the conclusion of the 5 minutes we
will be forced to cut you off.

STATEMENT OF RUBIN WATT

Mg. WaTtT. Mine will be short and snappy. I, Reubin Watt, a
member also of the Directors Guild of America, one of the first blacks
into the Directors Guild, also, the first black to take the examination
for apprenticeship.

It was beautiful then, being the first black going, 1 was like the
mummy with a bobhorn tail. I was quite a sight. One studio sitting here
today, 1 was the first black on that studio in any capacity, except the
shoeshine boy in the barber shop. On my set as assistant director it
was very difficult to handle a company because a black is only limited
to go just so far, as far as authority is concerned; and, without studios
backing you, you have a pretty tough way to go producer-wise.
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We have no black producers. At that time we had no black unit
managers; so, therefore, the assistant director, and especially in our
area, the first assistant director, vou sole responsibility is controlling
something like $6, 35, $6 million per episode. So, therefore, you are
controlling about 40, 50 people. | heard the expression made, 20 peo-
ple. A normal TV company carries about—a half an hour picture car-
ries about, oh, 20, 25 crew, not counting your cast. As an assistant
director, you have complete control over that with your director.

If your director does not want you, you have a pretty well load to
carry and your picture is going to come in normally under budget, and
you are in problems because the word is passed on you are a bad risk.
This goes over shooting days, and he falls below the budget.

I am moving out of this meeting—1 heard, once before, 10 years or
approximately 10 years ago when the labor pool was set up, that there
would be some topnotch blacks, minorities, all of that. I used the word
“minorities” out of that pool. But after the first couple of years, why.
it seemed to have faded, so the black is the last hired and the first
fired. When the NAACP or some organization puts the heat to a com-
pany, they immediately go out and hire one and put him up in the win-
dow. His authorities are limited; they do very little.

So. moving from this meeting, if this committee come up with
something, somé foundation towards some teeth, recognize that we
blacks, qualified blacks, qualified minorities—! don’t mean just hire
minorities to hire minorities, | mean qualified persons, and there are
some, we are just as good to run a company as others. Now, 1 hope
that this will open the eyes of black money men; until they put their
money up into this industry, we will go a lot farther. Thank you.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Thank you very much.

Mr. Dorsey. James Tennison.

STATEMENT OF JAMES TENNISON

MR. TENNISON. My name is James Tennison. | am a member of
Local 33, non-card-carrying member, 1 must say. [ have been with 33
partly 7 years of that—almost 8 years. | have been turned down for
promotions as far as reaching my journeyman status over a year now.
I don’t know of any other black—yes, 1 know some that come up for
their journeyman status, but they have been turned down also. So it
doesn't hold true to the average black getting his journeyman status.

And within 33, I might say, unless you have a journeyman status you
are nothing. Since the beginning of the first of the year, I must say,
I must have been on approximately 25—20 to 25 warehouse and stock
control calls. I had charges brought against the local about 4 years ago
with the National Labor Board, also went and filed charges against,
with EEQOC approximately 4 months ago, which, as yet | haven’t heard.
They said they would appoint someone to hear it.
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But, | go back to say that I started in the business in 1970 with eight
kids, and 1 took $100 a week under a Government training program
to pursue a career in television and that is pretty hard. But, yet after
| finished, instead of me going up, I am going down, and 1 see kids
with—that—we have a seniority system now that just came out last
Sepiember, group one, group two, group three, group four to five,
Now, the journeyman status, which holds group one, they feels like
they are entitled to number one jobs, which is no disagreement with
me. ! think they are entitled; they have been there longer.

But, yet, as a group two, | have been there for almost & years. As
group two, [ should be getting the next best jobs from 8 years. The
report came back from the labor board stating, when 1 got turned
down for my status, | am experienced in all the areas of television
because 1 went through that phase with the training program from the
Government, but we have a two-third majority vote when you come
up for your card, and it only takes one individual that you might have
had a word with and you are turned down, period.

Now, no one here, other than the three here has, as I heard, stated
anything about the television network today, as far as Local 33 is con-
cerned, but, your Honor, it really needs to be investigated because
there is a Jot of things going in there, even when the actors was on
strike, we were still having problems. And being a man, whether you
are 5 or whether you are 95, you do not have a leg to stand on. That
is their policy. You have no voice, whether it is denying your equal
rights or whatever it may be, and [ am hoping that something be done
about that.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. Thank you very much. I thank all of you for
being with us. Counsel has one additional witness to call.

MRr. DorsEy. Jim Cato.

CHalkMaN FLEMMING. If you would stand and raise your right hand,
please.

{Mr. Jim Cato was sworn.]

CHaigkMAN FLEMMING. Thank you very much.

STATEMENT OF JIM CATO

MRr. DoRrsey. State your full name and spell your last name for the
record and, if you will, also state your title.

Mgr. Cato. Jim Cato, C-a-t-o. | assume that you know how to spell
Jim.

May | just take this opportunity and 1 hope it won’t count on my
time. [ have waited 6 years for such a testimony, and I thank you very
much for allowing me a chance to testify. My whole concern here
today is not only with the movies and not only with the television in-
dustry. But my fight also is with the people that tax blacks and other
minorities, and that is our unions. I don’t think anyone has said
anything about the unscrupulous mannerisms that our unions are con-
ducting their duties as representatives of ours.
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[At the request of counsel, the Chairman struck from the record
some of Mr. Cato’s testimony.]

MRr. Dorsey. Okay. Let me advise you, as | have the previous wit-
nesses, that your testimony must be limited in this open session to
areas which do not specificially name individuals or organizations and
allege violations which hold them to public ridicule and scorn. That
is a requirement under our statute that we are compelled te follow,
and in that vein I again have to request of the Chair that just the last
reference be stricken from the record.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. As counsel has said, this is the law under
which we operate and his explanation of the law will not count against
your time.

MR. CaT0. | understand what he said, sir. That is not on my time,
is it?

Mgz. Dorsev. No.

MRr. Cato. All right. I just gave just simply my word that 1 would
tell the truth in its entirety. It is impossible for me to tell the truth
without naming names as they are. If you want to delete it from my
testimony, it is your right to do so. But, | am not going refrain from
calling anything that I see as it is. This is America which 1 am proud
to be a part of and a citizen of, and in America you speak what you
say. | think that is the way our Government goes; isn’t it?

Mr. Dorsey. Yes. But, 1 have to ask you at this time whether or
not, in line with your telling the whole truth as you understand it, it
will be necessary for you to make statements about specific individuals
and companies, which statements tend to hold them in ridicule or
scorn. Now, if that is true—

Mg. Cato. Fine, | understand what you are saying.

Mr. Dorsey. If that is true, then the Commission is not authorized
to hear that in open session, okay?

MR. Cato. Mr. General Counsel, would you please stop me. I would
like to read something that depicts the attitudes, this position of radio,
television, and movie personnel. This is a letter that was written to a
columnist Lynn Hilborne, of the Los Angeles Sentinel in 1975, July 10,
1975. It was written by the me after an incident that occurred that cer-
tainly will have a bearing on this case.

Dear Lynn:

Recently, | was elected to the AFTRA, American Federation of
Television and Radio Artists national convention. I was elected by
several thousand votes.

The convention will be held in Hollywood, Florida, in July. After
the election results were released, the AFTRA board of directors
decided only three AFTRA delegates will be permitted to attend
the convention with full compensation. All other delegates will
have to attend the convention at their own expense.
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There is nothing in the AFTRA constitution that gives the board
of directors the authority to hand choose which delegates are to
attend the convention.

1 became a candidate because of a lack of representation of
AFTRA’s black members. The board of directors is aware of my
position on the issue of discrimination, particularly in employ-
ment. There are less than two percent of blacks in television. This
includes in front of the cameras and behind. There aren’t any
blacks in decisionmaking positions. |1 don’t know of any black ex-
ecutive producers, and only a handful of producers. Many of the
black producers are on community shows. There are only two
black makeup persons, there aren’t black talent coordinators on
top rated shows, a very few black writers. Most of the writers of
the black comedy shows are white. It is just as ridiculous for a
white writer to write for a black comedy show as it would be for
black writers to write for HeeHaw.

There aren’t any black doctors, lawyers, politicians, inventors,
pioneers, the cowboy shows, that depict the important part the
black played in the growth of America. Most of all, there aren't
any black soldier shows. In times of war is the only time blacks
are first. Blacks are first to be drafted.

Black comics are not allowed on variety shows unless they do
Uncle Tom material. [ wish Tom would go to heaven. As a matter
of fact, the only person 1 like with the name of Tom is Mayor
Bradley.

The one sure way for black comics to get over in the television
industry is to degrade our black ladies. This, I refuse to do. As
an example of how variety shows discriminate, Slappy White,
comedian, at one time was seen on the Johnny Carson show pretty
often. Until one night he mentioned—

MR. Dorsey. Three minutes; you have got 2 minutes left.

MR. Cato. Oh, I will finish in plenty of time.

Mgr. Dorsey. Okay.

(At the request of counsel, the Chairman struck from the record
some of Mr. Cato’s comments. ]

Mr. CaTo.

How often do we see all-white shows, or all-Jewish shows, on the
Johnny Carson show? The television industry is the most biased
industry in America. I accuse the sponsors, top television person-
nel, program directors, executive producers, producers, talent
coordinators of practicing bigotry and discrimination. I also accuse
AFTRA of being cohorts in this practice.

At a recent AFTRA meeting, 1 asked what was—

One minute?
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Mr. DorsEey. Yes.
Mgr. CaTo. I better speed up.

—what was AFTRA’s position on fair employment practices. | was
told by the chairman of the delegation at the convention, Frank
Nelson, AFTRA can do nothing about discrimination in television.
I also asked Carl Edward Keyes, the executive secretary, what has
AFTRA ever done to enhance employment and opportunities for
blacks in television, which he answered, “Well, we are giving a
small donation to the Watts Workshop.” This is how light the ex-
ecutive secretary thinks of fair employment practice. Why should
black entertainers be forced to join a union that refuses to
represent them? This constitutes taxation without representation.
Everyone knows that is what caused the Revolutionary War. The
tragedy is everyone does not know that black woman was the first
to die in that war because true history is not taught in our schools.

It is against the law to discriminate in employment. I do not intend
to allow anyone or anything to deny me what my heritage guarantees.
This is my country; I demand all that my country promises and that
includes fair employment opportunity. Whatever method is necessary
to ensure that 1 have fair opportunity to seek gainful employment, 1
shall employ. When | was but a small boy, my grandfather used to sing
a song to me, and | quote, please allow me this, *Didn’t 1 build that
cabin, didn’t [ plant that corn, didn’t my folks before me fight for this
country before 1 was born? I gather my loved ones around me and 1|
gaze at each face that [ adore, and 1 said, dammit, [ heard a voice
within me, this is worth fighting for.” Thank you.

[Applause.]

Mg. Dorsey. Mr. Chairman, [ have no further witnesses listed.

CHAIRMAN FLEMMING. There being no further witnesses, the hearing
is adjourned.
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#6 CRITERIA FOR SELECTION
FOR TRAINING PROGRAMS

[Portions of this exhibit are on
file at the Western Regional
Office of the U.8., Commission on
Civil Rights, Los Angeles.]
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ASSESTANT DIRECTORS TRAINING PROGRAM
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APTITUDE REAT

Applleonts . meat the raquiremonts {ss ouk-
kned abovel will be required to take an aptitudo
1est adintaisiered by the Tessing Burcou of tho
Universily of Southern California. 1% is contem-
plaied that anly a limited number of applicants
who take the test wil become eligible for @
personal interview. The aptituda test js scireduled
on Sotueday, Morch 19, 1977 at the University ol
Souihern California, The test takes approximanety
§ hours of your time, 11 is impostant’ to note
that this is the anby day on which the test will be
given, Applicants who are cligible to take the
Lot wili be notificd during the iirst week
March as to the exact time and place of reporting.

The aptitude test has not been designed 1o lest
the applicant’s knowledge of the motion piciure
industzy. Tho examination i5 made up of a
battery of lests that assess ceclain specific well-
delined appropriste aptitudes in addition to the
more guneral tests of wverbol and reasoming
aptitude.

THE PERSONAL INTERVIEW

The Screcnings Commitles for the Assistant
Directors Taaining Program will interview those
applicants who achitve the hghest scores on the
aplitugle test. 18 takes approximately sx weeks to
score the exumination, Apnabicants will be in-
formed by malt i they are selected for an
bnerview. The inlerviews are beld in 1he guening
during the moath of May. The purpose of the
inlerview 13 10 acquaint the Cinmittes with
the apphicent’s background and yeneral suitabiliey
tor the training prograi, The dinal selection of

o roceive an applicatian, mail ta:

ASSISTANT DIRECTORS
TRAINING PROGHAM
2430 Beverly Bivd., Hollywaod, CA 90048

g

auréss

Saiv Zip Codo

tralnees shall be basorw@n,_un: (1) the aptitude
test groding (2) per interview, apd (3} an
evaluation of the educatlonal background ond job
experience of 1he applicant, The results of the
Interviews are moiled to each applicaint as s00n as
all intervlews have been compteted.

SELECTION AND PLACEMENT OF TRAINEES

Each year the Assistant Directors Training
Program Board of Trustees accepis 3 limited
number of applicants into the training program,
That number depends to some extent upon the
employment outiook for the coming year in the
motion picture industry, Once the trainees have
been selected, they are eligible for cmployment
beginning in June. Trainees will be dispatched in
the order in which they were selected by the
Screenings Commitieq,

FILING DATES AND DEADLINES

The following dates must be observed in order to
be eligible for the troining program for 1977:

FEBRUARY 1, 1977. Applications must be re-
ceived by the Administrator or postmarked on or
before February 1, 1977,

MARCH 1, 1977. The Hnal date of acceplance
for all supporting documents such as traascripis,
etc. except those applicants whe are still atiend-
ing colleye or university will be given until July 9,
1977 to submit their proof of graduation. Docu-
ments must be received by the Administrator or
rostmarked on or befere March 1, 1977,

MARCH 19, 1977, Aptituce test, University of
Southern Calilornia.

MAY 1977, Personal interviews wilt be tcheduled
during tho month of May,

JUNE, 1977, Apnouncement of selection of
trainees for 1977,

Assistant

Directors

Training

Program
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DESCRIPT

A program 1o offer tralnlng dor the poshion of
second mssisiant director in the Motion Piclure
Indusiry was cstablished in Y965 a3 a joint vens
teg between bhe Directors Guitd of America and
the Association of Molion Picture and Television
Producers, The sraining period consists ol 400
actual wark [irgining] days, Upon satisfactoey
comptetion of the program, the trainge’s name
will e placed on 1he Industry Experience Roster
thereby making him cligible for emptoyment as a
second assistant director,  Applicants should be
awate thut this program is designed 1o smphasize
the administrative and managerial  functions
charagteristic of assistant ‘ditectors and wnit
praduction managers inthe groduction of Motion
Picture angd Television dikmg,

1t i3 designed 10 familiarize-tng trainges with the
detaited paper work and proper maintenance of
1ecords, including the prepiretion of cath sheets,
production reports and requisitiont; 10 scquaint
them with the warking conditions ot the collect:
ive bargsining agrecments ¢l some twenty-cdd
guilds and unions; and to give them 3 basic
knowledge of the administravive procedures in
motian picture production, including some pre-
production, praduction and some pest producuion
Operations.

During their training they wilt have the oppor-
tunity 1o improve shills In handling of people,
fearn the procedure of cal!iﬁg acturs, extras and
ather porsonnel, how 10 assist in the staging of
background action apd the giving of cues 10
actors, how 1 delermine compensation adjust-
ments lor extvas and stunts, how 1o maoke
arrongeinents for facilities and rental equipment,
Bow 10 lreak down scripts; seel how to schedule
and budyut pectures. They will be able (¢ acquire
some knowledye of louping, recording wild lines,
chasacteristics of camera lenses and matching of
angles dur editing,

The pragam wilh include both on-the job tralring
and ol1-the o training. On-the job training con-
s of leur {4) 5 J

da. The duratiza of rach
witl e gue busbied (W cumulative days.
Employment will be subject 10 all applicable
collective Lunqguiiing  agréements and studio or
producer rules and requlatians.

RATES OF PAY

The wage scats of trainces will L at the rate of:

15t 100 days of work . . . $160.00 per week
2nd 100 days of work , . , $175.00 per week
3rd 100 days of work . . . $180.00 per week
4th 100 doysofwork . . . $205.00 per woek

SEMINARS

To supplement thelr an-thelob training, trainees
are required to participate in 2 weekly seminar
program which begins In October and concludes
during the month of April of the following year,
The seminars are held ona evening each week and
cover @ wide vartery of subject matter vhat is per-
tingnt 0 the position of assistant director. The
seminars are not compensable,

LAY-OFF PERIODS

Acceptance inte the program does not regresent
a guerantee of continuous employment, All
rainecs should be prepared 1o copy with periods
of unemptoymont. Traineg employment is de-
pendent upon the general employment ond
production status of the emtire Indusiry, and Is
contingent on the caoperation of Producers who
arg the rainga’s employers.

ENTRANCE REQUIREMENTS

Ta be eligible to apply to the Assistant Dircciors
Training Program for the year 1977, an applicant
must meel both ol the following basic minlinua
qualifications:

1] Either:

fa¥  Graduatien from an accredited four-
year college or university. This musgt
be evidenced by an ofticial transcript
ol sllcollege of waiversity educational
records, together with a copy of
proof of coflege or university deyree;
or in lieu thereol,

{b)  Evidence of suitable equivalent which
can include college credits and/or ox-
perience derived from employment in
the mation picture industiy subse-
quent 1 the appicani’s eighteemiz
birthday, Such evidence must include
conltirmutions of omployment by
your employerls) indicatiag the

otcupat, L8 ang:TRawing dates for
pach job 0 that agt umlszr of
days, weekt of months that you were
employed in any one occupation in
the molion picture indusiry ¢an be
cleatly determined, Special forms 10
Le used for submitting such conlir-
mationls) of employment for cach
employer are to be secured by request
at the Assistont Directors Training
Program oftice, Work equivalency as
detined herein s ontined 10 experi-
ence derived from employment in
dhe motion picture indusiry. Work
expericnce In theatre, live television
ar any olber allicd art wilt not be
acceplable. M you intend 1o fike an
application under the work equival-
ency clause wsing any college credits
as a portion, you must file transcripas
in additien to the work equivalency
forms.

2} Unilad Siates citizenship or permanent resi-
dent status in the United Siates evidunced
by documentary proof in the form of a
copy of one of the following:

1} Biith certificare
21 Selective Service Regqistration Card,
3 DD 214

Failure 1 submit any of the documents or proofs
required by the foregoing by Marcn 1, 1977 will
result in your incligibility 1o take the apuitude
test, The only exception will be in the case of
students applying ender 1) fa) whe have net yel
received their codloge degree but who wall gradu-
ate no latyr than June 30, 1977, Such students
must, prior to Morch 1, 1927, submit a lianscript
of 1heir college courses complered to date or 3
letin from the Registrar’s office indicating 1he
probabitity of graduation by June 20, 1877 and
the proal of their citizenship or permanent sesi-
dent status, Such studenls will then have until
Muly 9, 1977 10 wbmit prool of gradustian,

HOW TO APPLY

IF you meet the fareqoing qualfications und
desire to Le considercd as a condidute lor ihe
training oroyramn, plosse reguest an appheation
by writing 1o the address on the reverse Ssiae of
tivis brochure,

661
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Criteria Used For Interviewing

ASSISTANT DIRECTORS TRAINING PROGRAM

The screening process utilizes the services of the six members

of the Screenings and Admissiens Commititee who are also members

of the Board of Trustees of the Training Program. The Committee

has been very consistent for the past few years with four of

the same members serving for at least 7 vears.

Each applicant is given a 20 minute interview. The opening questions
are always given by the same Committee member, Mr. Marshall Green.
He asks the applicant to inform the Committee of his background,

why he {or she) would like to hecome part of the program etc. From
that point on, the gquestions relate to the specific informaticn

that is given the Committee by the applicant. Toward the conclusion

of the interview, one of two Committee members asks a hypothetical

question to test the reacticn from the applicant. The guestion is

uvsually a complex one with several coxrect answers, but it does

relate to problem solving, a subject which any good assistant

director should be able to handle with ease. At the conclusion of

the interview, each applicant is rated on the evaluation sheet.

The task of the Committee is literally to rank all the candidates,
with the one receiving the highest score being on the top of the
list. These results are then combined with the Aptitude Test
results and a final combined score is achieved. The Committee then
recommends a specific number of candidates to the Board of Trustees.

The Board either accepts that number or changes it.
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CAMERA ASSISTANT TRAINING PROGRAM
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CONTRACT SERVICES ADMINISTRATION TRUST FUND
8450 DEVILRLY NOULLVARD
HOLLYWOOD, CALIFORNIA 90048
£532200

A program to offer training for the position of Assistant Cameramen
in the Motion Picture Industry has besen established under an agrae-
ment hetween the I.A.T.S.E. and its Local 65% and the Association

of Motion Picture & Television Producers. The training period
consists of 200 actual work {(training) days within a period of
approximately one year. Upen satisfactory completion of the program,
the trainee's name will be placed on the Industry Experience Rostex
in Group I as an Assistant Cameraman.

The Assistant Cemeraman is responsible for assisting the lst Assis-
tant Cameramarn in the use of all Mcotion Picture photographic equip-
ment such as making all hand tests, placemarks, running tapes,
praparing photegragphic logs and reports, handling the slate=z or
clapsticks, reloading all magazines, and also is responsible for
setting up, dismantling and moving all motion picture photographie
equipment.

Trainees will be paid at the rate of $150.00 for a forty hour woxk
week., It is contemplated that a2 total of 1¢ applicants will be
selected to begin training as Assistant Cameramen on or about August
1, 1975,

To supplement the con=-the-job training, a seminar program will be
sonducted during the approximate l-year training period. The seminars
will cover a wide variety of subject matter pertinent to the position
of Assistant Cameraman. Seminars are non-compensable.

To be eligible to apply to the Assistant Cameramen Training Program
for the year 1975, an applicant must meet all of the following
requirements:

1. Possess a High School Diploma or Genaral Education
Developmant equivalency (G.E.D.)

2. Have U.5. Citizenship or permanent residence status.
3. Be at least 18 vears of age.

4. Possess the physical ability to perform the duties
of the job.
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If you meet such requircments for the training program. vou may reiues
an application form by writing to the Assistant Caneramen Training
Program, $48¢ Beverly Boulevard, Hollywoond, California 90043, You may
also request an application by telephoning 652-2200, ext, 227,

or G.E.D. equivalent by sending in a copy of their 4dipl
the application form. RAoplicants who are finally selected as trai
for the program will be reguired to submit proof of U.S. Citizenshir
or permanent residence status with a copy of one of the following:
birth certificate, D.D. 214, or‘Selective Sexvice Registration Card.

The f£inal date for receiving and accepting the application will he
Friday May 23, 1975. APPLICATIONS WOT SUBMITTED TOGETEER WITH HICH
SCHOOL DIPLOMA QR GENERAL EDUCATION DEVELOPHENT (G.L.D. eguivalent; BY
MAY 23, 1975 WILL NOT RBE COUSIDERED.

All azpplicants who meet the requirements will be required to take 2
Screening Test administered by the Testing Bureau of the Uuiversity of
Southern California for which a $10.00 fee, to defray administraticn

of the test, will be charged to each a2pplicant at the time of takirg
the test. The Screening Test is scheduled for Saturday, Jun= 14, 1975.
It is important te note that this is the only date and place in which
the test will be given. BApplicants who are eligible to take the test
will be notified in writing as to the exact time and place of reporting.
It is contemplated that only a limited number of applicants who take
the test will be selected for a personal interview.

Applicants will be notified by mail if they are seclected for an intorviow.
The purpese of the interview is to acguaint the Ccormittes with the
applicants' background and general suitability for the training projram.
The final selection of trainees will be based upon the Screening Tost
rating and the personal interview which will include consideration of

the applicants' basic photographic knowledge and/or experience. The
results of the interview will be mailed to each applicant subseguent

to the conculsion of the interview process. Ball ten applicants selectad
for the program will be required to take and pass a physical erxamination
which will be administered by a CSATF physician..

REMEMBER: FRIDAY, MAY 23RD IS THE FINAL DATE FOR RECEIPT AMD
ACCEPTANCE OF APDLICATIONS.

Very trvly yours,

?

TRE. TEARLSON

sfistant Administrator
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Criteria Used For Interviewing (Page 2)

CAMERA ASSISTANT TRAINING PROGRAM

The interviewing and selection of applicants for the Camera Assistant
Training Program is accomplished by the members of the Training
Committee. The operation is very similar to that used by the Assistant
Directors Training Program. Each applicant is given a 10 minute
intarview. The Chairman of the Committee, Mr. Ron Bruno, begins

the questioning by asking the applicant to tell the Committee abaut
his (or her} background. Mr. Bruno usually follows with a few

more questions concerning the applicant’s experience, why he wants
into the program, what are his gocals etc. Then one of several
committee members is chosen to ask the applicant 10 technical
- questions which are chosen from the list that is attached. Each
applicant is rated on the score sheet, then the scores are combined
with the scores on the Aptitude Test and Mr. Bob Jones produces a
final composite list. The Committee then selects the top 10 candidates

for the program.
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LOCAL #44 - AMPTP JQINT APPRENTICESHIP FROGRAM

(PROPERTY CRAFTSMEN)
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"\N ETUAL OPPORTUNITY EMPLOYER1

JOINT APPRENTICESRUPF COMMITTEE
MoTION PICTURE EMPLOYERS AND
AFFILIATED PROPERTT CRAFTSHEN LOCAL NO. +4 « LAT.S.E & M.PAM.O.
8480 Brremir Tarisvame ¢+ WeLivwooD. CaLiroRsia 00043

NOTICE OF APPRENTICISHIP OPPORTWIITY
Hotion Piciure Emplovera-Local #44 Affiliated
Propeztv Crafrsmen, I.2A.T.S.5. & M.7.M.Q,

Applications for the Propmakars Appranticeslip Progranm, jeinsly established
by Motion Picture Employers and Local #14 Affiliazed Propercy Crafeamen,

will be distributed from Gcteber 18, L5371 thre December 2, 197l. APPLI~
CATIONS WILL NOT 3£ FURNISHED OF TELIPHONE REQUEST OR STNT OUT 3Y MAIST —

In order to cobcain an Applizasion, you must ap3sly in cersen, during the above
staced pariad, oaly, w2 [.A.T.S.E. Affiliated Properzy Crafts Local =244,
at 7429 Sunsat Boulavard, Hollywood, Calilornia. dowgs: 10:00 a.m. =0

12 ¥oor, and 2:00 p.m. to 4:00 p.®., Monday Ihrougn Triday.

ABPLICATION DO"S

PLEASE NOTE TP}\T FILING aAx NOT_CoMSTIT
Bl

NEED A.RIS:. .

BEFORE YOU REQUEST. QR RETURY, THE OFFICIAL APPLICATION FORM,
THAT YOU MAKE A 2ERSCNAL UAVIGN OF YOUR Qi eLl3 RE

DETERMINE THAT YOO MEST ZASTIC MINIMUM RIQUIT 1T5 MWHICH ART AS FOLLY

1} An applicant must have attained his I8th birshday and not yec have
artainad his 26ch birthday as of Decezber 2, 1971. However, mx=ra
up te a perisd not exceecing four (4) vears shall be allowsd bevond
such 26th birthdav %o compensate for any time during whach applicant
has Been in active full=-time duty in the regular Armed Forces of the
United States.

2} Successful complation of a minicus nusber of twalve (12} school
semasters in subjects as indicated belou:

GROOP I Weodwarking ) 2 Semesters or more required
Cabinet Making ) Trom this Group.
Carpentry

GROUP IT Basic Hatk
Rasic $hop Math

2 Semesters or more reguired
Algebra

frem this Group.

sTY
Physics

GROUP ITI Crafcs
Plastics The balance to complute 12
Leather Semesters may come from Ihis
Woodcarving Group.

Mechanical ‘Drawing
Machine Shos

Auto Shop
Electricity Shop
Sheet Metal

Walding

Elec. Welding
Acetylene Welding
Meliarc

Print Shoo (Gr. Ar:s)
Architeggural Drawing

(OVER}
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To become eligible. for a personal interview with and final selecticn by
the Joint Apprenticeship Comnittee, applicants nust provide the following:

1} Completed, signed Application Form.

2) huthentic proof of ages, (Sse attached “Instructions
Concerning Procfs of age").

3] High 3c¢heool Diploma or G.Z.D. Eguivalent

4) oOfficial transezripsi{s} of Junicr High School, Serior
Hish Scncol and of anv Post-High Schoel Educational
Records and Grades. “Student” copiss of transcripts
are not acgeptable, Transcripts of credits cbtained
while in military service are pot accepeable.

£} Copy of United States Militarvy Service and Discharge
(DO214¢), if any--required if requasting consideration
for tirce spent in U.5. military service, if over age
limit,

Applicants selected by the Joint Appranticeship Committee will be Te-
quired to pass a medical exanination, including 2z Calor Percention Test,
arranged and provided by the Committee at npo cost te apolican:t.

. - - - . * . - " * - " . .

HOURLY BATES OF DAY POR APDREMTICIS

3305 Apprentice Proo Maksep

lst 1000 hours worked
2nd 1000 hours worked
3rd 1000 hours worked
4th 1000 hours vorxed
5th 1000 hours worksad
6th 1000 hours worked
Tth 1000 hours worked
8th L1000 hours worked

JOE DESCRIZTION

LOCAL 844 AFFILIATED PPOPIRTY CRAFTSMEN I.B.T.S5.E.

The Propmaker fabricates, repairs, sets up, maintains, removes and
StoTes pProps, miniaturss and sets for motian pictures from wood,
cardboard, plastic, rubber, cloth, metal, clay, and glasa; usas
hand tools and power tocls: sets up and operatas varisus machines
such as saws, jointer, mortiser, molder, shaper shears, brake and
drill press, solderirg and arc or acetylene welding equipment.
Poes all types of rigging and construction using ropes, cables,
chains and linas of all kinds, Installs and operates all sush
supplies of pover as gasoline, diesel, air, water, eleetzical,
manual and all actessories reguired on & rigging jdb.

interested applicants shauld Be strong and active to do sirensus
lifting of varicus matarials and equipment: sheuld Se able %o work
from high ladders and scaffolding and sossess mapual dextarity to
be able to work with hand and powexr tools,

APPLICATIONS AVAILASLE FROM:

I.A.T.S.E. Logal #44
7439 Sunsec Boulevard
Hollywood, California 90046

HOURS: 10:00 a.mn. te 12 loon, and 2:00 p.a. to 4:00 p.m., Monday
through Friday -- Ocsocer 18 through December 2, 1971, enly,
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PUBLICISTS TRAINING PROGRAM



STEP I

STEP_2

II.

STEP_3

169

1976--1977
PUBLICISTS TRAIKING PROGRAM

Selection for Interview

A,

B.

p.

Applications will be mailed out te all who reguest
one.

Applicants will be required to include with their
application a sample of thelir writing abilities
¥ritten around any situation. Phraseology, spel-
ling and punctuation would also be points of
consideration.

The selection committee would thenr be charged with
the task of reading each literary piece submitted.

After narrowing down of applicants is made from the
works submitted, the balance would then be called in
to the CSATF office (sans committee) to read a script
and determine an appropriate publicity/advertising
canpaign. {Guidelines are to how to proceed,
exgmples, ete, would be given in advance). The Com-
mittee then reads each campaign submitted.

Interview

After the initial selection processes, interviews would be
held by the committee, Each interview would fneclude:

A.

B,

Questions by ithe Committee regarding how the
applicant became interested in publicity and why;

Questions by the Committee regarding the deserip-
tion of any writing assignment performed by the
applicant;

A verbal description by the applicant of how he
would handle & specific stressful aituation.
{Publicity persons must have a flexible person-
ality combined with good common sense.)

The final step would be for the Committe to meet and each
committes member to choose his/her particular trainee{s).
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LOCAL #40 - AMPTP JOINT APPRENTICESHIP PROGRAM
(WIREMEN AND AIR CONDITIONING)
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BN EQUAT OO POaT I ive sMoLoi=r]

JOINT APPRENTICLSTUR COMMITTEE
HOTHON PICTURE EMPLOYEHS AND
INTERNATION AL BMOTITRRHOOD ELECTRICAL WORKERS LOCAL NO. 40
4490 Bsvrmuy Derurvadn  + MolLywoob. Ciltrorxu 00043

.January 7, 1976

HOTICE OF APPRENTICESHI? COPPORTUNITY
L. APPRENTICE WIREMAN {ZLZCTRICIAN)
2. APPRENTICE ALR CONDITIONING MECHAMNIC
Marion Picture Emplovszs-focal 330
Internazional Brotherheod of Electricel workers, ATL-CIZ

Applications for the Apprenticeship Program, jointly established hy Motian
Picture Employers and Local #40 Internaticonal Brocharhood of Elactrical
Workers, will be distribused from Jamuary 12 throush Janwary 23, 1976,
APPLICATIONS WILL HMOT BE FURMISATD ON TELIDHONI RIGUZST NOX SINT OUT BY
HAIL.

In erder to obtain an Application, vou rust apply in person, during the
above-stated pericd, only, zo [.8.E.W. Local 43g. JI5J Bacnam Hculevard,
Hellywood, California 90068, Hours: T 2.0, £ D, MORGAY LAY
Feidav,

PLEASE MOTE THAT FILING AY APPLICATION DOES MOT CONSTITUTE & 8S0MA FIDE QF-
FER OF ENPLOYAZNT. THE SOLICITING OF APPLICATICHS AT THI B TOR TEE
PURFOSE OF ESTABLISHING A LIST OF ELIGISLE SELECIoES FOR 3
NE X . EXPECIED ThAs APZOALIA Lot 23 APPLILA.

BOURING THE NEXT TnO JEARS.

TANT

QFFICIAL APRLICATION TORM
© . ALLS
MINIMOM PZIQUT

BEFORE YOU REQUEST, OR RETURN, THE

£ ry

IT 1S 190
T MEET TR BASL -

HMINE THAT Y

1) AGE: Applicants muskt have actained a alnimum of 13 years
of age and not have atsained their 32nd dirthcay as of Jan-
uary i3, 1976. EHowever, extza time up to & pericd sot ex-
ceeding four {4) years skall be allowed beyond such 32nd
birthday to compensate for the tinme during which applicants
have been in active fulletime duty in the reqular Armed
Forces of the United States.

2) SUPPORTING DOCUMENTS: To become eligible for a persaosal in=
terview with, and final selectisn by, the Joint Acprentice~
ship Committes, applicants must provide the following docu-
nanes:

1. Completed, signed Application Form.

1. authentic proof of aga. ({Sae attached *Instructions
Toncerning Submission of Proofs of Age").

3. Copy of Migh School Dijlema or G.E.D. Equivalent.

4. Succeasful complacton {passing ¢grades) &f a ninimum
of twe {2) senesters in ALGIBRA, evidenced by offi-
cial school transcript;.

5. If over age limit, a‘copy of United States Military
Service and-Discharge (DD~ 214) is required.

Applicants selected by the Joint Aperenticeship Cormittee will be required
to pass a medical examination, including a Color Perception Tes:t, arzarged
‘and provided by the Committea, 3t No cost to azslicant.

In order to becone eligible for such perseonal interview with, and finsl sa-
lestion by, tha Joint Apprenticeship Cormittes, applicants for the Wireman's
Progran must successfully compleze and pass an aprizude Test ar:u:qea oy the
Tommittea. At present, An Aptitude Tesi for the Alr Conditicning ?rogram is
not availabls.

]
B
=




172

JOB _DESCRIPTIOCNS

1. WIREMAM (Elecerician) APBPBENTICE: Ganeral scudio elec.rlcal tork con=
F15EING OFf eleccrical conscructlion of power and i

maintenanze, testing and regpairing of vapious elas
ment, ircluding motors and gererators. Iastzlls. naintains and repairs in=
tercomaunication, public address, electric eye and signal syscems. Pre-
pares sketches showing locstion of all wiring and eguipment., Fellows dia-
gzans Oor blueprints, HWrites reguisitions for elecirical parts: kesps sim-
ple records such as a daily log.

2. AIR CONDITIGNING APPRENTICE: Mainzenance, handling and repair of vari-
tus reErigeratlion Syscems anc hezting uwnils, Permasent and portable: re-
frigerators, ice-making machines and swzmp coolers; ventilazlon =ators and
fana; pump motors, water seals and electziecal conircols on permanent and
portable boiler units.

{Inter=sted applicants for either Progran should be strony and
acecive snough to do strenuous liftiag of heavy equipmens, mpa-
terial and togls., They must be able to work ln areas of drafts
and temperature changes and have the ability to work frozm high
ladders and scaffolding. DBoth of these jobs require scamina
for conszant physical actziviey and alartnass to work on onz's
Lest for the antire shift).

L T I L T I R R L I T SR I I

COMMENCING HOURLY RATIZS OF PAY FOR AFPPRENTICES

1. Wireman (Elactrician): drvesr Drogran
T3
affactive F

2. hir Cooditioning Meshanic: 3ryeap Proaren
0

51,225 cer nour
effective fescuaty I, 1976

-

With increases after each 1,000 hours of
satisfaceary complezion uatil Journewtan
status is attained.

PR R N I R I A S S R S R )

APPLICATICHNS AVAILZILT OWLY FROM:

I.D.E.W, Local HG
3353 Barham Boulavard
Holl wood, Califsrnia 90068

MUST APPLY IN PZRSON

HOURS: 2:00 p.m. %o 300 p.o., Monday through Priday
January 11 through’ . anuasy- 13, 1978, .onlv,

KOTE:

FO?.“ CR_ANY DOCCMENTS TO LOCAL “0‘5 AuDLSS.
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CRITERIA FOR INTERVIEWING

ALL APPLICANTS WHO MEET THE MINIMUM QUALIFICATIONS,

(SEE INFORMATION LETTER) ARE GIVEN AN APTITUDE TEST BY

THE STATE OF CALIFORNIA, EMPLOYMENT DEVELOPMENT DEPARTMENT,
1525 SoutH Broapway, Los Anceres, 90015, IT IS DESIGNATED
As Test BaTtTERY S-72, OAP 24 ErecTrician, Cobe #824,281.

THE APTITUDE TEST IS ONLY ADMINISTERED TO CANDIDATES FOR

THE ELECTRICAL PROGRAM, NOT FOR MAINTENENCE AIR COMDITIONING.
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JOINT APPRENTICESHIP COMMITTEE
MOTION PICTURE EMPLOYERS - ELECTRICAL WORRERS LOCAL 40, I.B.E.W.

APPRENTICE APPLICANT EVALUATION - ORAL INTERVIEW

applicant

Evaluator's Initials

Interview = Date:

A. ATTITUDE

B. CONFIDENCE

£. ORAL RESPONSE

D. STABILITY

E. MOTIVATION

926731kb

Time: IN ouT
Maximum Score
20 A.
20 B.
20 C.
20 D.
20 F.

TOTAL SCORE
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